Stochastic Differential Equations: A Wiener Chaos Approach

Sergey LOTOTSKY¹ * and Boris ROZOVSKII^{2†}

- ¹ Department of Mathematics, USC Los Angeles, CA 90089 USA. lototsky@math.usc.edu
- ² Department of Mathematics, USC Los Angeles, CA 90089 USA. rozovski@math.usc.edu

Summary. A new method is described for constructing a generalized solution for stochastic differential equations. The method is based on the Cameron–Martin version of the Wiener Chaos expansion and provides a unified framework for the study of ordinary and partial differential equations driven by finite- or infinite-dimensional noise with either adapted or anticipating input. Existence, uniqueness, regularity, and probabilistic representation of this Wiener Chaos solution is established for a large class of equations. A number of examples are presented to illustrate the general constructions. A detailed analysis is presented for the various forms of the passive scalar equation and for the first-order Itô stochastic partial differential equation. Applications to nonlinear filtering of diffusion processes and to the stochastic Navier–Stokes equation are also discussed.

Key words: anticipating equations, generalized random elements, degenerate parabolic equations, Malliavin calculus, passive scalar equation, Skorohod integral, Stransform, weighted spaces

Mathematics Subject Classification (2000): 60H15, 35R60, 60H40

Contents

1.	Introduction	34
2.	Traditional Solutions of Linear Parabolic Equations 4	37
3.	White Noise Solutions of Stochastic Parabolic Equations . 4	41
4 .	Generalized Functions on the Wiener Chaos Space 4	46
5.	The Malliavin Derivative and its Adjoint4	49
6.	The Wiener Chaos Solution and the Propagator4	52

*The work of S. Lototsky was partially supported by the Sloan Research Fellowship, by the NSF CAREER award DMS-0237724, and by the ARO Grant DAAD19-02-1-0374

[†]The work of B. Rozovskii was partially supported by the ARO Grant DAAD19-02-1-0374 and ONR Grant N0014-03-1-0027.

7. Weighted Wiener Chaos Spaces and S-Transform
8. General Properties of the Wiener Chaos Solutions466
9. Regularity of the Wiener Chaos Solution
10. Probabilistic Representation of Wiener Chaos Solutions. 480
11. Wiener Chaos and Nonlinear Filtering 486
12. Passive Scalar in a Gaussian Field
13. Stochastic Navier-Stokes Equation
14. First-Order Itô Equations

1 Introduction

Consider a stochastic evolution equation

$$du(t) = (\mathcal{A}u(t) + f(t))dt + (\mathcal{M}u(t) + g(t))dW(t), \tag{1.1}$$

where \mathcal{A} and \mathcal{M} are differential operators, and W is a noise process on a stochastic basis $\mathbb{F} = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$. Traditionally, this equation is studied under the following assumptions:

- The operator A is elliptic, the order of the operator M is at most half the order of A, and a special parabolicity condition holds.
- (ii) The functions f and g are predictable with respect to the filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t>0}$, and the initial condition is \mathcal{F}_0 -measurable.
- (iii) The noise process W is sufficiently regular.

Under these assumptions, there exists a unique predictable solution u of (1.1) such that u belongs to $L_2(\Omega \times (0,T); H)$ for T > 0 and a suitable function space H (see, for example, Chapter 3 of [42]). Moreover, there are examples showing that the parabolicity condition and the regularity of noise are necessary to have a square integrable solution of (1.1).

The objective of the current paper is to study stochastic differential equations of the type (1.1) without making the above assumptions (i)–(iii). We show that, with a suitable definition of the solution, solvability of the stochastic equation is essentially equivalent to solvability of a deterministic evolution equation $dv = (Av + \varphi)dt$ for certain functions φ ; the operator \mathcal{A} does not even have to be elliptic.

Generalized solutions have been introduced and studied for stochastic differential equations, both ordinary and with partial derivatives, and definitions of such solutions relied on various forms of the Wiener Chaos decomposition. For stochastic ordinary differential equations, Krylov and Veretennikov [20] used multiple Wiener integral expansion to study Itô diffusions with nonsmooth coefficients, and more recently, LeJan and Raimond [22] used a similar approach in the construction of stochastic flows. Various versions of the Wiener Chaos appear in a number of papers on nonlinear filtering and related topics [2, 25, 33, 39, 46, etc.] The book by Holden et al. [12] presents a systematic approach to the stochastic differential equations based on the white noise theory. See also [10], [40] and the references therein.

For stochastic partial differential equations, most existing constructions of the generalized solution rely on various modifications of the Fourier transform in the infinite-dimensional Wiener Chaos space $L_2(\mathbb{W}) = L_2(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_T^W, \mathbb{P})$. The two main modifications are known as the S-transform [10] and the Hermite transform [12]. The key elements in the development of the theory are the spaces of the test functions and the corresponding distributions. Several constructions of these spaces were suggested by Hida [10], Kondratiev [17], and Nualart and Rozovskii [38]. Both S- and Hermite transforms establish a bijection between the space of generalized random elements and a suitable space of analytic functions. Using the S-transform, Mikulevicius and Rozovskii [33] studied stochastic parabolic equations with non-smooth coefficients, while Nualart and Rozovskii [38] and Potthoff et al. [40] constructed generalized solutions for the equations driven by space-time white noise in more than one spatial dimension. Many other types of equations have been studied, and the book [12] provides a good overview of literature on the corresponding results.

In this paper, generalized solutions of (1.1) are defined in the spaces that are even larger than of Hida or Kondratiev distributions. The Wiener Chaos space is a separable Hilbert space with a Cameron–Martin basis [3]. The elements of the space with a finite Fourier series expansion provide the natural collection of test functions $\mathcal{D}(L_2(\mathbb{W}))$, an analog of the space $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ of smooth compactly supported functions on \mathbb{R}^d . The corresponding space of distributions $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}))$ is the collection of generalized random elements represented by formal Fourier series. A generalized solution u = u(t, x) of (1.1) is constructed as an element of $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}))$ such that the generalized Fourier coefficients satisfy a system of deterministic evolution equations, known as the propagator. If the equation is linear the propagator is a lower-triangular system. We call this solution a Wiener Chaos solution.

The propagator was first introduced by Mikulevicius and Rozovskii in [32], and further studied in [25], as a numerical tool for solving the nonlinear filtering problem. The propagator can also be derived for certain nonlinear equations; in particular, it was used in [31, 34, 35] to study the stochastic Navier–Stokes equation.

The propagator approach to defining the solution of (1.1) has two advantages over the S-transform approach. First, the resulting construction is more general: there are equations for which the Wiener Chaos solution is not in the domain of the S-transform. Indeed, it is shown in Section 14 that, for certain initial conditions, equation $du = u_x dW_t$ has a Wiener Chaos solution for which the S-transform is not defined. On the other hand, by Theorem 8.1 below, if the generalized solution of (1.1) can be defined using the S-transform, then this solution is also a Wiener Chaos solution. Second, there is no problem of inversion: the propagator provides a direct approach to studying the prop-

erties of Wiener Chaos solution and computing both the sample trajectories and statistical moments.

Let us emphasize also the following important features of the Wiener Chaos approach:

- The Wiener Chaos solution is a strong solution in the probabilistic sense, that is, it is uniquely determined by the coefficients, free terms, initial condition, and the Wiener process.
- The solution exists under minimal regularity conditions on the coefficients in the stochastic part of the equation and no special measurability restriction on the input.
- The Wiener Chaos solution often serves as a convenient first step in the investigation of the traditional solutions or solutions in weighted stochastic Sobolev spaces that are much smaller then the spaces of Hida or Kondratiev distributions.

To better understand the connection between the Wiener Chaos solution and other notions of the solution, recall that, traditionally, by a solution of a stochastic equation we understand a random process or field satisfying the equation for almost all elementary outcomes. This solution can be either strong or weak in the probabilistic sense.

Probabilistically strong solution is constructed on a prescribed probability space with a specific noise process. Existence of strong solutions requires certain regularity of the coefficients and the noise in the equation. The tools for constructing strong solutions often come from the theory of the corresponding deterministic equations.

Probabilistically weak solution includes not only the solution process but also the stochastic basis and the noise process. This freedom to choose the probability space and the noise process makes the conditions for existence of weak solutions less restrictive than the similar conditions for strong solutions. Weak solutions can be obtained either by considering the corresponding martingale problem or by constructing a suitable Hunt process using the theory of the Dirichlet forms.

There exist equations that have neither weak nor strong solutions in the traditional sense. An example is the bi-linear stochastic heat equation driven by a multiplicative space-time white noise in two or more spatial dimensions: the irregular nature of the noise prevents the existence of a random field that would satisfy the equation for individual elementary outcomes. For such equations, the solution must be defined as a generalized random element satisfying the equation after the randomness has been averaged out.

White noise theory provides one approach for constructing these generalized solutions. The approach is similar to the Fourier integral method for deterministic equations. The white noise solution is constructed on a special white noise probability space by inverting an integral transform; the special structure of the probability space is essential to carry out the inversion. We can therefore say that the white noise solution extends the notion of the probabilistically weak solution. Still, this extension is not a true generalization: when the equation satisfies the necessary regularity conditions, the connection between the white noise and the traditional weak solution is often not clear.

The Wiener chaos approach provides the means for constructing a generalized solution on a prescribed probability space. The Wiener Chaos solution is a formal Fourier series in the corresponding Cameron–Martin basis. The coefficients in the series are uniquely determined by the equation via the propagator system. This representation provides a convenient way for computing numerically the solution and its statistical moments. As a result, the Wiener Chaos solution extends the notion of the probabilistically strong solution. Unlike the white noise approach, this is a bona fide extension: when the equation satisfies the necessary regularity conditions, the Wiener Chaos solution coincides with the traditional strong solution.

After a general discussion of the Wiener Chaos space in Sections 4 and 5, the Wiener Chaos solution for equation (1.1) and the main properties of the solution are studied in Section 6. Several examples illustrate how the Wiener Chaos solution provides a uniform treatment of various types of equations: traditional parabolic, non-parabolic, and anticipating. In particular, for equations with non-predictable input, the Wiener Chaos solution corresponds to the Skorohod integral interpretation of the equation. The initial solution space $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{W})$ is too large to provide much of interesting information about the solution. Accordingly, Section 7 discusses various weighted Wiener Chaos spaces. These weighted spaces provide the necessary connection between the Wiener Chaos, white noise, and traditional solutions. This connection is studied in Section 8. In Section 9, the Wiener Chaos solution is constructed for degenerate linear parabolic equations and new regularity results are obtained for the solution. Probabilistic representation of the Wiener Chaos solution is studied in Section 10, where a Feynmann–Kac type formula is derived. Sections 11 - 14 discuss the applications of the general results to particular equations: the Zakai filtering equation, the stochastic transport equation, the stochastic Navier–Stokes equation, and a first-order Itô SPDE.

The following notation will be in force throughout the paper: Δ is the Laplace operator, $D_i = \partial/\partial x_i$, i = 1, ..., d, and summation over the repeated indices is assumed. The space of continuous functions is denoted by **C**, and H_2^{γ} , $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$, is the Sobolev space

$$\left\{f: \ \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\hat{f}(y)|^2 (1+|y|^2)^{\gamma} dy < \infty\right\}, \text{ where } \hat{f} \text{ is the Fourier transform of } f.$$

2 Traditional Solutions of Linear Parabolic Equations

Below is a summary of the Hilbert space theory of linear stochastic parabolic equations. The details can be found in the books [41] and [42]; see also [19].

For a Hilbert space X, $(\cdot, \cdot)_X$ and $\|\cdot\|_X$ denote the inner product and the norm in X.

Definition 2.1 The triple (V, H, V') of Hilbert spaces is called normal if and only if

- 1. $V \hookrightarrow H \hookrightarrow V'$ and both embeddings $V \hookrightarrow H$ and $H \hookrightarrow V'$ are dense and continuous;
- 2. The space V' is the dual of V relative to the inner product in H;
- 3. There exists a constant C > 0 such that $|(h, v)_H| \leq C ||v||_V ||h||_{V'}$ for all $v \in V$ and $h \in H$.

E.g., the Sobolev spaces $(H_2^{\ell+\gamma}(\mathbb{R}^d), H_2^{\ell}(\mathbb{R}^d), H_2^{\ell-\gamma}(\mathbb{R}^d)), \gamma > 0, \ell \in \mathbb{R}$, form a normal triple.

Denote by $\langle v', v \rangle$, $v' \in V'$, $v \in V$, the duality between V and V' relative to the inner product in H. The properties of the normal triple imply that $|\langle v', v \rangle| \leq C ||v||_V ||v'||_{V'}$, and, if $v' \in H$ and $v \in V$, then $\langle v', v \rangle = (v', v)_H$;

Let $\mathbb{F} = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$ be a stochastic basis with the usual assumptions. In particular, the σ -algebras \mathcal{F} and \mathcal{F}_0 are \mathbb{P} -complete, and the filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is right-continuous; for details, see [23, Definition I.1.1]. We assume that \mathbb{F} is rich enough to carry a collection $w_k = w_k(t), k \geq 1, t \geq 0$, of independent standard Wiener processes.

Given a normal triple (V, H, V') and a family of linear bounded operators $\mathcal{A}(t): V \to V', \mathcal{M}_k(t): V \to H, t \in [0, T]$, consider the following equation:

$$u(t) = u_0 + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}u(s) + f(s))ds + \int_0^t (\mathcal{M}_k u(s) + g_k(s))dw_k(s), \quad t \in [0, T],$$
(2.1)

where $T<\infty$ is fixed and non-random and the summation convention is in force.

Assume that, for all $v \in V$,

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k(t)v\|_H^2 < \infty, \ t \in [0,T].$$
(2.2)

The input data u_0, f , and g_k are chosen so that

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\|u_0\|_H^2 + \int_0^T \|f(t)\|_{V'}^2 dt + \sum_{k\geq 1} \int_0^T \|g_k(t)\|_H^2 dt\right) < \infty, \qquad (2.3)$$

 u_0 is \mathcal{F}_0 -measurable, and the processes f, g_k are \mathcal{F}_t -adapted, that is, f(t) and each $g_k(t)$ are \mathcal{F}_t -measurable for each $t \ge 0$.

Definition 2.2 An \mathcal{F}_t -adapted process $u \in L_2(\mathbb{F}; L_2((0,T); V))$ is called a traditional, or square-integrable, solution of equation (2.1) if, for every $v \in V$, there exists a measurable subset Ω' of Ω with $\mathbb{P}(\Omega') = 1$, such that the equality

Wiener Chaos for Stochastic Equations 439

$$(u(t), v)_{H} = (u_{0}, v)_{H} + \int_{0}^{t} \langle \mathcal{A}u(s) + f(s), v \rangle ds + \sum_{k \ge 1} (\mathcal{M}_{k}u(s) + g_{k}(s), v)_{H} dw_{k}(s)$$
(2.4)

holds on Ω' for all $t \in [0, T]$.

Existence and uniqueness of the traditional solution for (2.1) can be established when the equation is parabolic.

Definition 2.3 Equation (2.1) is called **strongly parabolic** if there exists a positive number ε and a real number C_0 such that, for all $v \in V$ and $t \in [0,T]$,

$$2\langle \mathcal{A}(t)v,v\rangle + \sum_{k\geq 1} \|\mathcal{M}(t)_k v\|_H^2 + \varepsilon \|v\|_V^2 \le C_0 \|v\|_H^2.$$
(2.5)

Equation (2.1) is called **weakly parabolic** (or degenerate parabolic) if condition (2.5) holds with $\varepsilon = 0$.

Theorem 2.1. If (2.3) and (2.5) hold, then there exists a unique traditional solution of (2.1). The solution process u is an element of the space

$$L_2(\mathbb{F}; L_2((0,T);V)) \bigcap L_2(\mathbb{F}; \mathbf{C}((0,T),H))$$

and satisfies

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{0 < t < T} \|u(t)\|_{H}^{2} + \int_{0}^{T} \|u(t)\|_{V}^{2} dt\right) \leq C(C_{0}, \delta, T) \mathbb{E}\left(\|u_{0}\|_{H}^{2} + \int_{0}^{T} \|f(t)\|_{V'}^{2} dt + \sum_{k \ge 1} \int_{0}^{T} \|g_{k}(t)\|_{H}^{2} dt\right).$$
(2.6)

Proof. This follows, for example, from Theorem 3.1.4 in [42].

A somewhat different solvability result holds for weakly parabolic equations [42, Section 3.2].

As an application of Theorem 2.1, consider the equation

$$du(t,x) = (a_{ij}(t,x)D_iD_ju(t,x) + b_i(t,x)D_iu(t,x) + c(t,x)u(t,x) + f(t,x))dt + (\sigma_{ik}(t,x)D_iu(t,x) + \nu_k(t,x)u(t,x) + g_k(t,x))dw_k(t)$$
(2.7)

with $0 < t \leq T$, $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, and initial condition $u(0, x) = u_0(x)$. Assume that

- (CL1) The functions a_{ij} are bounded and Lipschitz continuous, the functions b_i , c, σ_{ik} , and ν are bounded measurable.
- (CL2) There exists a positive number $\varepsilon>0$ such that

$$(2a_{ij}(x) - \sigma_{ik}(x)\sigma_{jk}(x))y_iy_j \ge \varepsilon |y|^2, \quad x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ t \in [0,T]$$

- (CL3) There is a positive number K such that, for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $\sum_{k \ge 1} |\nu_k(x)|^2 \le K$.
- (CL4) The initial condition $u_0 \in L_2(\Omega; L_2(\mathbb{R}^d))$ is \mathcal{F}_0 -measurable, the processes $f \in L_2(\Omega \times [0,T]; H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d))$ and $g_k \in L_2(\Omega \times [0,T]; L_2(\mathbb{R}^d))$ are \mathcal{F}_t -adapted, and $\sum_{k\geq 1} \int_0^T \mathbb{E} \|g_k\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(t) dt < \infty$.

Theorem 2.2. Under assumptions (CL1)-(CL4), equation (2.7) has a unique traditional solution

$$u \in L_2(\mathbb{F}; L_2((0,T); H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d))) \bigcap L_2(\mathbb{F}; \mathbf{C}((0,T), L_2(\mathbb{R}^d))),$$

and the solution satisfies

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{0 < t < T} \|u\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}(t) + \int_{0}^{T} \|u\|_{H_{2}^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}(t)dt\right) \\
\leq C(K, \varepsilon, T)\mathbb{E}\left(\|u_{0}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} + \int_{0}^{T} \|f\|_{H_{2}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}(t)dt + \sum_{k \geq 1} \int_{0}^{T} \|g_{k}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}(t)dt\right).$$
(2.8)

Proof. Apply Theorem 2.1 to the normal triple $(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d), L_2(\mathbb{R}^d), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d));$ condition (2.5) in this case is equivalent to assumption (CL2). The details of the proof are in [42, Section 4.1].

Condition (2.5) essentially means that the deterministic part of the equation dominates the stochastic part. Accordingly, there are two main ways to violate (2.5):

- 1. The order of the operator \mathcal{M} is more than half the order of the operator \mathcal{A} . The equation $du = u_x dw(t)$ is an example.
- 2. The value of $\sum_{k} \|\mathcal{M}_{k}(t)v\|_{H}^{2}$ is too large. This value can be either finite, as for the equation $du(t,x) = u_{xx}(t,x)dt + 5u_{x}(t,x)dw(t)$, or infinite, as for the equation

 $du(t,x) = \Delta u(t,x)dt + \sigma_k(x)udw_k, \ \sigma_k - \text{ CONS in } L_2(\mathbb{R}^d), \ d \ge 2.$ (2.9)

Indeed, it is shown in [38] that, for equation (2.9), we have

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k(t)v\|_H^2 = \infty$$

in every Sobolev space H^{γ} .

Without condition (2.5), analysis of equation (2.1) requires new technical tools and a different notion of solution. The white noise theory provides one possible collection of such tools.

3 White Noise Solutions of Stochastic Parabolic Equations

The central part of the white noise theory is the mathematical model for the derivative of the Brownian motion. In particular, the Itô integral $\int_0^t f(s)dw(s)$ is replaced with the integral $\int_0^t f(s) \diamond \dot{W}(s)ds$, where \dot{W} is the white noise process and \diamond is the Wick product. The white noise formulation is very different from the Hilbert space approach of the previous section, and requires several new constructions. The book [10] is a general reference about the white noise theory, while [12] presents the white noise analysis of stochastic partial differential equations. Below is the summary of the main definitions and results.

Denote by $S = S(\mathbb{R}^{\ell})$ the Schwartz space of rapidly decreasing functions and by $S' = S'(\mathbb{R}^{\ell})$, the Schwartz space of tempered distributions. For the properties of the spaces S and S' see [43].

Definition 3.1 The white noise probability space is the triple

$$\mathbb{S} = (\mathcal{S}', \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}'), \mu),$$

where $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}')$ is the Borel σ -algebra of subsets of \mathcal{S}' , and μ is the normalized Gaussian measure on $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}')$.

The measure μ is characterized by the property

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}'} e^{\sqrt{-1}\langle \omega, \varphi \rangle} d\mu(\omega) = e^{-\frac{1}{2} \|\varphi\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2},$$

where $\langle \omega, \varphi \rangle$, $\omega \in S'$, $\varphi \in S$, is the duality between S and S'. Existence of this measure follows from the Bochner–Minlos theorem [12, Appendix A].

Let $\{\eta_k, k \geq 1\}$ be the Hermite basis in $L_2(\mathbb{R}^{\ell})$, consisting of the normalized eigenfunctions of the operator

$$\Lambda = -\Delta + |x|^2, \ x \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}.$$
(3.1)

Each η_k is an element of \mathcal{S} [12, Section 2.2].

Consider the collection of multi-indices

$$\mathcal{J}_1 = \left\{ \alpha = (\alpha_i, \ i \ge 1) : \ \alpha_i \in \{0, 1, 2, \ldots\}, \ \sum_i \alpha_i < \infty \right\}.$$

The set \mathcal{J}_1 is countable, and, for every $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$, only finitely many of α_i are not equal to zero. For $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1$, write $\alpha! = \prod_i \alpha_i!$ and define

$$\xi_{\alpha}(\omega) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \prod_{i} H_{\alpha_{i}}(\langle \omega, \eta_{i} \rangle), \ \omega \in \mathcal{S}',$$
(3.2)

where $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ is the duality between S and S', and

$$H_n(t) = (-1)^n e^{t^2/2} \frac{d^n}{dt^n} e^{-t^2/2}$$
(3.3)

is n^{th} Hermite polynomial. In particular, $H_1(t) = 1$, $H_1(t) = t$, $H_2(t) = t^2 - 1$. If, for example, $\alpha = (0, 2, 0, 1, 3, 0, 0, ...)$ has three non-zero entries, then

$$\xi_{\alpha}(\omega) = \frac{H_2(\langle \omega, \eta_2 \rangle)}{2!} \cdot \langle \omega, \eta_4 \rangle \cdot \frac{H_3(\langle \omega, \eta_5 \rangle)}{3!}$$

Theorem 3.1. The collection $\{\xi_{\alpha}, \alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1\}$ is an orthonormal basis in $L_2(\mathbb{S})$.

Proof. This is a version of the classical result of Cameron and Martin [3]. In this particular form, the result is stated and proved in [12, Theorem 2.2.3].

By Theorem 3.1, every element φ of $L_2(\mathbb{S})$ is represented as a Fourier series $\varphi = \sum_{\alpha} \varphi_{\alpha} \xi_{\alpha}$, where $\varphi_{\alpha} = \int_{\mathcal{S}'} \varphi(\omega) \xi_{\alpha}(\omega) d\mu$, and $\|\varphi\|_{L_2(\mathbb{S})}^2 = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1} |\varphi_{\alpha}|^2$. For $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1$ and $q \in \mathbb{R}$, we write

$$(2\mathbb{N})^{q\alpha} = \prod_{j} (2j)^{q\alpha_j}.$$

Definition 3.2 For $\rho \in [0, 1]$ and $q \ge 0$,

1. the space $(S)_{\rho,q}$ is the collection of elements φ from $L_2(\mathbb{S})$ such that

$$\|\varphi\|_{\rho,q}^2 = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1} (\alpha!)^{\rho} (2\mathbb{N})^{q\alpha} |\varphi_{\alpha}|^2 < \infty;$$

2. the space $(\mathcal{S})_{-\rho,-q}$ is the closure of $L_2(\mathbb{S})$ relative to the norm

$$\|\varphi\|_{-\rho,-q}^2 = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1} (\alpha!)^{-\rho} (2\mathbb{N})^{-q\alpha} |\varphi_{\alpha}|^2;$$
(3.4)

- 3. the space $(S)_{\rho}$ is the projective limit of $(S)_{\rho,q}$ as q changes over all nonnegative integers;
- 4. the space $(S)_{-\rho}$ is the inductive limit of $(S)_{-\rho,-q}$ as q changes over all non-negative integers.

It follows that

- For each $\rho \in [0,1]$ and $q \ge 0$, $((S)_{\rho,q}, L_2(\mathbb{S}), (S)_{-\rho,-q})$ is a normal triple of Hilbert spaces.
- The space $(\mathcal{S})_{\rho}$ is a Frechet space with topology generated by the countable family of norms $\|\cdot\|_{\rho,n}$, $n = 0, 1, 2, \ldots$, and $\varphi \in (\mathcal{S})_{\rho}$ if and only if $\varphi \in (\mathcal{S})_{\rho,q}$ for every $q \geq 0$.
- The space $(\mathcal{S})_{-\rho}$ is the dual of $(\mathcal{S})_{\rho}$ and $\varphi \in (\mathcal{S})_{-\rho}$ if and only if $\varphi \in (\mathcal{S})_{-\rho,-q}$ for some $q \ge 0$. Every element φ from $(\mathcal{S})_{\rho}$ is identified with a formal sum $\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1} \varphi_{\alpha} \xi_{\alpha}$ such that (3.4) holds for some $q \ge 0$.

• For $\rho \in (0, 1)$,

$$(\mathcal{S})_1 \subset (\mathcal{S})_{\rho} \subset (\mathcal{S})_0 \subset L_2(\mathbb{S}) \subset (\mathcal{S})_{-0} \subset (\mathcal{S})_{-\rho} \subset (\mathcal{S})_{-1}$$

with all inclusions strict.

The spaces $(S)_0$ and $(S)_1$ are known as the spaces of Hida and Kondratiev test functions. The spaces $(S)_{-0}$ and $(S)_{-1}$ are known as the spaces of Hida and Kondratiev distributions. Sometimes, the spaces $(S)_{\rho}$ and $(S)_{-\rho}$, $0 < \rho \leq 1$, go under the name of Kondratiev test functions and Kondratiev distributions, respectively.

Let $h \in S$ and $h_k = \int_{\mathbb{R}^\ell} h(x)\eta_k(x)dx$. Since the asymptotics of n^{th} eigenvalue of the operator Λ in (3.1) is $n^{1/d}$ [11, Chapter 21] and $\Lambda^k h \in S$ for every positive integer k, it follows that

$$\sum_{k\ge 1} |h_k|^2 k^q < \infty \tag{3.5}$$

for every $q \in \mathbb{R}$.

For $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1$ and h_k as above, write $h^{\alpha} = \prod_j (h_j)^{\alpha_j}$, and define the stochastic exponential

$$\mathcal{E}(h) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \xi_{\alpha} \tag{3.6}$$

Lemma 3.1. The stochastic exponential $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}(h)$, $h \in S$, has the following properties:

- $\mathcal{E}(h) \in (\mathcal{S})_{\rho}, \ 0 < \rho < 1;$
- For every q > 0, there exists $\delta > 0$ such that $\mathcal{E}(h) \in (\mathcal{S})_{1,q}$ as long as $\sum_{k>1} |h_k|^2 < \delta$.

Proof. Both properties are verified by direct calculation [12, Chapter 2].

Definition 3.3 The S-transform $S\varphi(h)$ of an element $\varphi = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \varphi_{\alpha} \xi_{\alpha}$ from $(S)_{-\rho}$ is the number

$$S\varphi(h) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_1} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \varphi_{\alpha}, \qquad (3.7)$$

where $h = \sum_{k>1} h_k \eta_k \in S$ and $h^{\alpha} = \prod_j (h_j)^{\alpha_j}$.

The definition implies that if $\varphi \in (\mathcal{S})_{-\rho,-q}$ for some $q \geq 0$, then $S\varphi(h) = \langle \varphi, \mathcal{E}(h) \rangle$, where $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ is the duality between $(\mathcal{S})_{\rho,q}$ and $(\mathcal{S})_{-\rho,-q}$ for suitable q. Therefore, if $\rho < 1$, then $S\varphi(h)$ is well-defined for all $h \in \mathcal{S}$, and, if $\rho = 1$, the $S\varphi(h)$ is well-defined for h with sufficiently small $L_2(\mathbb{R}^{\ell})$ norm. To give a complete characterization of the S-transform, an additional construction is necessary.

Let \mathcal{U}^{ρ} , $0 \leq \rho < 1$, be the collection of mappings F from \mathcal{S} to the complex numbers such that

- 444 S. Lototsky and B. Rozovskii
- 1. For every $h_1, h_2 \in S$, the function $F(h_1 + zh_2)$ is an analytic function of the complex variable z.
- 2. There exist positive numbers K_1, K_2 and an integer number n so that, for all $h \in S$ and all complex number z,

$$|F(zh)| \le K_1 \exp\left(K_2 \|\Lambda^n h\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^{\frac{2}{1-\rho}}|z|^{\frac{2}{1-\rho}}\right).$$

For $\rho = 1$, let \mathcal{U}^1 be the collection of mappings F from \mathcal{S} to the complex numbers such that

- 1'. There exist $\varepsilon > 0$ and a positive integer n such that, for all $h_1, h_2 \in S$ with $\|A^n h_1\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^\ell)} < \varepsilon$, the function of a complex variable $z \mapsto F(h_1 + h_2 z)$ is analytic at zero, and
- 2'. There is a constant K > 0 such that, for all $h \in S$ with $||\Lambda^n h||_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^\ell)} < \varepsilon$, $|F(h)| \leq K$.

Two mappings F, G with properties 1' and 2' are identified with the same element of \mathcal{U}^1 if F = G on an open neighborhood of zero in \mathcal{S} .

The following result holds.

Theorem 3.2. For every $\rho \in [0,1]$, the S-transform is a bijection from $(S)_{-\rho}$ to \mathcal{U}^{ρ} .

In other words, for every $\varphi \in (\mathcal{S})_{-\rho}$, the S-transform $S\varphi$ is an element of \mathcal{U}^{ρ} , and, for every $F \in \mathcal{U}^{\rho}$, there exists a unique $\varphi \in (\mathcal{S})_{-\rho}$ such that $S\varphi = F$. This result is proved in [10] when $\rho = 0$, and in [17] when $\rho = 1$.

Definition 3.4 For φ and ψ from $(S)_{-\rho}$, $\rho \in [0,1]$, the Wick product $\varphi \diamond \psi$ is the unique element of $(S)_{-\rho}$ whose S-transform is $S\varphi \cdot S\psi$.

If S^{-1} is the inverse S-transform, then

 $\varphi \diamond \psi = S^{-1} (S\varphi \cdot S\psi),$

Note that, by Theorem 3.2, the Wick product is well-defined, because the space \mathcal{U}^{ρ} , $\rho \in [0, 1]$ is closed under the point-wise multiplication. Theorem 3.2 also ensures the correctness of the following definition of the white noise.

Definition 3.5 The white noise \dot{W} on \mathbb{R}^{ℓ} is the unique element of $(S)_0$ whose S transform satisfies $S\dot{W}(h) = h$.

Remark 3.1 If $g \in L_p(\mathbb{S})$, p > 1, then $g \in (\mathcal{S})_{-0}$ [12, Corollary 2.3.8], and the Fourier transform

$$\hat{g}(h) = \int_{\mathcal{S}'} \exp\left(\sqrt{-1}\langle\omega,h\rangle\right) g(\omega) d\mu(\omega)$$

is defined. Direct calculations [12, Section 2.9] show that, for those g,

$$Sg(\sqrt{-1}h) = \hat{g}(h) e^{\frac{1}{2} \|h\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^\ell)}^2}$$

As a result, the Wick product can be interpreted as a convolution on the infinite-dimensional space $(S)_{-\rho}$.

In the study of stochastic parabolic equations, $\ell = d + 1$, so that the generic point from \mathbb{R}^{d+1} is written as (t, x), $t \in \mathbb{R}$, $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$. As was mentioned earlier, the terms of the type fdW(t) become $f \diamond \dot{W}dt$. The precise connection between the Itô integral and Wick product is discussed, for example, in [12, Section 2.5].

As an example, consider the following equation:

$$u_t(t,x) = a(x)u_{xx}(t,x) + b(x)u_x(t,x) + u_x(t,x) \diamond \dot{W}(t,x), \ 0 < t < T, \ x \in \mathbb{R},$$
(3.8)

with initial condition $u(0, x) = u_0(x)$. In (3.8),

(WN1) \dot{W} is the white noise process on \mathbb{R}^2 .

- (WN2) The initial condition u_0 and the coefficients a, b are bounded and have continuous bounded derivatives up to second order.
- (WN3) There exists a positive number ε such that $a(x) \ge \varepsilon, x \in \mathbb{R}$.

(WN4) The second-order derivative of a is uniformly Hölder continuous.

The equivalent Itô formulation of (3.8) is

$$du(t,x) = (a(x)u_{xx}(t,x) + b(x)u_x(t,x))dt + e_k(x)u_x(t,x)dw_k(x), \quad (3.9)$$

where $\{e_k, k \ge 1\}$ is the Hermite basis in $L_2(\mathbb{R})$.

With $\mathcal{M}_k v = e_k v_x$, we see that condition (2.2) does not hold in any Sobolev space $H_2^{\gamma}(\mathbb{R})$. In fact, no traditional solution exists in any normal triple of Sobolev spaces. On the other hand, with a suitable definition of solution, equation (3.8) is solvable in the space $(\mathcal{S})_{-0}$ of Hida distributions.

Definition 3.6 A mapping $u : \mathbb{R}^d \to (S)_{-\rho}$ is called weakly differentiable with respect to x_i at a point $x^* \in \mathbb{R}^\ell$ if and only if there exists $U_i(x^*) \in (S)_{-\rho}$ so that, for all $\varphi \in (S)_\rho$, $D_i \langle u(x), \varphi \rangle|_{x=x^*} = \langle U_i(x^*), \varphi \rangle$. In that case, we write $U_i(x^*) = D_i u(x^*)$.

Definition 3.7 A mapping u from $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}$ to $(\mathcal{S})_{-0}$ is called a white noise solution of (3.8) if and only if

- 1. The weak derivatives u_t , u_x , and u_{xx} exist, in the sense of Definition 3.6, for all $(t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}$.
- 2. Equality (3.8) holds for all $(t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^d$.
- 3. $\lim_{t\downarrow 0} u(t,x) = u_0(x)$ in the topology of $(\mathcal{S})_{-0}$.

Theorem 3.3. Under assumptions (WN1)–(WN4), there exists a white noise solution of (3.8). This solution is unique in the class of weakly measurable mappings v from $(0,T) \times \mathbb{R}$ to $(S)_{-0}$, for which there exists a non-negative integer q and a positive number K such that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \|v(t,x)\|_{-0,-q} e^{-Kx^{2}} dx dt < \infty.$$

Proof. Consider the S-transformed equation

$$F_t(t,x;h) = a(x)F_{xx}(t,x;h) + b(x)F_x(t,x;h) + F_x(t,x;h)h, \qquad (3.10)$$

 $0 < t < T, x \in \mathbb{R}, h \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$, with initial condition $F(0, x; h) = u_0(x)$. This a deterministic parabolic equation, and one can show, using the probabilistic representation of F, that F, F_t, F_x , and F_{xx} belong to \mathcal{U}^0 . Then the inverse S-transform of F is a solution of (3.8), and the uniqueness follows from the uniqueness for equation (3.10). The details of the proof are in [40], where a similar equation is considered for $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$.

Even though the initial condition in (3.8) is deterministic, there are no measurability restrictions on u_0 for the white noise solution to exist; see [12] for more details.

With appropriate modifications, the white noise solution can be defined for equations more general than (3.8). The solution F = F(t, x; h) of the corresponding S-transformed equation determines the regularity of the white noise solution [12, Section 4.1].

Two main advantages of the white noise approach over the Hilbert space approach are:

- 1. No need for parabolicity condition.
- 2. No measurability restrictions on the input data.

Still, there are substantial limitations:

- 1. There seems to be little or no connection between the white noise solution and the traditional solution. While the white noise solution can, in principle, be constructed for equation (2.7), this solution will be very different from the traditional solution.
- 2. There are no clear ways of computing the solution numerically, even with available representations of the Feynmann-Kac type [12, Chapter 4].
- 3. The white noise solution, being constructed on a special white noise probability space, is weak in the probabilistic sense. Path-wise uniqueness does not apply to such solutions because of the "averaging" nature of the solution spaces.

4 Generalized Functions on the Wiener Chaos Space

The objective of this section is to introduce the space of generalized random elements on an arbitrary stochastic basis.

Let $\mathbb{F} = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$ be a stochastic basis with the usual assumptions and Y, a separable Hilbert space with inner product $(\cdot, \cdot)_Y$ and an orthonormal basis $\{y_k, k \geq 1\}$. On \mathbb{F} and Y, consider a cylindrical Brownian motion W, that is, a family of continuous \mathcal{F}_t -adapted Gaussian martingales $W_y(t), y \in Y$, such that $W_y(0) = 0$ and $\mathbb{E}(W_{y_1}(t)W_{y_2}(s)) = \min(t,s)(y_1,y_2)_Y$. In particular,

Wiener Chaos for Stochastic Equations 447

$$w_k(t) = W_{y_k}(t), \ k \ge 1, \ t \ge 0, \tag{4.1}$$

are independent standard Wiener processes on \mathbb{F} .

Equivalently, instead of the process W, the starting point can be a system of independent standard Wiener processes $\{w_k, k \ge 1\}$ on \mathbb{F} . Then, given a separable Hilbert space Y with an orthonormal basis $\{y_k, k \ge 1\}$, the corresponding cylindrical Brownian motion W is defined by

$$W_y(t) = \sum_{k \ge 1} (y, y_k)_Y w_k(t).$$
(4.2)

Fix a non-random $T \in (0, \infty)$ and denote by \mathcal{F}_T^W the σ -algebra generated by $w_k(t), \ k \geq 1, \ t < T$. Denote by $L_2(\mathbb{W})$ the collection of \mathcal{F}_T^W -measurable square integrable random variables.

We now review construction of the Cameron–Martin basis in the Hilbert space $L_2(\mathbb{W})$.

Let $\mathfrak{m} = \{m_k, k \geq 1\}$ be an orthonormal basis in $L_2((0,T))$ such that each m_k belongs to $L_{\infty}((0,T))$. Define the independent standard Gaussian random variables

$$\xi_{ik} = \int_0^T m_i(s) dw_k(s).$$

Consider the collection of multi-indices

and

$$\mathcal{J} = \left\{ \alpha = (\alpha_i^k, \ i, k \ge 1) : \ \alpha_i^k \in \{0, 1, 2, \ldots\}, \ \sum_{i, k} \alpha_i^k < \infty \right\}.$$

The set \mathcal{J} is countable, and, for every $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$, only finitely many of α_i^k are not equal to zero. The upper and lower indices in α_i^k represent, respectively, the space and time components of the noise process W. For $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$, define

$$|\alpha| = \sum_{i,k} \alpha_i^k, \ \alpha! = \prod_{i,k} \alpha_i^k!,$$

$$\xi_\alpha = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \prod_{i,k} H_{\alpha_i^k}(\xi_{ik}), \qquad (4.3)$$

where H_n is n^{th} Hermite polynomial. For example, if

$$\alpha = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \ 1 \ 0 \ 3 \ 0 \ 0 \ \cdots \\ 2 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 4 \ 0 \ \cdots \\ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ \cdots \\ \vdots \ \vdots \ \vdots \ \vdots \ \vdots \ \cdots \end{pmatrix}$$

with four non-zero entries $\alpha_2^1 = 1$; $\alpha_4^1 = 3$; $\alpha_1^2 = 2$; $\alpha_5^2 = 4$, then

$$\xi_{\alpha} = \xi_{2,1} \cdot \frac{H_3(\xi_{4,1})}{\sqrt{3!}} \cdot \frac{H_2(\xi_{1,2})}{\sqrt{2!}} \cdot \frac{H_4(\xi_{5,2})}{\sqrt{4!}}.$$

There are two main differences between (3.2) and (4.3):

- 448 S. Lototsky and B. Rozovskii
- 1. The basis (4.3) is constructed on an arbitrary probability space.
- 2. In (4.3), there is a clear separation of the time and space components of the noise, and explicit presence of the time-dependent functions m_i facilitates the analysis of evolution equations.

Definition 4.1 The space $L_2(\mathbb{W})$ is called the Wiener Chaos space. The N-th Wiener Chaos is the linear subspace of $L_2(\mathbb{W})$, generated by ξ_{α} , $|\alpha| = N$.

The following is another version of the classical results of Cameron and Martin [3].

Theorem 4.1. The collection $\Xi = \{\xi_{\alpha}, \alpha \in \mathcal{J}\}$ is an orthonormal basis in $L_2(\mathbb{W})$.

We refer to Ξ as the Cameron–Martin basis in $L_2(\mathbb{W})$. By Theorem 4.1, every element v of $L_2(\mathbb{W})$ can be written as

$$v = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} v_{\alpha} \xi_{\alpha},$$

where $v_{\alpha} = \mathbb{E}(v\xi_{\alpha})$.

We now define the space $\mathcal{D}(L_2(\mathbb{W}))$ of test functions and the space $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$ of X-valued generalized random elements.

Definition 4.2

(1) The space $\mathcal{D}(L_2(\mathbb{W}))$ is the collection of elements from $L_2(\mathbb{W})$ that can be written in the form

$$v = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_v} v_\alpha \xi_\alpha$$

for some $v_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{R}$ and a finite subset \mathcal{J}_{v} of \mathcal{J} . (2) A sequence v_{n} converges to v in $\mathcal{D}(L_{2}(\mathbb{W}))$ if and only if $\mathcal{J}_{v_{n}} \subseteq \mathcal{J}_{v}$ for all n and $\lim_{n \to \infty} |v_{n,\alpha} - v_{\alpha}| = 0$ for all α .

Definition 4.3 For a linear topological space X define the space $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$ of X-valued generalized random elements as the collection of continuous linear maps from the linear topological space $\mathcal{D}(L_2(\mathbb{W}))$ to X. Similarly, the elements of $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); L_1((0,T); X))$ are called X-valued generalized random processes.

The element u of $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$ can be identified with a formal Fourier series

$$u = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} u_{\alpha} \xi_{\alpha},$$

where $u_{\alpha} \in X$ are the generalized Fourier coefficients of u. For such a series and $v \in \mathcal{D}(L_2(\mathbb{W}))$, we have

$$u(v) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_v} v_\alpha u_\alpha.$$

Conversely, for $u \in \mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$, we define the formal Fourier series of u by setting $u_{\alpha} = u(\xi_{\alpha})$. If $u \in L_2(\mathbb{W})$, then $u \in \mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); \mathbb{R})$ and $u(v) = \mathbb{E}(uv)$.

By Definition 4.3, a sequence $\{u_n, n \ge 1\}$ converges to u in $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$ if and only if $u_n(v)$ converges to u(v) in the topology of X for every $v \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{W})$. In terms of generalized Fourier coefficients, this is equivalent to $\lim u_{n,\alpha} = u_{\alpha}$ in the topology of X for every $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$.

The construction of the space $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$ can be extended to Hilbert spaces other than $L_2(\mathbb{W})$. Let H be a real separable Hilbert space with an orthonormal basis $\{e_k, k \ge 1\}$. Define the space

$$\mathcal{D}(H) = \Big\{ v \in H : v = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{J}_v} v_k e_k, v_k \in \mathbb{R}, \mathcal{J}_v - \text{a finite subset of } \{1, 2, \ldots\} \Big\}.$$

By definition, v_n converges to v in $\mathcal{D}(H)$ as $n \to \infty$ if and only if $\mathcal{J}_{v_n} \subseteq \mathcal{J}_v$ for all n and $\lim_{n \to \infty} |v_{n,k} - v_k| = 0$ for all k.

For a linear topological space $X, \mathcal{D}'(H; X)$ is the space of continuous linear maps from $\mathcal{D}(H)$ to X. An element g of $\mathcal{D}'(H;X)$ can be identified with a formal series $\sum_{k\geq 1} g_k \otimes e_k$ such that $g_k = g(e_k) \in X$ and, for $v \in \mathcal{D}(H)$, $g(v) = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{J}_v} g_k \overline{v}_k$. If $X = \mathbb{R}$ and $\sum_{k \ge 1} g_k^2 < \infty$, then $g = \sum_{k \ge 1} g_k e_k \in H$ and $g(v) = (g, v)_H$, the inner product in H. The space X is naturally imbedded into $\mathcal{D}'(H;X)$: if $u \in X$, then $\sum_{k>1} u \otimes e_k \in \mathcal{D}'(H;X)$.

A sequence $g_n = \sum_{k\geq 1} g_{n,k} \otimes e_k$, $n \geq 1$, converges to $g = \sum_{k\geq 1} g_k \otimes e_k$ in $\mathcal{D}'(H; X)$ if and only if, for every $k \geq 1$, $\lim_{n\to\infty} g_{n,k} = g_k$ in the topology of X. A collection $\{\mathcal{L}_k, k \geq 1\}$ of linear operators from X_1 to X_2 naturally

defines a linear operator \mathcal{L} from $\mathcal{D}'(H; X_1)$ to $\mathcal{D}'(H; X_2)$:

$$\mathcal{L}\left(\sum_{k\geq 1}g_k\otimes e_k\right)=\sum_{k\geq 1}\mathcal{L}_k(g_k)\otimes e_k.$$

Similarly, a linear operator $\mathcal{L} : \mathcal{D}'(H; X_1) \to \mathcal{D}'(H; X_2)$ can be identified with a collection $\{\mathcal{L}_k, k \geq 1\}$ of linear operators from X_1 to X_2 by setting $\mathcal{L}_k(u) = \mathcal{L}(u \otimes e_k)$. Introduction of spaces $\mathcal{D}'(H;X)$ and the corresponding operators makes it possible to avoid conditions of the type (2.2).

5 The Malliavin Derivative and its Adjoint

In this section, we define an analog of the Itô stochastic integral for generalized random processes.

All notations from the previous section will remain in force. In particular, Y is a separable Hilbert space with a fixed orthonormal basis $\{y_k, k \ge 1\}$, and $\Xi = \{\xi_{\alpha}, \alpha \in \mathcal{J}\}$, the Cameron-Martin basis in $L_2(\mathbb{W})$ defined in (4.3).

We start with a brief review of the Malliavin calculus [37].

The Malliavin derivative \mathbb{D} is a continuous linear operator from

$$L_2^1(\mathbb{W}) = \left\{ u \in L_2(\mathbb{W}) : \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} |\alpha| u_\alpha^2 < \infty \right\}$$
(5.1)

to $L_2(\mathbb{W}; (L_2((0,T)) \times Y))$. In particular,

$$(\mathbb{D}\xi_{\alpha})(t) = \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} \xi_{\alpha^-(i,k)} m_i(t) y_k, \qquad (5.2)$$

where $\alpha^{-}(i, k)$ is the multi-index with the components

$$\left(\alpha^{-}(i,k)\right)_{j}^{l} = \begin{cases} \max(\alpha_{i}^{k}-1,0), & \text{if } i=j \text{ and } k=l, \\ \alpha_{j}^{l}, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Note that, for each $t \in [0, T]$, $\mathbb{D}\xi_{\alpha}(t) \in \mathcal{D}(L_2(\mathbb{W}) \times Y)$. Using (5.2), we extend the operator \mathbb{D} by linearity to the space $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}))$:

$$\mathbb{D}\left(\sum_{\alpha\in\mathcal{J}}u_{\alpha}\xi_{\alpha}\right)=\sum_{\alpha\in\mathcal{J}}\left(u_{\alpha}\sum_{i,k}\sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}}\xi_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)}m_{i}(t)y_{k}\right).$$

For the sake of completeness and to justify further definitions, let us establish connection between the Malliavin derivative and the stochastic Itô integral.

If u is an arbitrary \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted process from $L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0, T); Y))$, then $u(t) = \sum_{k \ge 1} u_k(t)y_k$, where the random variable $u_k(t)$ is \mathcal{F}_t^W -measurable for each t and k, and

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} \int_0^T \mathbb{E} |u_k(t)|^2 dt < \infty.$$

We define the stochastic Itô integral

$$U(t) = \int_0^t (u(s), dW(s))_Y = \sum_{k \ge 1} \int_0^t u_k(s) dw_k(s).$$
 (5.3)

Note that U(t) is \mathcal{F}_t^W -measurable and $\mathbb{E}|U(t)|^2 = \sum_{k\geq 1} \int_0^t \mathbb{E}|u_k(s)|^2 ds$. The next result establishes a connection between the Malliavin derivative

The next result establishes a connection between the Malliavin derivative and the stochastic Itô integral.

Lemma 5.1. Suppose that u is an \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted process from $L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T);Y))$, and define the process U according to (5.3). Then, for every $t \leq T$ and $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$,

$$\mathbb{E}(U(t)\xi_{\alpha}) = \mathbb{E}\int_{0}^{t} (u(s), (\mathbb{D}\xi_{\alpha})(s))_{Y} ds.$$
(5.4)

Proof. Define $\xi_{\alpha}(t) = \mathbb{E}(\xi_{\alpha} | \mathcal{F}_t^W)$. It is known (see [33] or Remark 8.2 below) that

$$d\xi_{\alpha}(t) = \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k \xi_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(t) m_i(t)} dw_k(t).$$
(5.5)

Due to \mathcal{F}_t^W -measurability of $u_k(t)$, we have

$$u_{k,\alpha}(t) = \mathbb{E}\Big(u_k(t)\mathbb{E}(\xi_\alpha|\mathcal{F}_t^W)\Big) = \mathbb{E}(u_k(t)\xi_\alpha(t)).$$
(5.6)

The definition of U implies $dU(t) = \sum_{k\geq 1} u_k(t) dw_k(t)$, so that, by (5.5), (5.6), and the Itô formula,

$$U_{\alpha}(t) = \mathbb{E}(U(t)\xi_{\alpha}) = \int_0^t \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} u_{k,\alpha^-(i,k)}(s) m_i(s) ds.$$
(5.7)

Together with (5.2), the last equality implies (5.4). Lemma 5.1 is proved.

Note that the coefficients $u_{k,\alpha}$ of $u \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T);H))$ belong to $L_2((0,T))$. We therefore define $u_{k,\alpha,i} = \int_0^T u_{k,\alpha}(t) m_i(t) dt$. Then, by (5.7),

$$U_{\alpha}(T) = \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} u_{k,\alpha^-(i,k),i}.$$
(5.8)

Since $U(T) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} U_{\alpha}(T) \xi_{\alpha}$, we shift the summation index in (5.8) and conclude that

$$U(T) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k + 1} u_{k,\alpha,i} \xi_{\alpha^+(i,k)}, \qquad (5.9)$$

where

$$\left(\alpha^{+}(i,k)\right)_{j}^{l} = \begin{cases} \alpha_{i}^{k} + 1, & \text{if } i = j \text{ and } k = l, \\ \alpha_{j}^{l}, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(5.10)

As a result, $U(T) = \delta(u)$, where δ is the adjoint of the Malliavin derivative, also known as the Skorohod integral (called also the Skorohod-Hitsuda integral); see [10], [37] or [38] for details.

Lemma 5.1 suggests the following definition.

For an \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted process u from $L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T)))$, let $\mathbb{D}_k^* u$ be the \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted process from $L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T)))$ such that

$$(\mathbb{D}_k^* u)_\alpha(t) = \int_0^t \sum_i \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} u_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s) m_i(s) ds.$$
(5.11)

If $u \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T);Y))$ is \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted, then u is in the domain of the operator δ and $\delta(uI(s < t)) = \sum_{k \ge 1} (\mathbb{D}_k^* u_k)(t)$. We now extend the operators \mathbb{D}_k^* to the generalized random processes. Let X be a Banach space with norm $\|\cdot\|_X$.

Definition 5.1 If u is an X-valued generalized random process, then \mathbb{D}_k^*u is the X-valued generalized random process such that

$$(\mathbb{D}_k^* u)_\alpha(t) = \sum_i \int_0^t u_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s) \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} m_i(s) ds.$$
(5.12)

If $g \in \mathcal{D}'(Y; \mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); L_1((0, T); X))))$, then \mathbb{D}^*g is the X-valued generalized random process such that, for $g = \sum_{k \ge 1} g_k \otimes y_k$, $g_k \in \mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); L_1((0, T); X)))$,

$$(\mathbb{D}^*g)_{\alpha}(t) = \sum_k (\mathbb{D}^*_k g_k)_{\alpha}(t) = \sum_{i,k} \int_0^t g_{k,\alpha^-(i,k)}(s) \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} m_i(s) ds.$$
(5.13)

Using (5.2), we get a generalization of equality (5.4):

$$(\mathbb{D}^*g)_{\alpha}(t) = \int_0^t g(\mathbb{D}\xi_{\alpha}(s))(s)ds.$$
(5.14)

Indeed, by linearity,

$$g_k\left(\sqrt{\alpha_i^k}m_i(s)\xi_{\alpha^-(i,k)}\right)(s) = \sqrt{\alpha_i^k}m_i(s)g_{k,\alpha^-(i,k)})(s)$$

Theorem 5.1. If $T < \infty$, then \mathbb{D}_k^* and \mathbb{D}^* are continuous linear operators.

Proof. It is enough to show that, if $u, u_n \in \mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathcal{F}_T^W); L_1((0,T); X))$ and $\lim_{n\to\infty} ||u_\alpha - u_{n,\alpha}||_{L_1((0,T);X)} = 0$ for every $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$, then, for every $k \ge 1$ and $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \| (\mathbb{D}_k^* u)_\alpha - (\mathbb{D}_k^* u_n)_\alpha \|_{L_1((0,T);X)} = 0.$$

Using (5.12), we find that

$$\|(\mathbb{D}_{k}^{*}u)_{\alpha} - (\mathbb{D}_{k}^{*}u_{n})_{\alpha}\|_{X}(t) \leq \sum_{i} \int_{0}^{T} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}} \|u_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)} - u_{n,\alpha^{-}(i,k)}\|_{X}(s) |m_{i}(s)| ds.$$

Note that the sum contains finitely many terms. By assumption, $|m_i(t)| \leq C_i$, and so

$$\|(\mathbb{D}_{k}^{*}u)_{\alpha} - (\mathbb{D}_{k}^{*}u_{n})_{\alpha}\|_{L_{1}((0,T);X)} \leq C(\alpha) \sum_{i} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}} \|u_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)} - u_{n,\alpha^{-}(i,k)}\|_{L_{1}((0,T);X)}.$$

Theorem 5.1 is proved.

6 The Wiener Chaos Solution and the Propagator

In this section we build on the ideas from [25] to introduce the Wiener Chaos solution and the corresponding propagator for a general stochastic evolution

equation. The notations from Sections 4 and 5 will remain in force. It will be convenient to interpret the cylindrical Brownian motion W as a collection $\{w_k, k \ge 1\}$ of independent standard Wiener processes. As before, $T \in (0, \infty)$ is fixed and non-random. Introduce the following objects:

- The Banach spaces A, X, and U such that $U \subseteq X$.
- Linear operators

$$\mathcal{A}: L_1((0,T); A) \to L_1((0,T); X),$$

 $\mathcal{M}_k: L_1((0,T); A) \to L_1((0,T); X).$

- Generalized random processes $f \in \mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); L_1((0,T);X))$ and $g_k \in \mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); L_1((0,T);X))$.
- The initial condition $u_0 \in \mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); U)$.

Consider the deterministic equation

$$v(t) = v_0 + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}v)(s)ds + \int_0^t \varphi(s)ds, \qquad (6.1)$$

where $v_0 \in U$ and $\varphi \in L_1((0,T);X)$.

Definition 6.1 A function v is called a w(A, X) solution of (6.1) if and only if $v \in L_1((0,T); A)$ and equality (6.1) holds in the space $L_1((0,T); A)$.

Definition 6.2 An A-valued generalized random process u is called a w(A, X)**Wiener Chaos solution** of the stochastic differential equation

$$du(t) = (\mathcal{A}u(t) + f(t))dt + (\mathcal{M}_k u(t) + g_k(t))dw_k(t), \ t \le T, \ u|_{t=0} = u_0, \ (6.2)$$

if and only if the equality

$$u(t) = u_0 + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}u + f)(s)ds + \sum_{k \ge 1} (\mathbb{D}_k^*(\mathcal{M}_k u + g_k))(t)$$
(6.3)

holds in $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); L_1((0,T);X)).$

Sometimes, to stress the dependence of the Wiener Chaos solution on the terminal time T, the notation $w_T(A, X)$ will be used.

Equalities (6.3) (5.13) mean that, for every $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$, the generalized Fourier coefficient u_{α} of u satisfies the equation

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = u_{0,\alpha} + \int_{0}^{t} (\mathcal{A}u + f)_{\alpha}(s) ds + \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}} (\mathcal{M}_{k}u + g_{k})_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)}(s) m_{i}(s) ds.$$
(6.4)

Definition 6.3 System (6.4) is called the propagator for equation (6.2).

The propagator is a lower triangular system. Indeed, If $\alpha = (0)$, that is, $|\alpha| = 0$, then the corresponding equation in (6.4) becomes

$$u_{(0)}(t) = u_{0,(0)} + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}u_{(0)}(s) + f_{(0)}(s))ds.$$
(6.5)

If $\alpha = (j\ell)$, that is, $\alpha_j^{\ell} = 1$ for some fixed j and ℓ and $\alpha_i^k = 0$ for all other $i, k \geq 1$, then the corresponding equation in (6.4) becomes

$$u_{(j\ell)}(t) = u_{0,(j\ell)} + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}u_{(j\ell)}(s) + f_{(j\ell)}(s))ds + \int_0^t (\mathcal{M}_k u_{(0)}(s) + g_{\ell,(0)}(s))m_j(s)ds.$$
(6.6)

Continuing in this way, we conclude that (6.4) can be solved by induction on $|\alpha|$ as long as the corresponding deterministic equation (6.1) is solvable. The precise result is as follows.

Theorem 6.1. If, for every $v_0 \in U$ and $\varphi \in L_1((0,T); X)$, equation (6.1) has a unique w(A, X) solution $v(t) = V(t, v_0, \varphi)$, then equation (6.2) has a unique w(A, X) Wiener Chaos solution such that

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = V(t, u_{0,\alpha}, f_{\alpha}) + \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} V(t, 0, m_i \mathcal{M}_k u_{\alpha^-(i,k)}) + \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} V(t, 0, m_i g_{k,\alpha^-(i,k)}).$$
(6.7)

Proof. Using the assumptions of the theorem and linearity, we conclude that (6.7) is the unique solution of (6.4).

To derive a more explicit formula for u_{α} , we need some additional constructions. For every multi-index α with $|\alpha| = n$, define the **characteristic** set K_{α} of α as

$$K_{\alpha} = \{(i_1^{\alpha}, k_1^{\alpha}), \dots, (i_n^{\alpha}, k_n^{\alpha})\},\$$

 $i_1^{\alpha} \leq i_2^{\alpha} \leq \ldots \leq i_n^{\alpha}$, and if $i_j^{\alpha} = i_{j+1}^{\alpha}$, then $k_j^{\alpha} \leq k_{j+1}^{\alpha}$. The first pair $(i_1^{\alpha}, k_1^{\alpha})$ in K_{α} is the position numbers of the first nonzero element of α . The second pair is the same as the first if the first nonzero element of α is greater than one; otherwise, the second pair is the position numbers of the second nonzero element of α and so on. As a result, if $\alpha_i^k > 0$, then exactly α_i^k pairs in K_{α} are equal to (i, k). For example, if

$$\alpha = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \ 1 \ 0 \ 2 \ 3 \ 0 \ 0 \ \cdots \\ 1 \ 2 \ 0 \ 0 \ 1 \ 0 \ \cdots \\ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ \cdots \\ \vdots \ \cdots \end{pmatrix}$$

with nonzero elements

$$\alpha_1^2 = \alpha_2^1 = \alpha_1^6 = 1, \ \alpha_2^2 = \alpha_4^1 = 2, \ \alpha_5^1 = 3,$$

then the characteristic set is

$$K_{\alpha} = \{(1,2), (2,1), (2,2), (2,2), (4,1), (4,1), (5,1), (5,1), (5,1), (6,2)\}.$$

Theorem 6.2. Assume that:

- 1. For every $v_0 \in U$ and $\varphi \in L_1((0,T);X)$, equation (6.1) has a unique w(A,X) solution $v(t) = V(t,v_0,\varphi)$,
- 2. The input data in (6.4) satisfy $g_k = 0$ and $f_{\alpha} = u_{0,\alpha} = 0$ if $|\alpha| > 0$.

Let $u_{(0)}(t) = V(t, u_0, 0)$ be the solution of (6.4) for $|\alpha| = 0$. For $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$ with $|\alpha| = n \ge 1$ and the characteristic set K_{α} , define functions $F^n = F^n(t; \alpha)$ by induction as follows:

$$F^{1}(t;\alpha) = V(t,0,m_{i}\mathcal{M}_{k}u_{(0)}) \text{ if } K_{\alpha} = \{(i,k)\};$$

$$F^{n}(t;\alpha) = \sum_{j=1}^{n} V(t,0,m_{i_{j}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{j}}F^{n-1}(\cdot;\alpha^{-}(i_{j},k_{j})))$$
(6.8)

$$\text{ if } K_{\alpha} = \{(i_{1},k_{1}),\ldots,(i_{n},k_{n})\}.$$

Then

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} F^n(t;\alpha).$$
(6.9)

Proof. If $|\alpha| = 1$, then representation (6.9) follows from (6.6). For $|\alpha| > 1$, observe that:

• If $\bar{u}_{\alpha}(t) = \sqrt{\alpha!} u_{\alpha}$ and $|\alpha| \ge 1$, then (6.4) implies the relation

$$\bar{u}(t) = \int_0^t \mathcal{A}\bar{u}_\alpha(s)ds + \sum_{i,k} \int_0^t \alpha_i^k m_i(s)\mathcal{M}_k \bar{u}_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s)ds.$$

- If $K_{\alpha} = \{(i_1, k_1), \dots, (i_n, k_n)\}$, then, for every $j = 1, \dots, n$, the characteristic set $K_{\alpha^-(i_j, k_j)}$ of $\alpha^-(i_j, k_j)$ is obtained from K_{α} by removing the pair (i_j, k_j) .
- By the definition of the characteristic set,

$$\sum_{i,k} \alpha_i^k m_i(s) \mathcal{M}_k \bar{u}_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s) = \sum_{j=1}^n m_{i_j}(s) \mathcal{M}_{k_j} \bar{u}_{\alpha^-(i_j,k_j)}(s).$$

As a result, representation (6.9) follows by induction on $|\alpha|$ using (6.7): if $|\alpha| = n > 1$, then

$$\bar{u}_{\alpha}(t) = \sum_{j=1}^{n} V(t, 0, m_{i_j} \mathcal{M}_{k_j} \bar{u}_{\alpha^-(i_j, k_j)})$$

$$= \sum_{j=1}^{n} V(t, 0, m_{i_j} \mathcal{M}_{k_j} F^{(n-1)}(\cdot; \alpha^-(i_j, k_j)) = F^n(t; \alpha).$$
(6.10)

Theorem 6.2 is proved.

Corollary 6.1 Assume that the operator \mathcal{A} is a generator of a strongly continuous semigroup $\Phi = \Phi_{t,s}, t \ge s \ge 0$, in some Hilbert space H such that $A \subset H$, each \mathcal{M}_k is a bounded operator from A to H, and the solution $V(t, 0, \varphi)$ of equation (6.1) is written as

$$V(t,0,\varphi) = \int_0^T \Phi_{t,s}\varphi(s)ds, \quad \varphi \in L_2((0,T);H)). \tag{6.11}$$

Denote by P^n the permutation group of $\{1, \ldots, n\}$. If $u_{(0)} \in L_2((0,T); H))$, then, for $|\alpha| = n > 1$ with the characteristic set $K_{\alpha} = \{(i_1, k_1), \ldots, (i_n, k_n)\}$, representation (6.9) becomes

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathsf{P}^{n}} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n}} \dots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \Phi_{t,s_{n}} \mathcal{M}_{k_{\sigma(n)}} \cdots \Phi_{s_{2},s_{1}} \mathcal{M}_{k_{\sigma(1)}} u_{(0)}(s_{1}) m_{i_{\sigma(n)}}(s_{n}) \cdots m_{i_{\sigma(1)}}(s_{1}) ds_{1} \dots ds_{n}.$$
(6.12)

Also,

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=n} u_{\alpha}(t)\xi_{\alpha} = \sum_{k_1,\dots,k_n \ge 1} \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \cdots \Phi_{s_2,s_1} \left(\mathcal{M}_{k_1} u_{(0)} + g_{k_1}(s_1) \right) dw_{k_1}(s_1) \cdots dw_{k_n}(s_n), \ n \ge 1,$$
(6.13)

and, for every Hilbert space X, the following energy equality holds:

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{X}^{2} = \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n}=1}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n}} \dots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \|\Phi_{t,s_{n}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\cdots\Phi_{s_{2},s_{1}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{1}}u_{(0)}(s_{1})\|_{X}^{2} ds_{1}\dots ds_{n};$$

$$(6.14)$$

both sides in the last equality can be infinite. For n = 1, formulas (6.12) and (6.14) become

$$u_{(ik)}(t) = \int_0^t \Phi_{t,s} \mathcal{M}_k u_{(0)}(s) \ m_i(s) ds;$$
(6.15)

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=1} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{X}^{2} = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{t} \|\Phi_{t,s}\mathcal{M}_{k}u_{(0)}(s)\|_{X}^{2} ds.$$
(6.16)

Proof. Using the semigroup representation (6.11), we conclude that (6.12) is just an expanded version of (6.9).

Since $\{m_i, i \geq 1\}$ is an orthonormal basis in $L_2(0,T)$, equality (6.16) follows from (6.15) and the Parcevall identity. Similarly, equality (6.14) will follow from (6.12) after an application of an appropriate Parcevall's identity.

To carry out the necessary arguments when $|\alpha| > 1$, denote by \mathcal{J}_1 the collection of one-dimensional multi-indices $\beta = (\beta_1, \beta_2, ...)$ such that each β_i is a non-negative integer and $|\beta| = \sum_{i\geq 1} \beta_i < \infty$. Given a $\beta \in \mathcal{J}_1$ with $|\beta| = n$, we define $K_\beta = \{i_1, \ldots, i_n\}$, the characteristic set of β and the function

$$E_{\beta}(s_1, \dots, s_n) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}! n!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathsf{P}^n} m_{i_1}(s_{\sigma(1)}) \cdots m_{i_n}(s_{\sigma(n)}).$$
(6.17)

By construction, the collection $\{E_{\beta}, \beta \in \mathcal{J}_1, |\beta| = n\}$ is an orthonormal basis in the subspace of symmetric functions in $L_2((0,T)^n; X)$.

Next, we rewrite (6.12) in a symmetrized form. To make the notations shorter, denote by $s^{(n)}$ the ordered set (s_1, \ldots, s_n) and write $ds^n = ds_1 \ldots ds_n$. Fix $t \in (0, T]$ and the set $k^{(n)} = \{k_1, \ldots, k_n\}$ of the second components of the characteristic set K_{α} . Define the symmetric function

$$G(t, k^{(n)}; s^{(n)}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{n!}} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathsf{P}^n} \varPhi_{t, s_{\sigma(n)}} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \cdots \varPhi_{s_{\sigma(2)}, s_{\sigma(1)}} \mathcal{M}_{k_1} u_{(0)}(s_{\sigma(1)}) \mathbb{1}_{s_{\sigma(1)} < \dots < s_{\sigma(n)} < t}(s^{(n)}).$$
(6.18)

Then (6.12) becomes

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = \int_{[0,T]^n} G(t, k^{(n)}; s^{(n)}) E_{\beta(\alpha)}(s^{(n)}) ds^n, \qquad (6.19)$$

where the multi-indices α and $\beta(\alpha)$ are related via their characteristic sets: if

$$K_{\alpha} = \{(i_1, k_1), \dots, (i_n, k_n)\},\$$

then

$$K_{\beta(\alpha)} = \{i_1, \ldots, i_n\}.$$

Equality (6.19) means that, for fixed $k^{(n)}$, the function u_{α} is a Fourier coefficient of the symmetric function $G(t, k^{(n)}; s^{(n)})$ in the space $L_2((0, T)^n; X)$. Parcevall's identity and summation over all possible $k^{(n)}$ yield the equality

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{X}^{2} = \frac{1}{n!} \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n}=1}^{\infty} \int_{[0,T]^{n}} \|G(t,k^{(n)};s^{(n)})\|_{X}^{2} ds^{n},$$

which, due to (6.18), is the same as (6.14).

To prove equality (6.13), relating the Cameron–Martin and multiple Itô integral expansions of the solution, we use the following result [13, Theorem 3.1]:

$$\xi_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \int_0^T \int_0^{s_n} \cdots \int_0^{s_2} E_{\beta(\alpha)}(s^{(n)}) dw_{k_1}(s_1) \cdots dw_{k_n}(s_n);$$

see also [37, pp. 12–13]. Since the collection of all E_{β} is an orthonormal basis, equality (6.13) follows from (6.19) after summation over al k_1, \ldots, k_n .

Corollary 6.1 is proved.

We now present several examples to illustrate the general results.

Example 6.1 Consider the following equation:

$$du(t,x) = (au_{xx}(t,x) + f(t,x))dt + (\sigma u_x(t,x) + g(t,x))dw(t), \ x \in \mathbb{R}, \ (6.20)$$

where $a > 0, \sigma \in \mathbb{R}, f \in L_2((0,T); H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R})), g \in L_2((0,T); L_2(\mathbb{R}))$, and $u|_{t=0} = u_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R})$. By Theorem 2.2, if $\sigma^2 < 2a$, then equation (6.20) has a unique traditional solution $u \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T); H_2^1(\mathbb{R})))$.

By \mathcal{F}_t^W -measurability of u(t), we have

$$\mathbb{E}(u(t)\xi_{\alpha}) = \mathbb{E}(u(t)\mathbb{E}(\xi_{\alpha}|\mathcal{F}_{t}^{W})).$$

Using the relation (5.5) and the Itô formula, we find that u_{α} satisfy

$$du_{\alpha} = a(u_{\alpha})_{xx}dt + \sum_{i} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}}\sigma(u_{\alpha^{-}(i)})_{x}m_{i}(t)dt,$$

which is precisely the propagator for equation (6.20). In other words, in the case $2a > \sigma^2$ the traditional solution of (6.20) coincides with the Wiener Chaos solution.

On the other hand, the heat equation

$$v(t,x) = v_0(x) + \int_0^t v_{xx}(s,x)ds + \int_0^t \varphi(s,x)ds, \ v_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R}),$$

with $\varphi \in L_2((0,T); H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}))$ has a unique $w(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}))$ solution. Therefore, by Theorem 6.1, the unique $w(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}))$ Wiener Chaos solution of (6.20) exists for all $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$.

In the next example, the equation, although not parabolic, can be solved explicitly.

Example 6.2 Consider the following equation:

$$du(t,x) = u_x(t,x)dw(t), \ t > 0, \ x \in \mathbb{R}; \ u(0,x) = x.$$
(6.21)

Clearly, u(t, x) = x + w(t) satisfies (6.21).

To find the Wiener Chaos solution of (6.21), note that, with onedimensional Wiener process, $\alpha_i^k = \alpha_i$, and the propagator in this case becomes

$$u_{\alpha}(t,x) = xI(|\alpha| = 0) + \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{i} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}} (u_{\alpha^{-}(i)}(s,x))_{x} m_{i}(s) ds.$$

Then $u_{\alpha} = 0$ if $|\alpha| > 1$, and

$$u(t,x) = x + \sum_{i \ge 1} \xi_i \int_0^t m_i(s) ds = x + w(t).$$
(6.22)

Even though Theorem 6.1 does not apply, the above arguments show that u(t, x) = x + w(t) is the unique w(A, X) Wiener Chaos solution of (6.21) for suitable spaces A and X, for example,

$$X = \left\{ f: \ \int_{\mathbb{R}} (1+x^2)^{-2} f^2(x) dx < \infty \right\} \text{ and } A = \{ f: \ f, f' \in X \}.$$

Section 14 provides a more detailed analysis of equation (6.21).

If equation (6.2) is anticipating, that is, the initial condition is not deterministic and/or the free terms f, g are not \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted, then the Wiener Chaos solution generalizes the Skorohod integral interpretation of the equation.

Example 6.3 Consider the equation

$$du(t,x) = \frac{1}{2}u_{xx}(t,x)dt + u_x(t,x)dw(t), \ x \in \mathbb{R},$$
(6.23)

with initial condition $u(0, x) = x^2 w(T)$. Since $w(T) = \sqrt{T}\xi_1$, we find that

$$(u_{\alpha})_{t}(t,x) = \frac{1}{2}(u_{\alpha})_{xx}(t,x) + \sum_{i} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}}m_{i}(t)(u_{\alpha^{-}(i)})_{x}(t,x)$$
(6.24)

with initial condition $u_{\alpha}(0, x) = \sqrt{T}x^2 I(|\alpha| = 1, \alpha_1 = 1)$. By Theorem 6.1, there exists a unique w(A, X) Wiener Chaos solution of (6.23) for suitable spaces A and X. For example, we can take

$$X = \left\{ f: \int_{\mathbb{R}} (1+x^2)^{-8} f^2(x) dx < \infty \right\} \text{ and } A = \{ f: f, f', f'' \in X \}.$$

System (6.24) can be solved explicitly. Indeed, $u_{\alpha} \equiv 0$ if $|\alpha| = 0$ or $|\alpha| > 3$ or if $\alpha_1 = 0$. Otherwise, writing $M_i(t) = \int_0^t m_i(s) ds$, we find:

$$\begin{split} & u_{\alpha}(t,x) = (t+x^2)\sqrt{T}, \text{ if } |\alpha| = 1, \ \alpha_1 = 1; \\ & u_{\alpha}(t,x) = 2\sqrt{2} \ xt, \text{ if } |\alpha| = 2, \ \alpha_1 = 2; \\ & u_{\alpha}(t,x) = 2\sqrt{T} \ xM_i(t), \text{ if } |\alpha| = 2, \ \alpha_1 = \alpha_i = 1, \ 1 < i; \\ & u_{\alpha}(t,x) = \sqrt{\frac{6}{T}} \ t^2, \text{ if } |\alpha| = 3, \ \alpha_1 = 3; \\ & u_{\alpha}(t,x) = 2\sqrt{2T} \ M_1(t)M_i(t), \text{ if } |\alpha| = 3, \ \alpha_1 = 2, \ \alpha_i = 1, \ 1 < i; \\ & u_{\alpha}(t,x) = \sqrt{2T} \ M_i^2(t), \text{ if } |\alpha| = 3, \ \alpha_1 = 1, \ \alpha_i = 2, \ 1 < i; \\ & u_{\alpha}(t,x) = 2\sqrt{T} \ M_i(t)M_j(t), \text{ if } |\alpha| = 3, \ \alpha_1 = \alpha_i = \alpha_j = 1, \ 1 < i < j \end{split}$$

Then

$$u(t,x) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} u_{\alpha} \xi_{\alpha} = w(T)w^{2}(t) - 2tw(t) + 2(W(T)w(t) - t)x + x^{2}w(T) \quad (6.25)$$

is the Wiener Chaos solution of (6.23). It can be verified using the properties of the Skorohod integral [37] that the function u defined by (6.25) satisfies

$$u(t,x) = x^2 w(T) + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t u_{xx}(s,x) ds + \int_0^t u_x(s,x) dw(s), \ t \in [0,T], \ x \in \mathbb{R},$$

where the stochastic integral is in the sense of Skorohod.

7 Weighted Wiener Chaos Spaces and S-Transform

The space $\mathcal{D}'(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$ is too big to provide any reasonable information about regularity of the Wiener Chaos solution. Introduction of weighted Wiener chaos spaces makes it possible to resolve this difficulty.

As before, let $\Xi = \{\xi_{\alpha}, \alpha \in \mathcal{J}\}\$ be the Cameron–Martin basis in $L_2(\mathbb{W})$, and $\mathcal{D}(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$, the collection of finite linear combinations of ξ_{α} with coefficients in a Banach space X.

Definition 7.1 Given a collection $\{r_{\alpha}, \alpha \in \mathcal{J}\}$ of positive numbers, the space $\mathcal{R}L_2(\mathbb{W}; X)$ is the closure of $\mathcal{D}(L_2(\mathbb{W}); X)$ with respect to the norm

$$\|v\|_{\mathcal{R}L_2(\mathbb{W};X)}^2 := \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} r_\alpha^2 \|v_\alpha\|_X^2.$$

The operator \mathcal{R} defined by $(\mathcal{R}v)_{\alpha} := r_{\alpha}v_{\alpha}$ is a linear homeomorphism from $\mathcal{R}L_2(\mathbb{W}; X)$ to $L_2(\mathbb{W}; X)$.

There are several special choices of the weight sequence $\mathcal{R} = \{r_{\alpha}, \alpha \in \mathcal{J}\}$ and special notations for the corresponding weighted Wiener Chaos spaces. • If $Q = \{q_1, q_2, \ldots\}$ is a sequence of positive numbers, define

$$q^{\alpha} = \prod_{i,k} q_k^{\alpha_i^k}.$$

The operator \mathcal{R} , corresponding to $r_{\alpha} = q^{\alpha}$, is denotes by \mathcal{Q} . The space $\mathcal{Q}L_2(\mathbb{W}; X)$ is denoted by $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; X)$ and is called a *Q*-weighted Wiener Chaos space. The significance of this choice of weights will be explained shortly (see, in particular, Proposition 7.2).

• If

$$r_{\alpha}^{2} = (\alpha!)^{\rho} \prod_{i,k} (2ik)^{\gamma \alpha_{i}^{k}}, \ \rho, \gamma \in \mathbb{R},$$

then the corresponding space $\mathcal{R}L_2(\mathbb{W}; X)$ is denoted by $(\mathcal{S})_{\rho,\gamma}(X)$. As always, the argument X will be omitted if $X = \mathbb{R}$. Note the analogy with Definition 3.2.

The structure of weights in the spaces $L_{2,Q}$ and $(S)_{\rho,\gamma}$ is different, and in general these two classes of spaces are not related. There exist generalized random elements that belong to some $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W};X)$, but do not belong to any $(S)_{\rho,\gamma}(X)$. For example, $u = \sum_{k\geq 1} e^{k^2} \xi_{1,k}$ belongs to $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W})$ with $q_k = e^{-2k^2}$, but to no $(S)_{\rho,\gamma}$, because the sum $\sum_{k\geq 1} e^{2k^2} (k!)^{\rho} (2k)^{\gamma}$ diverges for every $\rho, \gamma \in \mathbb{R}$. Similarly, there exist generalized random elements that belong to some $(S)_{\rho,\gamma}(X)$, but to no $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W};X)$. For example, $u = \sum_{n\geq 1} \sqrt{n!}\xi_{(n)}$, where (n) is the multi-index with $\alpha_1^1 = n$ and $\alpha_i^k = 0$ elsewhere, belongs to $(S)_{-1,-1}$, but does not belong to any $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W})$, because the sum $\sum_{n\geq 1} q^n n!$ diverges for every q > 0.

The next result is the space-time analog of Proposition 2.3.3 in [12].

Proposition 7.1 The sum

$$\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{i,k \ge 1} (2ik)^{-\gamma \alpha_i^k}$$

converges if and only if $\gamma > 1$.

Proof. Note that

$$\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{i,k \ge 1} (2ik)^{-\gamma \alpha_i^k} = \prod_{i,k \ge 1} \left(\sum_{n \ge 0} ((2ik)^{-\gamma})^n \right) = \prod_{i,k} \frac{1}{(1 - (2ik)^{-\gamma})}, \ \gamma > 0$$
(7.1)

The infinite product on the right of (7.1) converges if and only if each of the sums $\sum_{i\geq 1} i^{-\gamma}$, $\sum_{k\geq 1} k^{-\gamma}$ converges, that is, if an only if $\gamma > 1$.

Corollary 7.1 For every $u \in \mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{W}; X)$, there exists an operator \mathcal{R} such that $\mathcal{R}u \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; X)$.

Proof. Define

$$r_{\alpha}^{2} = \frac{1}{1 + \|u_{\alpha}\|_{X}^{2}} \prod_{i,k \ge 1} (2ik)^{-2\alpha_{i}^{k}}.$$

Then

$$\|\mathcal{R}u\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{W};X)}^{2} = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \frac{\|u_{\alpha}\|_{X}^{2}}{1 + \|u_{\alpha}\|_{X}^{2}} \prod_{i,k \ge 1} (2ik)^{-2\alpha_{i}^{k}} \le \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{i,k \ge 1} (2ik)^{-2\alpha_{i}^{k}} < \infty.$$

The importance of the operator \mathcal{Q} in the study of stochastic equations is due to the fact that the operator \mathcal{R} maps a Wiener Chaos solution to a Wiener Chaos solution if and only $\mathcal{R} = \mathcal{Q}$ for some sequence Q. Indeed, direct calculations show that the functions $u_{\alpha}, \alpha \in \mathcal{J}$, satisfy the propagator (6.4) if and only if $v_{\alpha} = (\mathcal{R}u)_{\alpha}$ satisfy the equation

$$v_{\alpha}(t) = (\mathcal{R}u_0)_{\alpha} + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}v + \mathcal{R}f)_{\alpha}(s)ds + \int_0^t \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} \frac{\rho_{\alpha}}{\rho_{\alpha^-(i,k)}} (\mathcal{M}_k \mathcal{R}u + \mathcal{R}g_k)_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s)m_i(s)ds.$$
(7.2)

Therefore, the operator ${\mathcal R}$ preserves the structure of the propagator if and only if

$$\frac{\rho_{\alpha}}{\rho_{\alpha^-(i,k)}} = q_k,$$

that is, $\rho_{\alpha} = q^{\alpha}$ for some sequence Q.

Below is the summary of the main properties of the operator Q.

Proposition 7.2

- 1. If $q_k \leq q < 1$ for all $k \geq 1$, then $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}) \subset (\mathcal{S})_{0,-\gamma}$ for some $\gamma > 0$.
- 2. If $q_k \ge q > 1$ for all k, then $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}) \subset L_2^n(\mathbb{W})$ for all $n \ge 1$, that is, the elements of $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W})$ are infinitely differentiable in the Malliavin sense.
- 3. If $u \in L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; X)$ with generalized Fourier coefficients u_{α} satisfying the propagator (6.4), and v = Qu, then the corresponding system for the generalized Fourier coefficients of v is

$$v_{\alpha}(t) = (\mathcal{Q}u_0)_{\alpha} + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}v + \mathcal{Q}f)_{\alpha}(s)ds + \int_0^t \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} (\mathcal{M}_k v + \mathcal{Q}g_k)_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s)q_k m_i(s)ds.$$
(7.3)

4. The function u is a Wiener Chaos solution of

$$u(t) = u_0 + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}u(s) + f(s))dt + \int_0^t (\mathcal{M}u(s) + g(s), dW(s))_Y \quad (7.4)$$

if and only if v = Qu is a Wiener Chaos solution of

$$v(t) = (\mathcal{Q}u)_0 + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}v(s) + \mathcal{Q}f(s))dt + \int_0^t (\mathcal{M}v(s) + \mathcal{Q}g(s), dW^Q(s))_Y,$$
(7.5)

where, for $h \in Y$, $W_h^Q(t) = \sum_{k \ge 1} (h, y_k)_Y q_k w_k(t)$.

The following examples demonstrate how the operator Q helps with the analysis of various stochastic evolution equations.

Example 7.1 Consider the $w(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}))$ Wiener Chaos solution u of equation

$$du(t,x) = (au_{xx}(t,x) + f(t,x))dt + \sigma u_x(t,x)dw(t), \quad x \in \mathbb{R},$$
(7.6)

with $f \in L_2(\Omega \times (0,T); H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}))$, $g \in L_2(\Omega \times (0,T); L_2(\mathbb{R}))$, and the initial data $u|_{t=0} = u_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R})$. Assume that $\sigma > 0$ and define the sequence Q such that $q_k = q$ for all $k \ge 1$ and $q < \sqrt{2a}/\sigma$. By Theorem 2.2, the equation

 $dv = (av_{xx} + f)dt + (q\sigma u_x + g)dw$

with $v|_{t=0} = u_0$, has a unique traditional solution

$$v \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T); H_2^1(\mathbb{R}))) \bigcap L_2(\mathbb{W}; \mathbf{C}((0,T); L_2(\mathbb{R}))).$$

By Proposition 7.2, the $w(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}))$ Wiener Chaos solution u of equation (7.6) satisfies $u = Q^{-1}v$ and

$$u \in L_{2,Q} \left(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T); H_2^1(\mathbb{R})) \right) \bigcap L_{2,Q} \left(\mathbb{W}; \mathbf{C}((0,T); L_2(\mathbb{R})) \right).$$

Note that if equation (7.6) is strongly parabolic, that is, $2a > \sigma^2$, then the weight q can be taken bigger than one, and, according to the first statement of Proposition 7.2, regularity of the solution is better than the one guaranteed by Theorem 2.2.

Example 7.2 The Wiener Chaos solutions can be constructed for stochastic ordinary differential equations. Consider, for example,

$$u(t) = 1 + \int_0^t \sum_{k \ge 1} u(s) dw_k(s), \tag{7.7}$$

which clearly does not have a traditional solution. On the other hand, the unique $w(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R})$ Wiener Chaos solution of this equation belongs to $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T)))$ for every Q satisfying $\sum_k q_k^2 < \infty$. Indeed, for (7.7), equation (7.5) becomes

$$v(t) = 1 + \int_0^t \sum_k v(s) q_k dw_k(s).$$

If $\sum_k q_k^2 < \infty$, then the traditional solution of this equation exists and belongs to $L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T)))$.

There exist equations for which the Wiener Chaos solution does not belong to any weighted Wiener chaos space $L_{2,Q}$. An example is given below in Section 14.

To define the S-transform, consider the following analog of the stochastic exponential (3.6).

Lemma 7.1. If $h \in D(L_2((0,T);Y))$ and

$$\mathcal{E}(h) = \exp\left(\int_0^T (h(t), dW(t))_Y - \frac{1}{2} \int_0^T \|h(t)\|_Y^2 dt\right),\,$$

then

- *E*(h) ∈ L_{2,Q}(W) for every sequence Q. *E*(h) ∈ (S)_{ρ,γ} for ρ ∈ [0, 1) and γ ≥ 0. *E*(h) ∈ (S)_{1,γ}, γ ≥ 0, as long as ||h||²_{L₂((0,T);Y)} is sufficiently small.

Proof. Recall that, if $h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$, then $h(t) = \sum_{i,k \in I_h} h_{k,i} m_i(t) y_k$, where I_h is a finite set. Direct computations show that

$$\mathcal{E}(h) = \prod_{i,k} \left(\sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{H_n(\xi_{ik})}{n!} (h_{k,i})^n \right) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \frac{h^\alpha}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \xi_\alpha$$

where $h^{\alpha} = \prod_{i,k} h_{k,i}^{\alpha_i^k}$. In particular,

$$(\mathcal{E}(h))_{\alpha} = \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\sqrt{\alpha!}}.$$
(7.8)

Consequently, for every sequence Q of positive numbers,

$$\|\mathcal{E}(h)\|_{L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W})}^{2} = \exp\left(\sum_{i,k\in I_{h}} h_{k,i}^{2}q_{k}^{2}\right) < \infty.$$
(7.9)

Similarly, for $\rho \in [0, 1)$ and $\gamma \ge 0$,

$$\|\mathcal{E}(h)\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{\rho,\gamma}}^{2} = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{i,k} \frac{((2ik)^{\gamma} h_{k,i})^{2\alpha_{i}^{k}}}{(\alpha_{i}^{k}!)^{1-\rho}} = \prod_{i,k \in I_{h}} \left(\sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{((2ik)^{\gamma} h_{k,i})^{2n}}{(n!)^{1-\rho}} \right) < \infty,$$
(7.10)

and, for $\rho = 1$,

$$\|\mathcal{E}(h)\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{1,\gamma}}^{2} = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \prod_{i,k} ((2ik)^{\gamma} h_{k,i})^{2\alpha_{i}^{k}} = \prod_{i,k \in I_{h}} \left(\sum_{n \ge 0} ((2ik)^{\gamma} h_{k,i})^{2n} \right) < \infty,$$
(7.11)

if $2\left(\max_{(m,n)\in I_h}(mn)^{\gamma}\right)\sum_{i,k}h_{k,i}^2 < 1$. Lemma 7.1 is proved.

Remark 7.1 It is well-known (see, for example, [24, Proof of Theorem 5.5]) that the family $\{\mathcal{E}(h), h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))\}$ is dense in $L_2(\mathbb{W})$ and consequently in every $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W})$ and every $(\mathcal{S})_{\rho,\gamma}, -1 < \rho \leq 1, \gamma \in \mathbb{R}$.

Definition 7.2 If $u \in L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; X)$ for some Q, or if $u \in \bigcup_{q \ge 0} (S)_{-\rho, -\gamma}(X)$, $0 \le \rho \le 1$, then the deterministic function

$$Su(h) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \frac{u_{\alpha} h^{\alpha}}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \in X$$
(7.12)

is called the **S-transform** of u. Similarly, for $g \in \mathcal{D}'(Y; L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; X))$ the S-transform $Sg(h) \in \mathcal{D}'(Y; X)$ is defined by setting $(Sg(h))_k = (Sg_k)(h)$.

Note that if $u \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; X)$, then $Su(h) = \mathbb{E}(u\mathcal{E}(h))$. If u belongs to $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; X)$ or to $\bigcup_{q \ge 0} (\mathcal{S})_{-\rho, -\gamma}(X)$, $0 \le \rho < 1$, then Su(h) is defined for all $h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$. If $u \in \bigcup_{\gamma \ge 0} (\mathcal{S})_{-1, -\gamma}(X)$, then Su(h) is defined only for h sufficiently close to zero.

By Remark 7.1, an element u from $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; X)$ or $\bigcup_{\gamma \geq 0} (S)_{-\rho, -\gamma}(X), 0 \leq \rho < 1$, is uniquely determined by the collection of deterministic functions $Su(h), h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$. Since $\mathcal{E}(h) > 0$ for all $h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$, Remark 7.1 also suggests the following definition.

Definition 7.3 An element u from $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W})$ or $\bigcup_{\gamma \ge 0} (S)_{-\rho,-\gamma}, 0 \le \rho < 1$, is called non-negative $(u \ge 0)$ if and only if the inequality $Su(h) \ge 0$ holds whatever is $h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$.

The definition of the operator Q and Definition 7.3 imply the following result.

Proposition 7.3 A generalized random element u from $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W})$ is nonnegative if and only if $Qu \ge 0$.

For example, the solution of equation (7.7) is non-negative because

$$\mathcal{Q}u(t) = \exp\left(\sum_{k\geq 1} (q_k w_k(t) - (1/2)q_k^2)\right).$$

We conclude this section with one technical remark.

Definition 7.2 expresses the S-transform in terms of the generalized Fourier coefficients. The following results makes it possible to recover generalized Fourier coefficients from the corresponding S-transform.

Proposition 7.4 If u belongs to some $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; X)$ or $\bigcup_{\gamma \ge 0} (S)_{-\rho, -\gamma}(X)$ with $0 \le \rho \le 1$, then

$$u_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \left(\prod_{i,k} \frac{\partial^{\alpha_i^k} Su(h)}{\partial h_{k,i}^{\alpha_i^k}} \right) \bigg|_{h=0}.$$
 (7.13)

Proof. For each $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$ with K non-zero entries, equality (7.12) and Lemma 7.1 imply that the function Su(h), as a function of K variables $h_{k,i}$, is analytic in some neighborhood of zero. Then (7.13) follows after differentiation of the series (7.12).

8 General Properties of the Wiener Chaos Solutions

Using notations and assumptions from Section 6, consider the linear evolution equation

$$du(t) = (\mathcal{A}u(t) + f(t))dt + (\mathcal{M}u(t) + g(t), dW(t))_Y, \quad u|_{t=0} = u_0.$$
(8.1)

The objective of this section is to study how the Wiener Chaos compares with the traditional and white noise solutions.

To make the presentation shorter, we shall call an X-valued generalized random element *S*-admissible if and only if it belongs to $L_{2,Q}(\mathcal{F}^W; X)$ for some Q or to $(\mathcal{S})_{\rho,q}(X)$ for some $\rho \in [-1,1]$ and $q \in \mathbb{R}$. It was shown in Section 7 that, for every S-admissible u, the S-transform Su(h) is defined when $h = \sum_{i,k} h_{k,i} m_i y_k \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$ and is an analytic function of $h_{k,i}$ in some neighborhood of h = 0.

The next result describes the S-transform of the Wiener Chaos solution.

Theorem 8.1. Assume that:

- 1. There exists a unique w(A, X) Wiener Chaos solution u of (8.1) and u is S-admissible.
- 2. For each $t \in [0,T]$, the linear operators $\mathcal{A}(t), \mathcal{M}_k(t)$ are bounded from A to X.
- 3. The generalized random elements u_0, f, g_k are S-admissible.

Then, for every $h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$ with $\|h\|_{L_2((0,T);Y)}^2$ sufficiently small, the function v = Su(h) is a w(A, X) solution of the deterministic equation

$$v(t) = Su_0(h) + \int_0^t \left(\mathcal{A}v + Sf(h) + (\mathcal{M}_k v + Sg_k(h))h_k \right)(s)ds.$$
(8.2)

Proof. By assumption, Su(h) exists for suitable functions h. Then the S-transformed equation (8.2) follows from the definition of the S-transform (7.12) and the propagator equation (6.4) satisfied by the generalized Fourier coefficients of u. Indeed, continuity of operator \mathcal{A} implies

$$S(\mathcal{A}u)(h) = \sum_{\alpha} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \mathcal{A}u_{\alpha} = \mathcal{A}\sum_{\alpha} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} u_{\alpha} = \mathcal{A}(Su(h)).$$

Similarly,

$$\sum_{\alpha} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} \mathcal{M}_k u_{\alpha^-(i,k)} m_i = \sum_{\alpha} \sum_{i,k} \frac{h^{\alpha^-(i,k)}}{\sqrt{\alpha^-(i,k)!}} \mathcal{M}_k u_{\alpha^-(i,k)} m_i h_{k,i}$$
$$= \sum_{i,k} \left(\sum_{\alpha} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\sqrt{\alpha}} \mathcal{M}_k u_{\alpha} \right) m_i h_{k,i} = \mathcal{M}_k(Su(h)) h_k.$$

Computations for the other terms are similar. Theorem 8.1 is proved.

Remark 8.1 If $h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$ and

$$\mathcal{E}_t(h) = \exp\left(\int_0^t (h(s), dW(s))_Y - \frac{1}{2}\int_0^t \|h(t)\|_Y^2 dt\right),\tag{8.3}$$

then, by the Itô formula,

$$d\mathcal{E}_t(h) = \mathcal{E}_t(h)(h(t), dW(t))_Y.$$
(8.4)

If u_0 is deterministic, f and g_k are \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted, and u is a square-integrable solution of (8.1), then equality (8.2) is obtained by multiplying equations (8.4) and (8.1) according to the Itô formula and taking the expectation.

Remark 8.2 Rewriting (8.4) as

$$d\mathcal{E}_t(h) = \mathcal{E}_t(h)h_{k,i}m_i(t)dw_k(t)$$

and using the relations

$$\mathcal{E}_t(h) = \mathbb{E}(\mathcal{E}_T(h)|\mathcal{F}_t^W), \ \xi_\alpha = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \left(\prod_{i,k} \frac{\partial^{\alpha_i^k} \mathcal{E}_T(h)}{\partial h_{k,i}^{\alpha_i^k}} \right) \bigg|_{h=0},$$

we arrive at representation (5.5) for $\mathbb{E}(\xi_{\alpha}|\mathcal{F}_t^W)$.

A partial converse of Theorem 8.1 is that, under some regularity conditions, the Wiener Chaos solution can be recovered from the solution of the S-transformed equation (8.2).

Theorem 8.2. Assume that the linear operators $\mathcal{A}(t)$, $\mathcal{M}_k(t)$, $t \in [0, T]$, are bounded from A to X, the input data u_0 , f, g_k are S-admissible, and, for every $h \in \mathcal{D}(L_2((0,T);Y))$ with $\|h\|_{L_2((0,T);Y)}^2$ sufficiently small, there exists a w(A, X) solution v = v(t; h) of equation (8.2). We write $h = h_{k,i}m_iy_k$ and consider v as a function of the variables $h_{k,i}$. Assume that all the derivatives of v at the point h = 0 exists, and, for $\alpha \in \mathcal{J}$, define

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \left(\prod_{i,k} \frac{\partial^{\alpha_i^k} v(t;h)}{\partial h_{k,i}^{\alpha_i^k}} \right) \bigg|_{h=0}.$$
(8.5)

Then the generalized random process $u(t) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} u_{\alpha}(t)\xi_{\alpha}$ is a w(A, X)Wiener Chaos solution of (8.1).

Proof. Differentiation of (8.2) and application of Proposition 7.4 show that the functions u_{α} satisfy the propagator (6.4).

Remark 8.3 The central part in the construction of the white noise solution of (8.1) is proving that the solution of (8.2) is an S-transform of a suitable generalized random process. For many particular cases of equation (8.1), the corresponding analysis is carried out in [10, 12, 33, 40]. The consequence of Theorems 8.1 and 8.2 is that a white noise solution of (8.1), if exists, must coincide with the Wiener Chaos solution.

The next theorem establishes the connection between the Wiener Chaos solution and the traditional solution. Recall that the traditional, or square-integrable, solution of (8.1) was introduced in Definition 2.2. Accordingly, the notations from Section 2 will be used.

Theorem 8.3. Let (V, H, V') be a normal triple of Hilbert spaces. Take a deterministic function u_0 and \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted random processes f and g_k so that (2.3) holds. Under these assumptions we have the following two statements.

- 1. An \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted traditional solution of (8.1) is also a Wiener Chaos solution.
- 2. If u is a w(V, V') Wiener Chaos solution of (8.1) such that

$$\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \left(\int_0^T \|u_\alpha(t)\|_V^2 dt + \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \|u_\alpha(t)\|_H^2 \right) < \infty, \tag{8.6}$$

then u is an \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted traditional solution of (8.1).

Proof. (1) If u = u(t) is an \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted traditional solution, then

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = \mathbb{E}(u(t)\xi_{\alpha}) = \mathbb{E}\left(u(t)\mathbb{E}(\xi_{\alpha}|\mathcal{F}_{t}^{W})\right) = \mathbb{E}(u(t)\xi_{\alpha}(t)).$$

Then the propagator (6.4) for u_{α} follows after applying the Itô formula to the product $u(t)\xi_{\alpha}(t)$ and using (5.5).

(2) Assumption (8.6) implies that

$$u \in L_2(\Omega \times (0,T);V) \bigcap L_2(\Omega; \mathbf{C}((0,T);H)).$$

Then, by Theorem 8.1, for every $\varphi \in V$ and $h \in \mathcal{D}((0,T);Y)$, the S-transform u_h of u satisfies the equation

$$(u_{h}(t),\varphi)_{H} = (u_{0},\varphi)_{H} + \int_{0}^{t} \langle \mathcal{A}u_{h}(s),\varphi \rangle ds + \int_{0}^{t} \langle f(s),\varphi \rangle ds + \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\alpha!} \sum_{i,k} \int_{0}^{t} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}} m_{i}(s) ((\mathcal{M}_{k}u_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)}(s),\varphi)_{H} + (g_{k}(s),\varphi)_{H} I(|\alpha| = 1)) ds.$$
If $I(t) = \int_0^t (\mathcal{M}_k u(s), \varphi)_H dw_k(s)$, then

$$\mathbb{E}(I(t)\xi_{\alpha}(t)) = \int_0^t \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} m_i(s) (\mathcal{M}_k u_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s), \varphi)_H ds.$$
(8.7)

Similarly,

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\xi_{\alpha}(t)\int_{0}^{t}(g_{k}(s),\varphi)_{H}dw_{k}(s)\right) = \sum_{i,k}\int_{0}^{t}\sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}}m_{i}(s)(g_{k}(s),\varphi)_{H}I(|\alpha|=1)ds$$

Therefore,

$$\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\alpha!} \sum_{i,k} \int_0^t \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} m_i(s) (\mathcal{M}_k u_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s), \varphi)_H ds$$
$$= \mathbb{E} \left(\mathcal{E}(h) \int_0^t \left((\mathcal{M}_k u(s), \varphi)_H + (g_k(s), \varphi)_H \right) dw_k(s) \right).$$

As a result,

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}(h)(u(t),\varphi)_{H}\right) = \mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}(h)(u_{0},\varphi)_{H}\right) \\ + \mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}(h)\int_{0}^{t}\langle\mathcal{A}u(s),\varphi\rangle ds\right) + \mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}(h)\int_{0}^{t}\langle f(s),\varphi\rangle ds\right) \\ + \mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}(h)\int_{0}^{t}\left((\mathcal{M}_{k}u(s),\varphi)_{H} + (g_{k}(s),\varphi)_{H}\right)dw_{k}(s)\right).$$

$$(8.8)$$

Equality (8.8) and Remark 7.1 imply that, for each t and each φ , (2.4) holds with probability one. Continuity of u implies that, for each φ , a single probability-one set can be chosen for all $t \in [0, T]$. Theorem 9.3 is proved.

9 Regularity of the Wiener Chaos Solution

Let $\mathbb{F} = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \ge 0}, \mathbb{P})$ be a stochastic basis with the usual assumptions and $w_k = w_k(t), \ k \ge 1, \ t \ge 0$, a collection of standard Wiener processes on \mathbb{F} . As in Section 2, let (V, H, V') be a normal triple of Hilbert spaces and $\mathcal{A}(t) : V \to V', \ \mathcal{M}_k(t) : V \to H$, linear bounded operators; $t \in [0, T]$.

In this section we study the linear equation

$$u(t) = u_0 + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}u(s) + f(s))ds + \int_0^t (\mathcal{M}_k u(s) + g_k(s))dw_k(s), \ t \le T, \ (9.1)$$

under the following assumptions:

A1 There exist positive numbers C_1 and δ such that

$$\langle \mathcal{A}(t)v, v \rangle + \delta \|v\|_V^2 \le C_1 \|v\|_H^2, \ v \in V, \ t \in [0, T].$$
(9.2)

A2 There exists a real number C_2 such that

$$2\langle \mathcal{A}(t)v,v\rangle + \sum_{k\geq 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k(t)v\|_H^2 \le C_2 \|v\|_H^2, \ v \in V, \ t \in [0,T].$$
(9.3)

A3 The initial condition u_0 is non-random and belongs to H; the process f = f(t) is deterministic and $\int_0^T ||f(t)||_{V'}^2 dt < \infty$; each $g_k = g_k(t)$ is a deterministic processes and $\sum_{k\geq 1} \int_0^T ||g_k(t)||_H^2 dt < \infty$.

Note that condition (9.3) is weaker than (2.5). Traditional analysis of equation (9.1) under (9.3) requires additional regularity assumptions on the input data and additional Hilbert space constructions beyond the normal triple [42, Section 3.2]. In particular, no existence of a traditional solution is known under assumptions **A1-A3**, and the Wiener Chaos approach provides new existence and regularity results for equation (9.1). A different version of the following theorem is presented in [29].

Theorem 9.1. Under assumptions A1-A3, for every T > 0, equation (9.1) has a unique w(V, V') Wiener Chaos solution. This solution u = u(t) has the following properties:

1. There exists a weight sequence Q such that

$$u \in L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T);V)) \bigcap L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; \mathbf{C}((0,T);H)).$$

2. For every $t \leq T$, $u(t) \in L_2(\Omega; H)$ and

$$\mathbb{E}\|u(t)\|_{H}^{2} \leq 3e^{C_{2}t} \left(\|u_{0}\|_{H}^{2} + C_{f} \int_{0}^{t} \|f(s)\|_{V'}^{2} ds + \sum_{k \geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \|g_{k}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds \right), \tag{9.4}$$

where the number C_2 is from (9.3) and the positive number C_f depends only on δ and C_1 from (9.2).

3. For every $t \leq T$,

$$u(t) = u_{(0)} + \sum_{n \ge 1} \sum_{k_1, \dots, k_n \ge 1} \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \Phi_{t, s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \cdots \Phi_{s_2, s_1} \left(\mathcal{M}_{k_1} u_{(0)} + g_{k_1}(s_1) \right) dw_{k_1}(s_1) \cdots dw_{k_n}(s_n),$$
(9.5)

where $\Phi_{t,s}$ is the semigroup of the operator \mathcal{A} .

Proof. Assumption A2 and the properties of the normal triple imply that there exists a positive number C^* such that

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k(t)v\|_H^2 \le C^* \|v\|_V^2, \ v \in V, \ t \in [0,T].$$
(9.6)

Define the sequence Q such that

$$q_k = \left(\frac{\mu\delta}{C^*}\right)^{1/2} := q, \ k \ge 1, \tag{9.7}$$

where $\mu \in (0, 2)$ and δ is from Assumption A1. Then, by Assumption A2,

$$2\langle Av, v \rangle + \sum_{k \ge 1} q^2 \|\mathcal{M}_k v\|_H^2 \le -(2-\mu)\delta \|v\|_V^2 + C_1 \|v\|_H^2.$$
(9.8)

It follows from Theorem 2.1 that equation

$$v(t) = u_0 + \int_0^t (\mathcal{A}v + f)(s)ds + \sum_{k \ge 1} \int_0^t q(\mathcal{M}_k v + g_k)(s)dw_k(s)$$
(9.9)

has a unique solution

$$v \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T);V)) \bigcap L_2(\mathbb{W}; \mathbf{C}((0,T);H)).$$

Comparison of the propagators for equations (9.1) and (9.9) shows that $u = Q^{-1}v$ is the unique w(V, V') solution of (9.1) and

$$u \in L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T);V)) \bigcap L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; \mathbf{C}((0,T);H)).$$
(9.10)

If $C^* < 2\delta$, then equation (9.1) is strongly parabolic and q > 1 is an admissible choice of the weight. As a result, for strongly parabolic equations, the result (9.10) is stronger than the conclusion of Theorem 2.1.

The proof of (9.4) is based on the analysis of the propagator

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = u_0 I(|\alpha| = 0) + \int_0^t \left(\mathcal{A}u_{\alpha}(s) + f(s)I(|\alpha| = 0) \right) ds + \int_0^t \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_i^k} (\mathcal{M}_k u_{\alpha^-(i,k)}(s) + g_k(s)I(|\alpha| = 1)) m_i(s) ds.$$
(9.11)

We consider three particular cases: (1) $f = g_k = 0$ (the homogeneous equation); (2) $u_0 = g_k = 0$; (3) $u_0 = f = 0$. The general case will then follow by linearity and the triangle inequality.

Let us denote by $(\Phi_{t,s}, t \ge s \ge 0)$ the semigroup generated by the operator $\mathcal{A}(t)$; $\Phi_t := \Phi_{t,0}$. One of the consequence of Theorem 2.1 is that, under Assumption **A1**, this semigroup exists and is strongly continuous in H.

Consider the homogeneous equation: $f = g_k = 0$. By Corollary 6.1,

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} = \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n}\geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n}} \cdots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \|\Phi_{t,s_{n}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\cdots\Phi_{s_{2},s_{1}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{1}}\Phi_{s_{1}}u_{0}\|_{H}^{2} ds^{n},$$
(9.12)

where $ds^n = ds_1 \dots ds_n$. Define $F_n(t) = \sum_{|\alpha|=n} ||u_{\alpha}(t)||_H^2$, $n \ge 0$. Direct application of (9.3) shows that

$$\frac{d}{dt}F_0(t) \le C_2 F_0(t) - \sum_{k\ge 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k \Phi_t u_0\|_H^2.$$
(9.13)

For $n \ge 1$, equality (9.12) implies that

$$\frac{d}{dt}F_{n}(t) = \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n}\geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n-1}} \cdots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \|\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\Phi_{t,s_{n-1}}\cdots\mathcal{M}_{k_{1}}\Phi_{s_{1}}u_{0}\|_{H}^{2} ds^{n-1} + \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n}\geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n}} \cdots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \langle \mathcal{A}\Phi_{t,s_{n}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\dots\Phi_{s_{1}}u_{0},\Phi_{t,s_{n}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\dots\Phi_{s_{1}}u_{0}\rangle ds^{n}.$$
(9.14)

By (9.3),

$$\sum_{k_1,\dots,k_n\geq 1} \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \langle \mathcal{A}\Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \dots \Phi_{s_1} u_0, \Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \dots \Phi_{s_1} u_0 \rangle ds^n$$

$$\leq -\sum_{k_1,\dots,k_{n+1}\geq 1} \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \|\mathcal{M}_{k_{n+1}} \Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \dots \mathcal{M}_{k_1} \Phi_{s_1} u_0\|_H^2 ds^n$$

$$+ C_2 \sum_{k_1,\dots,k_n\geq 1} \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \|\Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \dots \mathcal{M}_{k_1} \Phi_{s_1} u_0\|_H^2 ds^n.$$

(9.15)

As a result, for $n \ge 1$,

$$\frac{d}{dt}F_{n}(t) \leq C_{2}F_{n}(t)
+ \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n}\geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n-1}} \dots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \|\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\Phi_{t,s_{n-1}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{n-1}}\dots\mathcal{M}_{k_{1}}\Phi_{s_{1}}u_{0}\|_{H}^{2} ds^{n-1}
- \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n+1}\geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n}} \dots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \|\mathcal{M}_{k_{n+1}}\Phi_{t,s_{n}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\dots\mathcal{M}_{k_{1}}\Phi_{s_{1}}u_{0}\|_{H}^{2} ds^{n}.$$
(9.16)

Consequently,

$$\frac{d}{dt} \sum_{n=0}^{N} \sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} \le C_{2} \sum_{n=0}^{N} \sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2},$$
(9.17)

so that, by the Gronwall inequality,

$$\sum_{n=0}^{N} \sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} \le e^{C_{2}t} \|u_{0}\|_{H}^{2}$$
(9.18)

or

$$\mathbb{E}\|u(t)\|_{H}^{2} \le e^{C_{2}t}\|u_{0}\|_{H}^{2}.$$
(9.19)

Next, let us assume that $u_0 = g_k = 0$. Then the propagator (9.11) becomes

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = \int_{0}^{t} (\mathcal{A}u_{\alpha}(s) + f(s)I(|\alpha| = 0))ds + \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}} \mathcal{M}_{k}u_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)}(s)m_{i}(s)ds.$$
(9.20)

Denote by $u_{(0)}(t)$ the solution corresponding to $\alpha = 0$. Note that

$$\|u_{(0)}(t)\|_{H}^{2} = 2\int_{0}^{t} \langle \mathcal{A}u_{(0)}(s), u_{(0)}(s) \rangle ds + 2\int_{0}^{t} \langle f(s), u_{(0)}(s) \rangle ds$$

$$\leq C_{2} \int_{0}^{t} \|u_{(0)}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds - \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{k \geq 1} \|\mathcal{M}_{k}u_{(0)}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds + C_{f} \int_{0}^{t} \|f(s)\|_{V'}^{2} ds.$$

By Corollary 6.1,

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} = \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n} \ge 1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n}} \dots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \|\varPhi_{t,s_{n}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\dots\mathcal{M}_{k_{1}}u_{(0)}(s_{1})\|_{H}^{2} ds^{n}$$
(9.21)

for $n \ge 1$. Then, repeating the calculations (9.14)–(9.16), we conclude that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{N} \sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} \leq C_{f} \int_{0}^{t} \|f(s)\|_{V'}^{2} ds + C_{2} \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds, \quad (9.22)$$

and, by the Gronwall inequality,

$$\mathbb{E}\|u(t)\|_{H}^{2} \leq C_{f} e^{C_{2}t} \int_{0}^{t} \|f(s)\|_{V'}^{2} ds.$$
(9.23)

Finally, let us assume that $u_0 = f = 0$. Then the propagator (9.11) becomes

$$u_{\alpha}(t) = \int_{0}^{t} \mathcal{A}u_{\alpha}(s)ds + \int_{0}^{t} \left(\sum_{i,k} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}} \mathcal{M}_{k}u_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)}(s) + g_{k}(s)I(|\alpha| = 1)\right) m_{i}(s)ds.$$

$$(9.24)$$

Even though $u_{\alpha}(t) = 0$ if $\alpha = 0$, we have

$$u_{(ik)} = \int_0^t \Phi_{t,s} g_k(s) m_i(s) ds, \qquad (9.25)$$

and then the arguments from the proof of Corollary 6.1 apply, resulting in

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} = \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n}\geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n}} \dots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \|\Phi_{t,s_{n}}\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}}\dots\Phi_{s_{2},s_{1}}g_{k_{1}}(s_{1})\|_{H}^{2} ds^{n}$$

for $n \geq 1$. Note that

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=1} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} = \sum_{k\geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \|g_{k}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds + 2\sum_{k\geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \langle \mathcal{A}\Phi_{t,s}g_{k}(s), \Phi_{t,s}g_{k}(s) \rangle ds.$$

Then, repeating the calculations (9.14)–(9.16), we conclude that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{N} \sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} \leq \sum_{k \geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \|g_{k}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds + C_{2} \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds,$$
(9.26)

and, by the Gronwall inequality,

$$\mathbb{E}\|u(t)\|_{H}^{2} \le e^{C_{2}t} \sum_{k \ge 1} \int_{0}^{t} \|g_{k}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds.$$
(9.27)

To derive (9.4), it remains to combine (9.19), (9.23), and (9.27) with the elementary inequality $(a + b + c)^2 \leq 3(a^2 + b^2 + c^2)$.

Representation (9.5) of the Wiener Chaos solution as a sum of iterated Itô integrals now follows from Corollary 6.1. Theorem 9.1 is proved.

Corollary 9.1 If
$$\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \int_0^T \|u_\alpha(s)\|_V^2 ds < \infty$$
, then $\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \|u_\alpha(t)\|_H^2 < \infty$.

Proof. The proof of Theorem 9.1 shows that it is sufficient to consider the homogeneous equation. Then, by inequalities (9.15)-(9.16),

$$\sum_{\ell=n+1}^{n_1} \sum_{|\alpha|=\ell} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_H^2 = \sum_{\ell=n+1}^{n_1} F_{\ell}(t)$$

$$\leq e^{C_2 T} \sum_{k_1,\dots,k_{n+1}\geq 1} \int_0^T \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \|\mathcal{M}_{k_{n+1}} \Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \dots \Phi_{s_1} u_0\|_H^2 ds^n dt.$$
(9.28)

By Corollary 6.1,

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|u_{\alpha}(s)\|_{V}^{2} ds$$

$$= \sum_{n \ge 1} \sum_{k_{1}, \dots, k_{n} \ge 1} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{s_{n}} \dots \int_{0}^{s_{2}} \|\mathcal{M}_{k_{n}} \Phi_{t, s_{n}} \mathcal{M}_{k_{n}} \dots \Phi_{s_{1}} u_{0}\|_{V}^{2} ds^{n} dt < \infty.$$
(9.29)

As a result, (9.6) and (9.29) imply that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_0^T \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \|\mathcal{M}_{k_{n+1}} \Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \dots \mathcal{M}_{k_1} \Phi_{s_1} u_0\|_H^2 ds^n dt = 0,$$

which, by (9.28), implies uniform, with respect to t, convergence of the series $\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2}$. Corollary 9.1 is proved.

Corollary 9.2 Let $a_{ij}, b_i, c, \sigma_{ik}, \nu_k$ be deterministic measurable functions of (t, x) such that

$$|a_{ij}(t,x)| + |b_i(t,x)| + |c(t,x)| + |\sigma_{ik}(t,x)| + |\nu_k(t,x)| \le K,$$

 $i, j = 1, \dots, d, \ k \ge 1, \ x \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ 0 \le t \le T;$

$$\left(a_{ij}(t,x) - \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{ik}(t,x)\sigma_{jk}(t,x)\right)y_iy_j \ge 0,$$

 $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ 0 \le t \le T; \ and$

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} |\nu_k(t,x)|^2 \leq C_\nu < \infty,$$

 $x \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ 0 \leq t \leq T.$ Consider the equation

$$du = (D_i(a_{ij}D_ju) + b_iD_iu + c u + f)dt + (\sigma_{ik}D_iu + \nu_ku + g_k)dw_k.$$
(9.30)

Assume that the input data satisfy $u_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)$, $f \in L_2((0,T); H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d))$, $\sum_{k\geq 1} \|g_k\|_{L_2((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 < \infty$, and there exists an $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$a_{ij}(t,x)y_iy_j \ge \varepsilon |y|^2, \ x,y \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ 0 \le t \le T.$$

Then there exists a unique Wiener Chaos solution u = u(t, x) of (9.30). The solution has the following regularity:

$$u(t, \cdot) \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)), \ 0 \le t \le T,$$

$$(9.31)$$

and

$$\mathbb{E} \|u\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}(t) \leq C^{*} \Big(\|u_{0}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} + \|f\|_{L_{2}((0,T);H_{2}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^{d}))}^{2} + \sum_{k \geq 1} \|g_{k}\|_{L_{2}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} \Big),$$

$$(9.32)$$

where the positive number C^* depends only on C_{ν}, K, T , and ε .

Remark 9.1

(1) If (2.5) holds instead of (9.3), then the proof of Theorem 9.1, in particular, (9.15)-(9.16), shows that the term $\mathbb{E}||u(t)||_{H}^{2}$ in the left-hand-side of inequality (9.4) can be replaced with

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\|u(t)\|_{H}^{2}+\varepsilon\int_{0}^{t}\|u(s)\|_{V}^{2}ds\right).$$

(2) If $f = g_k = 0$ and the equation is fully degenerate, that is,

$$2\langle \mathcal{A}(t)v,v\rangle + \sum_{k\geq 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k(t)v\|_H^2 = 0, \ t\in[0,T],$$

then it is natural to expect conservation of energy. Once again, analysis of (9.15)-(9.16) shows that equality

$$\mathbb{E}\|u(t)\|_{H}^{2} = \|u_{0}\|_{H}^{2}$$

holds if and only if

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_0^T \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \|\mathcal{M}_{k_{n+1}} \Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \dots \mathcal{M}_{k_1} \Phi_{s_1} u_0\|_H^2 ds^n dt = 0.$$

The proof of Corollary 9.1 shows that for the conservation of energy in a fully degenerate homogeneous equation the condition $\mathbb{E} \int_0^T \|u(t)\|_V^2 dt < \infty$ is sufficient.

One of applications of the Wiener Chaos solution is new numerical methods for solving the evolution equations. Indeed, an approximation of the solution is obtained by truncating the sum $\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} u_{\alpha}(t)\xi_{\alpha}$. For the Zakai filtering equation, these numerical methods were studied in [25, 26, 27]; see also Section 11 below. The main question in the analysis is the rate of convergence, in n, of the series $\sum_{n\geq 1}\sum_{|\alpha|=n} ||u(t)||_{H}^{2}$. In general, this convergence can be arbitrarily slow. For example, consider the equation

$$du = \frac{1}{2}u_{xx}dt + u_xdw(t), \ t > 0, \ x \in \mathbb{R},$$

in the normal triple $(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}), L_2(\mathbb{R}), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}))$, with the initial condition $u|_{t=0} = u_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R})$. It follows from (9.12) that

$$F_n(t) = \sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R})}^2(t) = \frac{t^n}{n!} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |y|^{2n} e^{-y^2 t} |\hat{u}_0|^2 dy,$$

where \hat{u}_0 is the Fourier transform of u_0 . If

$$|\hat{u}_0(y)|^2 = \frac{1}{(1+|y|^2)^{\gamma}}, \ \gamma > 1/2,$$

then the rate of decay of $F_n(t)$ is close to $n^{-(1+2\gamma)/2}$. Note that, in this example, $\mathbb{E}\|u\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R})}^2(t) = \|u_0\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R})}^2$.

An exponential convergence rate that is uniform in $||u_0||_H^2$ is achieved under strong parabolicity condition (2.5). An even faster factorial rate is achieved when the operators \mathcal{M}_k are bounded on H.

Theorem 9.2. Assume that there exist a positive number ε and a real number C_0 such that

$$2\langle \mathcal{A}(t)v,v \rangle + \sum_{k \ge 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k(t)v\|_H^2 + \varepsilon \|v\|_V^2 \le C_0 \|v\|_H^2, \ t \in [0,T], \ v \in V.$$

Then there exists a positive number b such that, for all $t \in [0, T]$,

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} \leq \frac{\|u_{0}\|_{H}^{2}}{(1+b)^{n}}.$$
(9.33)

If, in addition, $\sum_{k\geq 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k(t)\varphi\|_H^2 \leq C_3 \|\varphi\|_H^2$, then

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=n} \|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2} \leq \frac{(C_{3}t)^{n}}{n!} e^{C_{1}t} \|u_{0}\|_{H}^{2}.$$
(9.34)

Proof. If C^* is from (9.6) and $b = \varepsilon/C^*$, then the operators $\sqrt{1+b}\mathcal{M}_k$ satisfy the inequality

$$2\langle \mathcal{A}(t)v, v \rangle + (1+b) \sum_{k \ge 1} \|\mathcal{M}_k(t)\|_H^2 \le C_0 \|v\|_H^2.$$

By Theorem 9.1,

$$(1+b)^n \sum_{k_1,\dots,k_n \ge 1} \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \|\Phi_{t,s_n} \mathcal{M}_{k_n} \dots \mathcal{M}_{k_1} \Phi_{s_1} u_0\|_H^2 ds^n \le \|u_0\|_H^2,$$

and (9.33) follows.

To establish (9.34), note that, by (9.2),

$$\|\Phi_t f\|_H^2 \le e^{C_1 t} \|f\|_H^2,$$

and therefore the result follows from (9.12). Theorem 9.2 is proved.

The Wiener Chaos solution of (9.1) is not, in general, a solution of the equation in the sense of Definition 2.2. Indeed, if $u \notin L_2(\Omega \times (0,T); V)$, then the expressions $\langle \mathcal{A}u(s), \varphi \rangle$ and $(\mathcal{M}_k u(s), \varphi)_H$ are not defined. On the other hand, if there is a possibility to move the operators \mathcal{A} and \mathcal{M} from the solution process u to the test function φ , then equation (9.1) admits a natural analog of the traditional weak formulation (2.4).

Theorem 9.3. In addition to A1-A3, assume that there exist operators $\mathcal{A}^*(t)$, $\mathcal{M}^*_k(t)$ and a dense subset V_0 of the space V such that:

1. $\mathcal{A}^*(t)(V_0) \subseteq H$, $\mathcal{M}^*_k(t)(V_0) \subseteq H$, $t \in [0,T]$. 2. For every $v \in V$, $\varphi \in V_0$, and $t \in [0,T]$, $\langle \mathcal{A}(t)v, \varphi \rangle = (v, \mathcal{A}^*(t)\varphi)_H$, $(\mathcal{M}_k(t)v, \varphi)_H = (v, \mathcal{M}^*_k(t)\varphi)_H$.

If u = u(t) is the Wiener Chaos solution of (9.1), then, for every $\varphi \in V_0$ and every $t \in [0, T]$, the equality

$$(u(t),\varphi)_{H} = (u_{0},\varphi)_{H} + \int_{0}^{t} (u(s),\mathcal{A}^{*}(s)\varphi)_{H}ds + \int_{0}^{t} \langle f(s),\varphi\rangle ds + \int_{0}^{t} (u(s),\mathcal{M}^{*}_{k}(s)\varphi)_{H}dw_{k}(s) + \int_{0}^{t} (g_{k}(s),\varphi)_{H}dw_{k}(s)$$

$$(9.35)$$

holds in $L_2(\mathbb{W})$.

Proof. The arguments are identical to the proof of Theorem 8.3(2).

As was mentioned earlier, the Wiener Chaos solution can be constructed for anticipating equations, that is, equations with \mathcal{F}_T^W -measurable input data. With obvious modifications, inequality (9.4) holds if each of the input functions u_0, f , and g_k in (9.1) is a *finite* linear combination of the basis elements ξ_{α} . The following example demonstrates that inequality (9.4) is impossible for a general anticipating equation.

Example 9.1 Let u = u(t, x) be a Wiener Chaos solution of an ordinary differential equation

$$du = udw(t), \ t \le 1, \tag{9.36}$$

with $u_0 = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} a_\alpha \xi_\alpha$. For $n \ge 0$, denote by (n) the multi-index with $\alpha_1 = n$ and $\alpha_i = 0, i \ge 2$, and assume that $a_{(n)} > 0, n \ge 0$. Then

$$\mathbb{E}u^{2}(1) \ge C \sum_{n \ge 0} e^{\sqrt{n}} a_{(n)}^{2}.$$
(9.37)

Indeed, the first column of propagator for $\alpha = (n)$ is $u_{(0)}(t) = a_{(0)}$ and

$$u_{(n)}(t) = a_{(n)} + \sqrt{n} \int_0^t u_{(n-1)}(s) ds$$

so that

$$u_{(n)}(t) = \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{\sqrt{n!}}{\sqrt{(n-k)!k!}} \frac{a_{(n-k)}}{\sqrt{k!}} t^{k}.$$

Then $u_{(n)}^2(1) \ge \sum_{k=0}^n {n \choose k} \frac{a_{(n-k)}^2}{k!}$ and

$$\sum_{n \ge 0} u_{(n)}^2(1) \ge \sum_{n \ge 0} \left(\sum_{k \ge 0} \frac{1}{k!} \binom{n+k}{n} \right) a_{(n)}^2.$$

Since

$$\sum_{k\geq 0} \frac{1}{k!} \binom{n+k}{n} \geq \sum_{k\geq 0} \frac{n^k}{(k!)^2} \geq Ce^{\sqrt{n}},$$

the result follows.

The consequence of Example 9.1 is that it is possible, in (9.1), to have $u_0 \in L_2^n(\mathbb{W}; H)$ for every n, and still get $\mathbb{E} ||u(t)||_H^2 = +\infty$ for all t > 0. More generally, the solution operator for (9.1) is not bounded on any $L_{2,Q}$ or $(\mathcal{S})_{-\rho,-\gamma}$. On the other hand, the following result holds.

Theorem 9.4. In addition to Assumptions A1, A2, let u_0 be an element of $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{W}; H)$, f, an element of $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T), V'))$, and each g_k , an element of $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T), H))$. Then the Wiener Chaos solution of equation (9.1) satisfies

$$\sqrt{\sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \frac{\|u_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^{2}}{\alpha!}} \leq C \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \left(\|u_{0\alpha}\|_{H} + \left(\int_{0}^{t} \|f_{\alpha}(s)\|_{V'}^{2} ds \right)^{1/2} + \left(\sum_{k \geq 1} \int_{0}^{t} \|g_{k,\alpha}(s)\|_{H}^{2} ds \right)^{1/2} \right),$$
(9.38)

where C > 0 depends only on T and the numbers δ, C_1 , and C_2 from (9.2) and (9.3).

Proof. To simplify the presentation, assume that $f = g_k = 0$. For fixed $\gamma \in \mathcal{J}$, denote by $u(t; \varphi; \gamma)$ the Wiener Chaos solution of the equation (9.1) with initial condition $u(0; \varphi; \gamma) = \varphi \xi_{\gamma}$. Denote by (0) the zero multi-index. The structure of the propagator implies the following relation:

$$\frac{u_{\alpha+\gamma}(t;\varphi;\gamma)}{\sqrt{(\alpha+\gamma)!}} = \frac{u_{\alpha}\left(t;\frac{\varphi}{\sqrt{\gamma!}};(0)\right)}{\sqrt{\alpha!}}.$$
(9.39)

Clearly, $u_{\alpha}(t;\varphi;\gamma) = 0$ if $|\alpha| < |\gamma|$. If

$$\|v(t)\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,0}(H)}^2 = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \frac{\|v_{\alpha}(t)\|_{H}^2}{\alpha!},$$

then, by linearity and the triangle inequality,

$$||u(t)||_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,0}(H)} \le \sum_{\gamma \in \mathcal{J}} ||u(t; u_{0\gamma}; \gamma)||_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,0}(H)}.$$

We also have by (9.39) and Theorem 9.1

$$\begin{aligned} \|u(t; u_{0\gamma}; \gamma)\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,0}(H)}^2 &= \left\| u\left(t; \frac{u_{0\gamma}}{\sqrt{\gamma!}}; (0)\right) \right\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,0}(H)}^2 \\ &\leq \mathbb{E} \left\| u\left(t; \frac{u_{0\gamma}}{\sqrt{\gamma!}}; (0)\right) \right\|_{H}^2 \leq e^{C_2 t} \frac{\|u_{0\gamma}\|_{H}^2}{\gamma!}. \end{aligned}$$

Inequality (9.38) then follows. Theorem 9.4 is proved.

Remark 9.2 Using Proposition 7.1 and the Cauchy–Schwartz inequality, (9.38) can be rewritten in a slightly weaker form to reveal continuity of the solution operator for equation (9.1) from $(S)_{-1,\gamma}$ to $(S)_{-1,0}$ for every $\gamma > 1$:

$$\begin{aligned} \|u(t)\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,0}(H)}^2 &\leq C \Biggl(\|u_0\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,\gamma}(H)}^2 + \int_0^t \|f(s)\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,\gamma}(V')}^2 ds \\ &+ \sum_{k\geq 1} \int_0^t \|g_k(s)\|_{(\mathcal{S})_{-1,\gamma}(H)}^2 ds \Biggr). \end{aligned}$$

10 Probabilistic Representation of Wiener Chaos Solutions

The general discussion so far has been dealing with the abstract evolution equation

$$du = (\mathcal{A}u + f)dt + \sum_{k \ge 1} (\mathcal{M}_k u + g_k)dw_k.$$

By further specifying the operators \mathcal{A} and \mathcal{M}_k , as well as the input data u_0, f , and g_k , it is possible to get additional information about the Wiener Chaos solution of the equation.

Definition 10.1 For $r \in \mathbb{R}$, the space $L_{2,(r)} = L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is the collection of real-valued measurable functions such that $f \in L_{2,(r)}$ if and only if

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |f(x)|^2 (1+|x|^2)^r dx < \infty.$$

The space $H^1_{2,(r)} = H^1_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is the collection of real-valued measurable functions such that $f \in H^1_{2,(r)}$ if and only if f and all the first-order generalized derivatives $D_i f$ of f belong to $L_{2,(r)}$.

It is known, for example, from Theorem 3.4.7 in [42], that $L_{2,(r)}$ is a Hilbert space with the norm

$$||f||_{0,(r)}^{2} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} |f(x)|^{2} (1+|x|^{2})^{r} dx,$$

and $H_{2,(r)}^1$ is a Hilbert space with the norm

$$||f||_{1,(r)} = ||f||_{0,(r)} + \sum_{i=1}^{d} ||D_i f||_{0,(r)}.$$

Denote by $H_{2,(r)}^{-1}$ the dual of $H_{2,(r)}^{1}$ with respect to the inner product in $L_{2,(r)}$. Then $(H_{2,(r)}^{1}, L_{2,(r)}, H_{2,(r)}^{-1})$ is a normal triple of Hilbert spaces.

Let $\mathbb{F} = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \ge 0}, \mathbb{P})$ be a stochastic basis with the usual assumptions and $w_k = w_k(t), \ k \ge 1, \ t \ge 0$, a collection of standard Wiener processes on \mathbb{F} . Consider the linear equation

$$du = (a_{ij}D_iD_ju + b_iD_iu + cu + f)dt + (\sigma_{ik}D_iu + \nu_ku + g_k)dw_k$$
(10.1)

under the following assumptions:

- **B0** All coefficients, free terms, and the initial condition are non-random.
- **B1** The functions $a_{ij} = a_{ij}(t, x)$ and their first-order derivatives with respect to x are uniformly bounded in (t, x), and the matrix (a_{ij}) is uniformly positive definite, that is, there exists $\delta > 0$ such that, for all vectors $y \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and all (t, x), $a_{ij}y_iy_j \ge \delta |y|^2$.
- **B2** The functions $b_i = b_i(t, x)$, c = c(t, x), and $\nu_k = \nu_k(t, x)$ are measurable and bounded in (t, x).
- **B3** The functions $\sigma_{ik} = \sigma_{ik}(t, x)$ are continuous and bounded in (t, x).
- **B4** The functions f = f(t, x) and $g_k = g_k(t, x)$ belong to $L_2((0, T); L_{2,(r)})$ for some $r \in \mathbb{R}$.
- **B5** The initial condition $u_0 = u_0(x)$ belongs to $L_{2,(r)}$.

Under Assumptions **B2–B4**, there exists a sequence $Q = \{q_k, k \ge 1\}$ of positive numbers with the following properties:

P1 The matrix A with $A_{ij} = a_{ij} - (1/2) \sum_{k \ge 1} q_k \sigma_{ik} \sigma_{jk}$ satisfies the inequality

$$A_{ij}(t,x)y_iy_j \ge 0,$$

 $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ 0 \le t \le T.$

P2 There exists a number C > 0 such that

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} \left(\sup_{t,x} |q_k\nu_k(t,x)|^2 + \int_0^T ||q_kg_k||_{0,(r)}^p(t)dt \right) \leq C.$$

For the matrix A and each t, x, we have $A_{ij}(t, x) = \tilde{\sigma}_{ik}(t, x)\tilde{\sigma}_{jk}(t, x)$, where the functions $\tilde{\sigma}_{ik}$ are bounded. This representation might not be unique; see, for example, [7, Theorem III.2.2] or [44, Lemma 5.2.1]. Given any such representation of A, consider the following backward Itô equation

$$X_{t,x,i}(s) = x_i + \int_s^t B_i(\tau, X_{t,x}(\tau)) d\tau + \sum_{k \ge 1} q_k \sigma_{ik}(\tau, X_{t,x}(\tau)) \overleftarrow{dw_k}(\tau) + \int_s^t \tilde{\sigma}_{ik}(\tau, X_{t,x}(\tau)) \overleftarrow{dw_k}(\tau); \ s \in (0,t), \ t \in (0,T], \ t - \text{fixed},$$

$$(10.2)$$

where $B_i = b_i - \sum_{k\geq 1} q_k^2 \sigma_{ik} \nu_k$ and \tilde{w}_k , $k \geq 1$, are independent standard Wiener processes on \mathbb{F} that are independent of w_k , $k \geq 1$. This equation might not have a strong solution, but does have a weak, or martingale, solution due to Assumptions **B1–B3** and properties **P1** and **P2** of the sequence Q; this weak solution is unique in the sense of probability law [44, Theorem 7.2.1].

The following result is a variation of Theorem 4.1 in [29].

Theorem 10.1. Under assumptions B0-B5 equation (10.1) has a unique $w(H_{2,(r)}^1, H_{2,(r)}^{-1})$ Wiener Chaos solution. If Q is a sequence with properties **P1** and **P2**, then the solution of (10.1) belongs to

$$L_{2,Q}\left(\mathbb{W}; L_{2}((0,T); H^{1}_{2,(r)})\right) \bigcap L_{2,Q}\left(\mathbb{W}; \mathbf{C}((0,T); L_{2,(r)})\right)$$

and has the following representation:

$$u(t,x) = \mathcal{Q}^{-1} \mathbb{E} \left(\int_0^t f(s, X_{t,x}(s)) \gamma(t, s, x) ds + \sum_{k \ge 1} \int_0^t q_k g_k(s, X_{t,x}(s)) \gamma(t, s, x) dw_k(s) + u_0(X_{t,x}(0)) \gamma(t, 0, x) \Big| \mathcal{F}_t^W \right), \ t \le T,$$

$$(10.3)$$

where $X_{t,x}(s)$ is a weak solution of (10.2), and

$$\gamma(t, s, x) = \exp\left(\int_{s}^{t} c(\tau, X_{t,x}(\tau)) d\tau + \sum_{k \ge 1} \int_{s}^{t} q_{k} \nu_{k}(\tau, X_{t,x}(\tau)) \overleftarrow{dw_{k}}(\tau) - \frac{1}{2} \int_{s}^{t} \sum_{k \ge 1} q_{k}^{2} |\nu_{k}(\tau, X_{t,x}(\tau))|^{2} d\tau\right).$$
(10.4)

Proof. It is enough to establish (10.3) when t = T. Consider the equation

$$dU = (a_{ij}D_iD_jU + b_iD_iU + cU + f)dt + \sum_{k\geq 1} (\sigma_{ik}D_iU + \nu_kU + g_k)q_kdw_k \quad (10.5)$$

with initial condition $U(0, x) = u_0(x)$. Applying Theorem 2.1 in the normal triple $(H^1_{2,(r)}, L_{2,(r)}, H^{-1}_{2,(r)})$, we conclude that there is a unique solution

Wiener Chaos for Stochastic Equations 483

$$U \in L_2\left(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T); H^1_{2,(r)})\right) \bigcap L_2\left(\mathbb{W}; \mathbf{C}((0,T); L_{2,(r)})\right)$$

of this equation. By Proposition 7.2, the process $u = Q^{-1}U$ is the corresponding Wiener Chaos solution of (10.1). To establish representation (10.3), consider the S-transform U_h of U. According to Theorem 8.1, the function U_h is the unique $w(H_{2,(r)}^1, H_{2,(r)}^{-1})$ solution of the equation

$$dU_{h} = (a_{ij}D_{i}D_{j}U_{h} + b_{i}D_{i}U_{h} + cU_{h} + f)dt + \sum_{k\geq 1} (\sigma_{ik}D_{i}U_{h} + \nu_{k}U_{h} + g_{k})q_{k}h_{k}dt$$
(10.6)

with initial condition $U_h|_{t=0} = u_0$. We also define

$$Y(T,x) = \int_0^T f(s, X_{T,x}(s))\gamma(T, s, x)ds + \sum_{k\geq 1} \int_0^T g_k(s, X_{T,x}(s))\gamma(T, s)q_k \overleftarrow{dw_k}(s) + u_0(X_{T,x}(0))\gamma(T, 0, x).$$
(10.7)

By direct computation,

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}(h)Y(T,x)|\mathcal{F}_{T}^{W}\right)\right) = \mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}(h)Y(T,x)\right) = \mathbb{E}'Y(T,x)$$

where \mathbb{E}' is the expectation with respect to the measure $d\mathbb{P}'_T = \mathcal{E}(h)d\mathbb{P}_T$ and \mathbb{P}_T is the restriction of \mathbb{P} to \mathcal{F}_T^W .

To proceed, let us first assume that the input data u_0 , f, and g_k are all smooth functions with compact support. Then, applying the Feynmann–Kac formula to the solution of equation (10.6) and using Girsanov's theorem (see, e.g., Theorems 3.5.1 and 5.7.6 in [15]), we conclude that $U_h(T, x) = \mathbb{E}'Y(T, x)$ or

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}(h)\mathbb{E}Y(t,x)|\mathcal{F}_T^W\right) = \mathbb{E}\left(\mathcal{E}\left(h\right)U(T,x)\right).$$

By Remark 7.1, the last equality implies $U(T, \cdot) = \mathbb{E}(Y(T, \cdot)|\mathcal{F}_T^W)$ as elements of $L_2(\Omega; L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d))$.

To remove the additional smoothness assumption on the input data, let u_0^n , f^n , and g_k^n be sequences of smooth compactly supported functions such that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \left(\|u_0 - u_0^n\|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 + \int_0^T \|f - f^n\|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(t)dt + \sum_{k \ge 1} \int_0^T q_k^2 \|g_k - g_k^n\|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(t)dt \right) = 0.$$
(10.8)

Denote by U^n and Y^n the corresponding objects defined by (10.5) and (10.7) respectively. By Theorem 9.1, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \| U - U^n \|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(T) = 0.$$
 (10.9)

To complete the proof, it remains to show that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \left\| \mathbb{E} \left(Y(T, \cdot) - Y^n(T, \cdot) \middle| \mathcal{F}_T^W \right) \right\|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 = 0.$$
(10.10)

To this end, introduce a new probability measure

$$d\mathbb{P}_{T}^{''} = \exp\left(2\sum_{k\geq 1}\int_{0}^{T}\nu_{k}(s, X_{T,x}^{Q}(s))q_{k}\overleftarrow{dw_{k}}(s) - 2\int_{0}^{T}\sum_{k\geq 1}q_{k}^{2}|\nu_{k}(s, X_{T,x}^{Q}(s))|^{2}ds\right)d\mathbb{P}_{T}.$$

By Girsanov's theorem, equation (10.2) can be rewritten as

$$X_{T,x,i}(s) = x_i + \int_s^T \sum_{k\geq 1} \sigma_{ik}(\tau, X_{T,x}(\tau)) h_k(\tau) q_k d\tau$$

+
$$\int_s^t (b_i + \sum_{k\geq 1} q_k^2 \sigma_{ik} \nu_k) (\tau, X_{T,x}(\tau)) d\tau$$

+
$$\int_s^t \sum_{k\geq 1} q_k \sigma_{ik}(\tau, X_{T,x}(\tau)) \overleftarrow{dw_k''}(\tau) + \int_s^t \tilde{\sigma}_{ik}(\tau, X_{T,x}(\tau)) \overleftarrow{dw_k''}_k(\tau),$$

(10.11)

where w_k'' and $\tilde{w''}_k$ are independent Wiener processes with respect to the measure \mathbb{P}_T'' . Denote by p(s, y|x) the corresponding distribution density of $X_{T,x}(s)$ and write $\ell(x) = (1+|x|^2)^r$. It then follows by the Hölder and Jensen inequalities that

$$\mathbb{E} \left\| \mathbb{E} \left(\int_{0}^{T} \gamma^{2}(T, s, \cdot)(f - f^{n})(s, X_{T, \cdot}(s)) ds \middle| \mathcal{F}_{T}^{W} \right) \right\|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} \\
\leq K_{1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left(\int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left(\gamma^{2}(T, s, x)(f - f^{n})^{2}(s, X_{T, x}(s)) \right) ds \right) \ell(x) dx \\
\leq K_{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \left(\int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E}''(f - f^{n})^{2}(s, X_{T, x}(s)) ds \right) \ell(x) dx \\
= K_{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} (f(s, y) - f^{n}(s, y))^{2} p(s, y|x) dy ds \ell(x) dx,$$
(10.12)

where the number K_1 depends only on T, and the number K_2 depends only on T and $\sup_{(t,x)} |c(t,x)| + \sum_{k\geq 1} q_k^2 \sup_{(t,x)} |\nu_k(t,x)|^2$. Assumptions **B0–B2** imply that there exist positive numbers K_3 and K_4 such that Wiener Chaos for Stochastic Equations 485

$$p(s, y|x) \le \frac{K_3}{(T-s)^{d/2}} \exp\left(-K_4 \frac{|x-y|^2}{T-s}\right);$$
 (10.13)

see, for example, [6]. As a result,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} p(s, y|x)\ell(x)dx \le K_5\ell(y),$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} (f(s,y) - f^n(s,y))^2 p(s,y|x) dy \, ds \, \ell(x) dx$$

$$\leq K_5 \int_0^T \|f - f^n\|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(s) ds \to 0, \ n \to \infty,$$
(10.14)

where the number K_5 depends only on K_3, K_4, T , and r.

Calculations similar to (10.12)–(10.14) show that

$$\mathbb{E} \left\| \mathbb{E} \left(\gamma^{2}(T,0,\cdot)(u_{0}-u_{0}^{n})(X_{T,\cdot}(0)) \middle| \mathbb{W} \right) \right\|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} \\
+ \mathbb{E} \left\| \mathbb{E} \left(\int_{0}^{T} \sum_{k \geq 1} (g_{k}-g_{k}^{n})(s,X_{T,\cdot}(s))\gamma(t,s,\cdot)q_{k}\overleftarrow{dw_{k}}(s) \middle| \mathbb{W} \right) \right\|_{L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} \to 0 \tag{10.15}$$

as $n \to \infty$. Then convergence (10.10) follows, which, together with (10.9), implies that $U(T, \cdot) = \mathbb{E}\left(U^Q(T, \cdot) | \mathcal{F}_T^W\right)$ as elements of $L_2\left(\Omega; L_{2,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)\right)$. It remains to note that $u = Q^{-1}U$. Theorem 10.1 is proved.

Given $f \in L_{2,(r)}$, we say that $f \ge 0$ if and only if

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(x)\varphi(x)dx \ge 0$$

for every non-negative $\varphi\in \mathbf{C}_0^\infty(\mathbb{R}^d).$ Then Theorem 10.1 implies the following result.

Corollary 10.1 In addition to Assumptions **B0–B5**, let $u_0 \ge 0$, $f \ge 0$, and $g_k = 0$ for all $k \ge 1$. Then $u \ge 0$.

Proof. This follows from (10.3) and Proposition 7.3.

Example 10.1 (Krylov-Veretennikov formula) Consider the equation

$$du = (a_{ij}D_iD_ju + b_iD_iu) dt + \sum_{k=1}^{d} \sigma_{ik}D_iudw_k, \ u(0,x) = u_0(x).$$
(10.16)

Assume **B0–B5** and suppose that $a_{ij}(t, x) = \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{ik}(t, x)\sigma_{jk}(t, x)$. By Theorem 9.1, equation (10.16) has a unique Wiener chaos solution such that

$$\mathbb{E} \|u\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(t) \le C^* \|u_0\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2$$

and

$$u(t,x) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sum_{|\alpha|=n} u_{\alpha}(t,x) \xi_{\alpha} = u_0(x) + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sum_{k_1,\dots,k_n=1}^{d} \int_0^t \int_0^{s_n} \dots \int_0^{s_2} \Phi_{t,s_n} \sigma_{jk_n} D_j \cdots \Phi_{s_2,s_1} \sigma_{ik_1} D_i \Phi_{s_1,0} u_0(x) dw_{k_1}(s_1) \cdots dw_{k_n}(s_n),$$
(10.17)

where $\Phi_{t,s}$ is the semigroup generated by the operator $\mathcal{A} = a_{ij}D_iD_ju + b_iD_iu$. On the other hand, in this case, Theorem 10.1 yields

$$u(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left(u_0(X_{t,x}(0)) \left| \mathcal{F}_t^W \right.\right),$$

where $W = (w_1, ..., w_d)$ and

$$X_{t,x,i}(s) = x_i + \int_s^t b_i(\tau, X_{t,x}(\tau)) d\tau + \sum_{k=1}^d \sigma_{ik}(\tau, X_{t,x}(\tau)) \overleftarrow{dw_k}(\tau), \quad (10.18)$$

 $s \in (0,t), \ t \in (0,T], \ t - \text{fixed.}$

Thus, we have arrived at the Krylov–Veretennikov formula [20, Theorem 4]

$$\mathbb{E}\left(u_{0}\left(X_{t,x}\left(0\right)\right)|\mathcal{F}_{t}^{W}\right) = u_{0}\left(x\right) + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty}\sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{n}=1}^{d}\int_{0}^{t}\int_{0}^{s_{n}}\dots\int_{0}^{s_{2}}\Phi_{t,s_{n}}\sigma_{jk_{n}}D_{j}\cdots\Phi_{s_{2},s_{1}}\sigma_{ik_{1}}D_{i}\Phi_{s_{1},0}u_{0}(x)dw_{k_{1}}(s_{1})\cdots dw_{k_{n}}(s_{n}).$$
(10.19)

11 Wiener Chaos and Nonlinear Filtering

In this section, we discuss some applications of the Wiener Chaos expansion to numerical solution of the nonlinear filtering problem for diffusion processes; the presentation is essentially based on [25].

Let $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$ be a complete probability space with independent standard Wiener processes W = W(t) and V = V(t) of dimensions d_1 and r respectively. Let X_0 be a random variable independent of W and V. In the *diffusion filtering model*, the unobserved *d*-dimensional state (or signal) process X = X(t) and the *r*-dimensional observation process Y = Y(t) are defined by the stochastic ordinary differential equations Wiener Chaos for Stochastic Equations 487

$$dX(t) = b(X(t))dt + \sigma(X(t))dW(t) + \rho(X(t))dV(t), dY(t) = h(X(t))dt + dV(t), 0 < t \le T; X(0) = X_0, \quad Y(0) = 0,$$
(11.1)

where $b(x) \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $\sigma(x) \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d_1}$, $\rho(x) \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times r}$, $h(x) \in \mathbb{R}^r$.

Denote by $\mathbf{C}^n(\mathbb{R}^d)$ the Banach space of bounded, *n* times continuously differentiable functions on \mathbb{R}^d with finite norm

$$||f||_{\mathbf{C}^n(\mathbb{R}^d)} = \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^d} |f(x)| + \max_{1 \le k \le n} \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^d} |D^k f(x)|.$$

Assumption R1. The components of the functions σ and ρ are in $\mathbf{C}^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$, the components of the functions b are in $\mathbf{C}^1(\mathbb{R})$, the components of the function h are bounded measurable, and the random variable X_0 has a density u_0 .

Assumption R2. The matrix $\sigma\sigma^*$ is uniformly positive definite: there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$\sum_{i,j=1}^{d} \sum_{k=1}^{d_1} \sigma_{ik}(x) \sigma_{jk}(x) y_i y_j \ge \varepsilon |y|^2, \ x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d.$$

Under Assumption **R1** system (11.1) has a unique strong solution [15, Theorems 5.2.5 and 5.2.9]. Extra smoothness of the coefficients in assumption **R1** insure the existence of a convenient representation of the optimal filter.

If f is a scalar measurable function on \mathbb{R}^d with $\sup_{t \leq T} \mathbb{E}|f(X(t))|^2 < \infty$, then the *filtering problem* for (11.1) is to find the best mean square estimate \hat{f}_t of f(X(t)), $t \leq T$, given the observations Y(s), $s \leq t$.

Denote by \mathcal{F}_t^Y the σ -algebra generated by Y(s), $s \leq t$. Then the properties of the conditional expectation imply that the solution of the filtering problem is

$$\hat{f}_t = \mathbb{E}\left(f(X(t))|\mathcal{F}_t^Y\right).$$

To derive an alternative representation of \hat{f}_t , some additional constructions will be necessary.

Define on (Ω, \mathcal{F}) the probability measure $d\widetilde{\mathbb{P}} = Z_T^{-1} d\mathbb{P}$ where

$$Z_t = \exp\left\{\int_0^t h^*(X(s))dY(s) - \frac{1}{2}\int_0^t |h(X(s))|^2 ds\right\}$$

(here and below, if $\zeta \in \mathbb{R}^k$, then ζ is a *column* vector, $\zeta^* = (\zeta_1, \ldots, \zeta_k)$, and $|\zeta|^2 = \zeta^* \zeta$). If the function h is bounded, then the measures \mathbb{P} and $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}$ are equivalent. The expectation with respect to the measure $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}$ will be denoted by $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}$.

The following properties of the measure $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}$ are well known [14, 42]:

P1. Under the measure $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}$, the distributions of the Wiener process W and the random variable X_0 are unchanged, the observation process Y is a standard Wiener process, and, for $t \leq T$, the state process X satisfies:

$$dX(t) = b(X(t))dt + \sigma(X(t))dW(t) + \rho(X(t))(dY(t) - h(X(t))dt),$$

$$X(0) = X_0.$$

- **P2.** Under the measure $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}$, the Wiener processes W and Y and the random variable X_0 are independent of one another.
- **P3.** The optimal filter \hat{f}_t satisfies the relation

$$\hat{f}_t = \frac{\mathbb{E}\left[f(X(t))Z_t|\mathcal{F}_t^Y\right]}{\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}[Z_t|\mathcal{F}_t^Y]}.$$
(11.2)

Because of property **P2** of the measure $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}$ the filtering problem will be studied on the probability space $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \widetilde{\mathbb{P}})$. In particular, we will consider the stochastic basis $\widetilde{\mathbb{F}} = \{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t^Y\}_{0 \leq t \leq T}, \widetilde{\mathbb{P}}\}$ and the Wiener Chaos space $\widetilde{L}_2(\mathbb{Y})$ of \mathcal{F}_T^Y -measurable random variables η with $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}|\eta|^2 < \infty$. If the function h is bounded, then, by the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality,

$$\mathbb{E}|\eta| \le C(h,T)\sqrt{\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}|\eta|^2}, \ \eta \in \widetilde{L}_2(\mathbb{Y}).$$
(11.3)

Next, consider the partial differential operators

$$\mathcal{L}g(x) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j=1}^{d} \left((\sigma(x)\sigma^*(x))_{ij} + (\rho(x)\rho^*(x))_{ij} \right) \frac{\partial^2 g(x)}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} + \sum_{i=1}^{d} b_i(x) \frac{\partial g(x)}{\partial x_i};$$
$$\mathcal{M}_l g(x) = h_l(x)g(x) + \sum_{i=1}^{d} \rho_{il}(x) \frac{\partial g(x)}{\partial x_i}, \ l = 1, \dots, r;$$

and their adjoints

$$\mathcal{L}^*g(x) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j=1}^d \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} \left((\sigma(x)\sigma^*(x))_{ij}g(x) + (\rho(x)\rho^*(x))_{ij}g(x) \right) - \sum_{i=1}^d \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} \left(b_i(x)g(x) \right);$$
$$\mathcal{M}_l^*g(x) = h_l(x)g(x) - \sum_{i=1}^d \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} \left(\rho_{il}(x)g(x) \right), \ l = 1, \dots, r.$$

Note that, under the assumptions R1 and R2, the operators $\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{L}^*$ are bounded from $H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ to $H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, operators $\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{M}^*$ are bounded from $H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ to $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)$, and

$$2\langle \mathcal{L}^* v, v \rangle + \sum_{l=1}^{\prime} \|\mathcal{M}_l^* v\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 + \varepsilon \|v\|_{H_1^2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 \le C \|v\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2, \ v \in H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d), \ (11.4)$$

where $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ is the duality between $H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and $H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. The following result is well known [42, Theorem 6.2.1].

Proposition 11.1 In addition to Assumptions **R1** and **R1** suppose that the initial density u_0 belongs to $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)$. Then there is a random field u = u(t, x), $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, with the following properties:

1. $u \in \widetilde{L}_2(\mathbb{Y}; L_2((0,T); H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d))) \cap \widetilde{L}_2(\mathbb{Y}; \mathbf{C}([0,T], L_2(\mathbb{R}^d))).$

2. The function u(t, x) is a traditional solution of the stochastic partial differential equation

$$du(t,x) = \mathcal{L}^* u(t,x) dt + \sum_{l=1}^r \mathcal{M}_l^* u(t,x) dY_l(t), \ 0 < t \le T, \ x \in \mathbb{R}^d;$$

$$u(0,x) = u_0(x).$$
 (11.5)

3. The equality

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}\left[f(X(t))Z_t|\mathcal{F}_t^Y\right] = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(x)u(t,x)dx$$
(11.6)

holds for all bounded measurable functions f.

The random field u = u(t, x) is called the unnormalized filtering density (UFD) and the random variable $\varphi_t[f] = \widetilde{\mathbb{E}} \left[f(X(t))Z_t | \mathcal{F}_t^Y \right]$, the unnormalized optimal filter.

A number of authors studied the nonlinear filtering problem using the multiple Itô integral version of the Wiener Chaos [2, 21, 39, 46, etc.]. In what follows, we construct approximations of u and $\varphi_t[f]$ using the Cameron–Martin version.

By Theorem 8.3,

$$u(t,x) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} u_{\alpha}(t,x)\xi_{\alpha}, \qquad (11.7)$$

where

$$\xi_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha!}} \prod_{i,k} H_{\alpha_i^k}(\xi_{ik}), \ \xi_{ik} = \int_0^T m_i(t) dY_k(t), \ k = 1, \dots, r;$$
(11.8)

as before, $H_n(\cdot)$ is the Hermite polynomial (3.3) and $m_i \in \mathfrak{m}$, an orthonormal basis in $L_2((0,T))$. The functions u_α satisfy the corresponding propagator

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u_{\alpha}(t,x) = \mathcal{L}^{*}u_{\alpha}(t,x) \\
+ \sum_{k,i} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}} \mathcal{M}_{k}^{*}u_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)}(t,x)m_{i}(t), \ t \leq T, \ x \in \mathbb{R}^{d};$$

$$u(0,x) = u_{0}(x)I(|\alpha| = 0).$$
(11.9)

Writing

$$f_{\alpha}(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(x) u_{\alpha}(t, x) dx,$$

we also get a Wiener chaos expansion for the unnormalized optimal filter:

$$\varphi_t[f] = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} f_\alpha(t) \xi_\alpha, \ t \in [0, T].$$
(11.10)

For a positive integer N, define

$$u_N(t,x) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le N} u_\alpha(t,x)\xi_\alpha.$$
(11.11)

Theorem 11.1. Under Assumptions R1 and R2, there exists a positive number ν , depending only on the functions h and ρ , such that

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}} \| u - u_N \|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(t) \le \frac{\| u_0 \|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2}{\nu (1+\nu)^N}, \ t \in [0,T].$$
(11.12)

If, in addition, $\rho = 0$, then there exists a real number C, depending only on the functions b and σ , such that

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}} \| u - u_N \|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(t) \le \frac{(4h_\infty t)^{N+1}}{(N+1)!} e^{Ct} \| u_0 \|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2, \ t \in [0,T],$$
(11.13)

where $h_{\infty} = \max_{k=1,\dots,r} \sup_{x} |h_k(x)|$.

For positive integers N, n, define a set of multi-indices

$$\mathcal{J}_N^n = \{ \alpha = (\alpha_i^k, \ k = 1, \dots, r, \ i = 1, \dots, n) : \ |\alpha| \le N \}.$$

and let

$$u_N^n(t,x) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}_N^n} u_\alpha(t,x)\xi_\alpha.$$
(11.14)

Unlike Theorem 11.1, to compute the approximation error in this case we need to choose a special basis \mathfrak{m} — to do the error analysis for the Fourier approximation in time. We also need extra regularity of the coefficients in the state and observation equations — to have the semi-group generated by the operator \mathcal{L}^* continuous not only in $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ but also in $H_2^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$. The resulting error bound is presented below; the proof can be found in [25].

Theorem 11.2. Assume that

1. The basis \mathfrak{m} is the Fourier cosine basis

$$m_1(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T}}; \ m_k(t) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{T}} \cos\left(\frac{\pi(k-1)t}{T}\right), \ k > 1; \ t \le T,$$
(11.15)

2. The components of the functions σ are in $\mathbf{C}^4(\mathbb{R}^d)$, the components of the functions b are in $\mathbf{C}^3(\mathbb{R})$, the components of the function h are in $\mathbf{C}^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$; $\rho = 0$; $u_0 \in H_2^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

Then there exist a positive number B_1 and a real number B_2 , both depending only on the functions b and σ such that

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}} \| u - u_N^n \|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2(T) \leq B_1 e^{B_2 T} \left(\frac{(4h_\infty T)^{N+1}}{(N+1)!} e^{Ct} \| u_0 \|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 + \frac{T^3}{n} \| u_0 \|_{H_2^2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 \right),$$
(11.16)

where $h_{\infty} = \max_{k=1,\dots,r} \sup_{x} |h_k(x)|$.

12 Passive Scalar in a Gaussian Field

This section presents the results from [29] and [28] about the stochastic transport equation.

The following viscous transport equation is used to describe the time evolution of a scalar quantity θ in a given velocity field **v**:

$$\dot{\theta}(t,x) = \nu \Delta \theta(t,x) - \mathbf{v}(t,x) \cdot \nabla \theta(t,x) + f(t,x); \ x \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ d > 1.$$
(12.1)

The scalar θ is called passive because it does not affect the velocity field $\mathbf{v}.$

We assume that $\mathbf{v} = \mathbf{v}(t, x) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ is an isotropic Gaussian vector field with zero mean and covariance

$$\mathbb{E}(v^i(t,x)v^j(s,y)) = \delta(t-s)C^{ij}(x-y),$$

where $C = (C^{ij}(x), i, j = 1, ..., d)$ is a matrix-valued function such that C(0) is a scalar matrix; with no loss of generality we will assume that C(0) = I, the identity matrix.

It is known from [22, Section 10.1] that, for an isotropic Gaussian vector field, the Fourier transform $\hat{C} = \hat{C}(z)$ of the function C = C(x) is

$$\hat{C}(y) = \frac{A_0}{(1+|y|^2)^{(d+\alpha)/2}} \left(a \frac{yy^*}{|y|^2} + \frac{b}{d-1} \left(I - \frac{yy^T}{|y|^2} \right) \right),$$
(12.2)

where y^* is the row vector (y_1, \ldots, y_d) , y is the corresponding column vector, $|y|^2 = y^*y; \gamma > 0, a \ge 0, b \ge 0, A_0 > 0$ are real numbers. Similar to [22], we assume that $0 < \gamma < 2$. This range of values of γ corresponds to a turbulent velocity field **v**, also known as the generalized Kraichnan model [8]; the original Kraichnan model [18] corresponds to a = 0. For small x, the asymptotics of $C^{ij}(x)$ is $(\delta_{ij} - c^{ij}|x|^{\gamma})$ [22, Section 10.2].

By direct computation (cf. [1]), the vector field $\mathbf{v} = (v^1, \ldots, v^d)$ can be written as

$$v^{i}(t,x) = \sigma^{i}_{k}(x)\dot{w}_{k}(t), \qquad (12.3)$$

where $\{\sigma_k, k \geq 1\}$ is an orthonormal basis in the space H_C , the reproducing kernel Hilbert space corresponding to the kernel function C. It is known from [22] that H_C is all or a part of the Sobolev space $H^{(d+\gamma)/2}(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$.

If a > 0 and b > 0, then the matrix \hat{C} is invertible and

$$H_C = \left\{ f \in \mathbb{R}^d : \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \hat{f}^*(y) \hat{C}^{-1}(y) \hat{f}(y) dy < \infty \right\} = H^{(d+\gamma)/2}(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

because $\|\hat{C}(y)\| \sim (1+|y|^2)^{-(d+\gamma)/2}$. If a > 0 and b = 0, then

$$H_C = \left\{ f \in \mathbb{R}^d : \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\hat{f}(y)|^2 (1+|y|^2)^{(d+\gamma)/2} dy < \infty; \ yy^* \hat{f}(y) = |y|^2 \hat{f}(y) \right\},$$

the subset of gradient fields in $H^{(d+\gamma)/2}(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$, that is, the vector fields f for which $\hat{f}(y) = y\hat{F}(y)$ for some scalar $F \in H^{(d+\gamma+2)/2}(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

If a = 0 and b > 0, then

$$H_C = \left\{ f \in \mathbb{R}^d : \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\hat{f}(y)|^2 (1+|y|^2)^{(d+\gamma)/2} dy < \infty; \ y^* \hat{f}(y) = 0 \right\},$$

the subset of divergence-free fields in $H^{(d+\gamma)/2}(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$.

By the embedding theorems, each σ_k^i is a bounded continuous function on \mathbb{R}^d ; in fact, every σ_k^i is Hölder continuous of order $\gamma/2$. In addition, being an element of the corresponding space H_C , each σ_k is a gradient field if b = 0 and is divergence-free if a = 0.

Equation (12.1) becomes

$$d\theta(t,x) = (\nu \Delta \theta(t,x) + f(t,x))dt - \sum_{k} \sigma_k(x) \cdot \nabla \theta(t,x)dw_k(t).$$
(12.4)

We summarize the above constructions in the following **assumptions**:

- **S1** There is a fixed stochastic basis $\mathbb{F} = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \ge 0}, \mathbb{P})$ with the usual assumptions and $(w_k(t), k \ge 1, t \ge 0)$ is a collection of independent standard Wiener processes on \mathbb{F} .
- **S2** For each k, the vector field σ_k is an element of the Sobolev space $H_2^{(d+\gamma)/2}(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d), \ 0 < \gamma < 2, \ d \ge 2.$
- **S3** For all x, y in \mathbb{R}^d , $\sum_k \sigma_k^i(x) \sigma_k^j(y) = C^{ij}(x-y)$ such that the matrix-valued function C = C(x) satisfies (12.2) and C(0) = I.
- **S4** The input data θ_0 , f are deterministic and satisfy

$$\theta_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R}^d), \ f \in L_2((0,T); H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d));$$

 $\nu>0$ is a real number.

Theorem 12.1. Let Q be a sequence with $q_k = q < \sqrt{2\nu}$, $k \ge 1$.

Under assumptions S1-S4, there exits a unique $w(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d))$ Wiener Chaos solution of (12.4). This solution is an \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted process and satisfies the inequality

$$\begin{aligned} \|\theta\|_{L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W};L_{2}((0,T);H_{2}^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{d})))}^{2} + \|\theta\|_{L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W};\mathbf{C}((0,T);L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})))}^{2} \\ &\leq C(\nu,q,T) \left(\|\theta_{0}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} + \|f\|_{L_{2}((0,T);H_{2}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^{d}))}^{2}\right). \end{aligned}$$

Theorem 12.1 provides new information about the solution of equation (12.1) for all values of $\nu > 0$. Indeed, if $\sqrt{2\nu} > 1$, then q > 1 is an admissible choice of the weights, and, by Proposition 7.2(1), the solution θ has Malliavin derivatives of every order. If $\sqrt{2\nu} \leq 1$, then equation (12.4) does not have a square-integrable solution.

Note that if the weight is chosen such that $q = \sqrt{2\nu}$, then equation (12.1) can still be analyzed using Theorem 9.1 in the normal triple $(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d), L_2(\mathbb{R}^d), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d)).$

If $\nu = 0$, equation (12.4) must be interpreted in the sense of Stratonovich:

$$du(t,x) = f(t,x)dt - \sigma_k(x) \cdot \nabla\theta(t,x) \circ dw_k(t).$$
(12.5)

To simplify the presentation, we assume that f = 0. If (12.2) holds with a = 0, then each σ_k is divergence free and (12.5) has an equivalent Itô form

$$d\theta(t,x) = \frac{1}{2}\Delta\theta(t,x)dt - \sigma_k^i(x)D_i\theta(t,x)dw_k(t).$$
 (12.6)

Equation (12.6) is a model of non-viscous turbulent transport [5]. The propagator for (12.6) is

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\theta_{\alpha}(t,x) = \frac{1}{2}\Delta\theta_{\alpha}(t,x) - \sum_{i,k}\sqrt{\alpha_{i}^{k}}\sigma_{k}^{j}D_{j}\theta_{\alpha^{-}(i,k)}(t,x)m_{i}(t), \ t \leq T, \quad (12.7)$$

with initial condition $\theta_{\alpha}(0, x) = \theta_0(x)I(|\alpha| = 0).$

The following result about solvability of (12.6) is proved in [29] and, in a slightly weaker form, in [28].

Theorem 12.2. In addition to S1–S4, assume that each σ_k is divergence free. Then there exits a unique $w(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d))$ Wiener Chaos solution $\theta = \theta(t, x)$ of (12.6). This solution has the following properties:

(A) For every $\varphi \in \mathbf{C}_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and all $t \in [0,T]$, the equality

$$(\theta,\varphi)(t) = (\theta_0,\varphi) + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t (\theta,\Delta\varphi)(s)ds + \int_0^t (\theta,\sigma_k^i D_i\varphi)dw_k(s)$$
(12.8)

holds in $L_2(\mathcal{F}_t^W)$, where (\cdot, \cdot) is the inner product in $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)$. (B) If $X = X_{t,x}$ is a weak solution of the equation

$$X_{t,x} = x + \int_{0}^{t} \sigma_{k} (X_{s,x}) dw_{k} (s), \qquad (12.9)$$

then, for each $t \in [0, T]$,

$$\theta(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left(\theta_0(X_{t,x}) | \mathcal{F}_t^W\right).$$
(12.10)

(C) For $1 \leq p < \infty$ and $r \in \mathbb{R}$, define $L_{p,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ as the Banach space of measurable functions with the norm

$$\|f\|_{L_{p,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^p = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |f(x)|^p (1+|x|^2)^{pr/2} dx < \infty.$$

Then there exits a number K depending only on p, r such that, for each t > 0,

$$\mathbb{E}\|\theta\|_{L_{p,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^p(t) \le e^{Kt} \|\theta_0\|_{L_{p,(r)}(\mathbb{R}^d)}^p.$$
(12.11)

In particular, if r = 0, then K = 0.

It follows that, for all s, t and almost all x, y,

$$\mathbb{E}\theta(t,x) = \theta_{\alpha}(t,x) I_{|\alpha|=0},$$
$$\mathbb{E}\theta(t,x) \theta(s,y) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \theta_{\alpha}(t,x) \theta_{\alpha}(s,y)$$

If the initial condition θ_0 belongs to $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L_p(\mathbb{R}^d)$ for $p \geq 3$, then, by (12.11), higher-order moments of θ exist. To obtain the expressions of the higher-order moments in terms of the coefficients θ_{α} , we need some auxiliary constructions.

For α , $\beta \in \mathcal{J}$, define $\alpha + \beta$ as the multi-index with components $\alpha_i^k + \beta_i^k$. Similarly, we define the multi-indices $|\alpha - \beta|$ and $\alpha \wedge \beta = \min(\alpha, \beta)$. We write $\beta \leq \alpha$ if and only if $\beta_i^k \leq \alpha_i^k$ for all $i, k \geq 1$. If $\beta \leq \alpha$, we define

$$\binom{\alpha}{\beta} := \prod_{i,k} \frac{\alpha_i^k!}{\beta_i^k! (\alpha_i^k - \beta_i^k)!}$$

Definition 12.1 We say that a triple of multi-indices (α, β, γ) is complete and write $(\alpha, \beta, \gamma) \in \Delta$ if all the entries of the multi-index $\alpha + \beta + \gamma$ are even numbers and $|\alpha - \beta| \leq \gamma \leq \alpha + \beta$. For fixed $\alpha, \beta \in \mathcal{J}$, we write

$$\triangle (\alpha) := \{ \gamma, \mu \in \mathcal{J} : (\alpha, \gamma, \mu) \in \triangle \}$$

and

$$\triangle(\alpha,\beta) := \{ \gamma \in \mathcal{J} : (\alpha,\beta,\gamma) \in \triangle \}.$$

For $(\alpha, \beta, \gamma) \in \Delta$, we define

$$\Psi(\alpha,\beta,\gamma) := \sqrt{\alpha!\beta!\gamma!} \left(\left(\frac{\alpha-\beta+\gamma}{2}\right)! \left(\frac{\beta-\alpha+\gamma}{2}\right)! \left(\frac{\alpha+\beta-\gamma}{2}\right)! \right)^{-1}.$$
(12.12)

Note that the triple (α, β, γ) is complete if and only if any permutation of the triple (α, β, γ) is complete. Similarly, the value of $\Psi(\alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ is invariant under permutation of the arguments.

We also define

$$C(\gamma,\beta,\mu) := \left[\binom{\gamma+\beta-2\mu}{\gamma-\mu} \binom{\gamma}{\mu} \binom{\beta}{\mu} \right]^{1/2}, \ \mu \le \gamma \land \beta.$$
(12.13)

It is readily checked that if f is a function on \mathcal{J} , then for $\gamma, \beta \in \mathcal{J}$,

$$\sum_{\mu \le \gamma \land \beta} C\left(\gamma, \beta, p\right) f\left(\gamma + \beta - 2\mu\right) = \sum_{\mu \in (\gamma, \beta)} f\left(\mu\right) \Phi\left(\gamma, \beta, \mu\right)$$
(12.14)

The next theorem presents the formulas for the third and fourth moments of the solution of equation (12.6) in terms of the coefficients θ_{α} .

Theorem 12.3. In addition to S1–S4, assume that each σ_k is divergence-free and the initial condition θ_0 belongs to $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L_4(\mathbb{R}^d)$. Then

$$\mathbb{E}\theta(t,x)\theta(t',x')\theta(s,y) = \sum_{(\alpha,\beta,\gamma)\in\Delta} \Psi(\alpha,\beta,\gamma)\theta_{\alpha}(t,x)\theta_{\beta}(t',x')\theta_{\gamma}(s,y)$$
(12.15)

and

$$\mathbb{E}\theta(t,x)\theta(t',x')\theta(s,y)\theta(s',y')$$
(12.16)
= $\sum_{\rho\in\Delta(\alpha,\beta)\cap\Delta(\gamma,\kappa)} \Psi(\alpha,\beta,\rho)\Psi(\rho,\gamma,\kappa)\theta_{\alpha}(t,x)\theta_{\beta}(t',x')\theta_{\gamma}(s,y)\theta_{\kappa}(s',y').$

Proof. It is known, [30], that

$$\xi_{\gamma}\xi_{\beta} = \sum_{\mu \le \gamma \land \beta} C\left(\gamma, \beta, \mu\right) \xi_{\gamma+\beta-2\mu}.$$
(12.17)

Let us consider the triple product $\xi_{\alpha}\xi_{\beta}\xi_{\gamma}$. By (12.17),

$$\mathbb{E}\xi_{\alpha}\xi_{\beta}\xi_{\gamma} = \mathbb{E}\sum_{\mu \in \triangle(\alpha,\beta)} \xi_{\gamma}\xi_{\mu}\Psi(\alpha,\beta,\mu) = \begin{cases} \Psi(\alpha,\beta,\gamma), & (\alpha,\beta,\gamma) \in \triangle;\\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(12.18)

Equality (12.15) now follows.

To compute the fourth moment, note that

$$\xi_{\alpha}\xi_{\beta}\xi_{\gamma} = \sum_{\mu \le \alpha \land \beta} C\left(\alpha, \beta, \mu\right) \xi_{\alpha+\beta-2\mu}\xi_{\gamma}$$
$$= \sum_{\mu \le \alpha \land \beta} C\left(\alpha, \beta, \mu\right) \sum_{\rho \le (\alpha+\beta-2\mu)\land \gamma} C\left(\alpha+\beta-2\mu, \gamma, \rho\right) \xi_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma-2\mu-2\rho}.$$
(12.19)

Repeated applications of (12.14) yield

$$\xi_{\alpha}\xi_{\beta}\xi_{\gamma} = \sum_{\mu \le \alpha \land \beta} C(\alpha, \beta, \mu) \sum_{\rho \in \triangle(\alpha + \beta - 2\mu, \gamma)} \xi_{\rho}\Psi(\alpha + \beta - 2\mu, \gamma, \rho)$$
$$= \sum_{\mu \in \triangle(\alpha, \beta)} \sum_{\rho \in \triangle(\mu, \gamma)} \Psi(\alpha, \beta, \mu)\Psi(\mu, \gamma, \rho)\xi_{\rho}$$

Thus,

$$\mathbb{E}\xi_{\alpha}\xi_{\beta}\xi_{\gamma}\xi_{\kappa} = \sum_{\mu \in \triangle(\alpha,\beta)} \sum_{\rho \in \triangle(\mu,\gamma)} \Psi\left(\alpha,\beta,\mu\right) \Psi\left(\mu,\gamma,\rho\right) I_{\{\mu=\kappa\}}$$
$$= \sum_{\rho \in \triangle(\alpha,\beta) \cap \triangle(\gamma,\kappa)} \Psi\left(\alpha,\beta,\rho\right) \Psi\left(\rho,\gamma,\kappa\right).$$

Equality (12.16) now follows.

In the same way, one can get formulas for fifth- and higher-order moments.

Remark 12.1 Expressions (12.15) and (12.16) do not depend on the structure of equation (12.6) and can be used to compute the third and fourth moments of any random field with a known Cameron–Martin expansion. The interested reader should keep in mind that the formulas for the moments of orders higher then two should be interpreted with care. In fact, they represent the pseudo-moments (for detail see [35]).

We now return to the analysis of the passive scalar equation (12.4). By reducing the smoothness assumptions on σ_k , it is possible to consider velocity fields **v** that are more turbulent than in the Kraichnan model, for example,

$$v^{i}(t,x) = \sum_{k\geq 0} \sigma_{k}^{i}(x)\dot{w}_{k}(t),$$
 (12.20)

where $\{\sigma_k, k \ge 1\}$ is an orthonormal basis in $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)$. With **v** as in (12.20), the passive scalar equation (12.4) becomes

$$\dot{\theta}(t,x) = \nu \Delta \theta(t,x) + f(t,x) - \nabla \theta(t,x) \cdot \dot{W}(t,x), \qquad (12.21)$$

where $\dot{W} = \dot{W}(t, x)$ is a *d*-dimensional space-time white noise and the Itô stochastic differential is used. Previously, such equations have been studied using white noise approach in the space of Hida distributions [4, 40]. A summary of the related results can be found in [12, Section 4.3]. The Q-weighted Wiener chaos spaces allow us to state a result that is fully analogous to Theorem 12.1. The proof is derived from Theorem 9.1; see [29] for details.

Theorem 12.4. Suppose that $\nu > 0$ is a real number, each $|\sigma_k^i(x)|$ is a bounded measurable function, and the input data are deterministic and satisfy $u_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R}^d), f \in L_2((0,T); H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d)).$

Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and let $Q = \{q_k, k \ge 1\}$ be a sequence so that, for all $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$,

$$2\nu|y|^2 - \sum_{k\geq 1} q_k^2 \sigma_k^i(x) \sigma_k^j(x) y_i y_j \geq \varepsilon |y|^2$$

Then, for every T > 0, there exits a unique $w(H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d), H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d))$ Wiener Chaos solution θ of the equation

$$d\theta(t,x) = (\nu \Delta \theta(t,x) + f(t,x))dt - \sigma_k(x) \cdot \nabla \theta(t,x)dw_k(t), \qquad (12.22)$$

The solution is an \mathcal{F}_t -adapted process and satisfies the ineq21uality

$$\begin{aligned} \|\theta\|_{L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W};L_{2}((0,T);H_{2}^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{d})))}^{2} + \|\theta\|_{L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W};\mathbf{C}((0,T);L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})))}^{2} \\ &\leq C(\nu,q,T) \left(\|\theta_{0}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} + \|f\|_{L_{2}((0,T);H_{2}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^{d}))}^{2} \right). \end{aligned}$$

If $\max_i \sup_x |\sigma_k^i(x)| \leq C_k, k \geq 1$, then a possible choice of Q is

$$q_k = (\delta \nu)^{1/2} / (d2^k C_k), \ 0 < \delta < 2.$$

If $\sigma_k^i(x)\sigma_k^j(x) \leq C_{\sigma} < \infty$, $i, j = 1, ..., d, x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, then a possible choice of Q is $q_k = \varepsilon \left(\frac{2\nu}{(C_{\sigma}d)}\right)^{1/2}, \ 0 < \varepsilon < 1.$

13 Stochastic Navier–Stokes Equation

In this section, we review the main facts about the stochastic Navier–Stokes equation and indicate how the Wiener Chaos approach can be used in the study of non-linear equations. Most of the results of this section come from the two papers [35] and [31].

A priori, it is not clear in what sense the motion described by Kraichnan's velocity (see Section 12) might fit into the paradigm of Newtonian mechanics. Accordingly, relating the Kraichnan velocity field \mathbf{v} to classic fluid mechanics naturally leads to the question whether we can compensate $\mathbf{v}(t, x)$ by a field $\mathbf{u}(t, x)$ that is more regular with respect to the time variable, so that there is a balance of momentum for the resulting field $\mathbf{U}(t, x) = \mathbf{u}(t, x) + \mathbf{v}(t, x)$ or, equivalently, that the motion of a fluid particle in the velocity field $\mathbf{U}(t, x)$ satisfies the Second Law of Newton.

A positive answer to this question is given in [35], where it is shown that the equation for the smooth component $\mathbf{u} = (u^1, \ldots, u^d)$ of the velocity is given by

$$\begin{cases} du^{i} = [\nu \Delta u^{i} - u^{j} D_{j} u^{i} - D_{i} P + f_{i}] dt \\ + \left(g_{k}^{i} - D_{i} \tilde{P}_{k} - D_{j} \sigma_{k}^{j} u^{i}\right) dw_{k}, \quad i = 1, \dots, d, \quad 0 < t \le T; \quad (13.1) \\ \text{div} \, \mathbf{u} = 0, \ \mathbf{u}(0, x) = \mathbf{u}_{0}(x). \end{cases}$$

where w_k , $k \geq 1$ are independent standard Wiener processes on a stochastic basis \mathbb{F} , the functions σ_k^j are given by (12.3), the known functions $\mathbf{f} = (f^1, \ldots, f^d), \mathbf{g}_k = (g_k^i), i = i, \ldots, d, k \geq 1$, are, respectively, the drift and the diffusion components of the free force, and the unknown functions P, \tilde{P}_k are the drift and diffusion components of the pressure.

Remark 13.1 It is useful to study equation (13.1) for more general coefficients σ_k^j . So, in the future, σ_k^j are not necessarily the same as in Section 12.

We make the following assumptions:

NS1 The functions $\sigma_k^i = \sigma_k^i(t, x)$ are deterministic and measurable,

$$\sum_{k\geq 1} \left(\sum_{i=1}^d |\sigma_k^i(t,x)|^2 + |D_i \sigma_k^i(t,x)|^2 \right) \leq K,$$

and there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ such that, for all $y \in \mathbb{R}^d$,

$$\nu|y|^2 - \frac{1}{2}\sigma_k^i(t,x)\sigma_k^j(t,x)y_iy_j \ge \varepsilon|y|^2, \quad t \in [0,T], \ x \in \mathbb{R}^d.$$

NS2 The functions f^i, g^i_k are non-random and

$$\sum_{i=1}^{d} \left(\|f^{i}\|_{L_{2}((0,T);H_{2}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^{d}))}^{2} + \sum_{k\geq 1} \|g^{i}_{k}\|_{L_{2}((0,T);L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d}))}^{2} \right) < \infty.$$

Remark 13.2 In **NS1**, the derivatives $D_i \sigma_k^i$ are understood as Schwartz distributions, but it is assumed that div $\sigma := \sum_{i=1}^d \partial_i \sigma^i$ is a bounded L_2 -valued function. Obviously, the latter assumption holds in the important case when $\sum_{i=1}^d \partial_i \sigma^i = 0$.

Our next step is to use the divergence-free property of **u** to eliminate the pressure P and \tilde{P} from equation (13.1). For that, we need the decomposition of $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$ into potential and solenoidal components.

Write $\mathfrak{S}(L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)) = \{ \mathbf{V} \in L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d) : \text{ div } \mathbf{V} = 0 \}$. It is known (see e.g. [16]) that

Wiener Chaos for Stochastic Equations 499

$$L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d) = \mathfrak{G}(L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)) \oplus \mathfrak{S}(L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)),$$

where $\mathfrak{G}(L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d))$ is a Hilbert subspace orthogonal to $\mathfrak{S}(L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d))$.

The functions $\mathfrak{G}(\mathbf{V})$ and $\mathfrak{S}(\mathbf{V})$ can be defined for \mathbf{V} from any Sobolev space $H_2^{\gamma}(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$ and are usually referred to as the potential and the divergence-free or solenoidal projections, respectively, of the vector field \mathbf{V} .

Now let **u** be a solution of equation (13.1). Since div $\mathbf{u} = 0$, we have

$$D_i(\nu\Delta u^i - u^j D_j u^i - D_i P + f^i) = 0; \ D_i(\sigma_k^j D_j u^j u^i + g_k^i - D_i \dot{P}_k) = 0, \ k \ge 1.$$

As a result,

$$D_i P = \mathfrak{G}(\nu \Delta u^i - u^j D_j u^i + f^i); \ D_i \tilde{P}_k = \mathfrak{G}(\sigma_k^j D_j u^i + g_k^i), \ i = 1, \dots, d, \ k \ge 1.$$

So, instead of equation (13.1), we can and will consider its equivalent form for the unknown vector $\mathbf{u} = (u^1, \dots, u^d)$:

$$d\mathbf{u} = \mathfrak{S}(\nu\Delta\mathbf{u} - u^j D_j \mathbf{u} + \mathbf{f})dt + \mathfrak{S}(\sigma_k^j D_j \mathbf{u} + \mathbf{g}_k)dw_k, \ 0 < t \le T,$$
(13.2)

with initial condition $\mathbf{u}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{u}_0$.

Definition 13.1 An \mathcal{F}_t -adapted random process $\mathbf{u} \in L_2(\Omega \times [0,T]; H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d))$ is called a solution of equation (13.2) if:

- 1. With probability one, the process **u** is weakly continuous in $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)$.
- 2. For every $\varphi \in \mathbf{C}_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d)$ with div $\varphi = 0$ there exists a measurable set $\Omega' \subset \Omega$ such that, for all $t \in [0, T]$, the equality

$$(u^{i},\varphi^{i})(t) = (u^{i}_{0},\varphi^{i}) + \int_{0}^{t} \left((\nu D_{j}u^{i}, D_{j}\varphi^{i})(s) + \langle f^{i},\varphi^{i}\rangle(s) \right) ds$$

$$\int_{0}^{t} \left(\sigma^{j}_{k}D_{j}u^{i} + g^{i},\varphi^{i} \right) dw_{k}(s)$$
(13.3)

holds on Ω' . In (13.3), (\cdot, \cdot) is the inner product in $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and $\langle \cdot, \cdot, \rangle$ is the duality between $H_2^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and $H_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

The following existence and uniqueness result is proved in [31].

Theorem 13.1. In addition to **NS1** and **NS2**, assume that the initial condition \mathbf{u}_0 is non-random and belongs to $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Then there exist a stochastic basis $\mathbb{F} = (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}, \mathbb{P})$ with the usual assumptions, a collection $\{w_k, k \geq 1\}$ of independent standard Wiener processes on \mathbb{F} , and a process \mathbf{u} such that \mathbf{u} is a solution of (13.2) and

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{s\leq T}\|\mathbf{u}(s)\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)}^2+\int_0^T\|\nabla\mathbf{u}(s)\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)}^2\,ds\right)<\infty.$$

If, in addition, d = 2, then the solution of (13.2) exists on any prescribed stochastic basis, is strongly continuous in t, is \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted, and is unique, both path-wise and in distribution.

When $d \ge 3$, the existence of a strong solution as well as uniqueness (strong or weak) for equation (13.2) are important open problems.

By the Cameron–Martin theorem,

$$\mathbf{u}(t,x) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \mathbf{u}_{\alpha}(t,x) \xi_{\alpha}.$$

If the solution of (13.2) is \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted, then, using the Itô formula together with relation (5.5) for the time evolution of $\mathbb{E}(\xi_{\alpha}|\mathcal{F}_t^W)$ and relation (12.17) for the product of two elements of the Cameron–Martin basis, we can derive the propagator system for coefficients \mathbf{u}_{α} [31, Theorem 3.2]:

Theorem 13.2. In addition to **NS1** and **NS2**, assume that $\mathbf{u}_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and equation (13.2) has an \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted solution \mathbf{u} such that

$$\sup_{t \le T} \mathbb{E} \|\mathbf{u}\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)}^2(t) < \infty.$$
(13.4)

Then

$$\mathbf{u}(t,x) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \mathbf{u}_{\alpha}(t,x) \,\xi_{\alpha},\tag{13.5}$$

and the Hermite-Fourier coefficients $\mathbf{u}_{\alpha}(t,x)$ are $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$ -valued weakly continuous functions such that

$$\sup_{t \leq T} \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \|\mathbf{u}_{\alpha}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d};\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}(t) + \int_{0}^{T} \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \|\nabla \mathbf{u}_{\alpha}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d};\mathbb{R}^{d\times d})}^{2}(t) \, dt < \infty.$$
(13.6)

The functions $\mathbf{u}_{\alpha}(t,x), \alpha \in \mathcal{J}$, satisfy the (nonlinear) propagator

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \mathbf{u}_{\alpha} = \mathfrak{S} \left(\Delta \mathbf{u}_{\alpha} - \sum_{\gamma, \beta \in \Delta(\alpha)} \Psi(\alpha, \beta, \gamma) \left(\mathbf{u}_{\gamma}, \nabla \mathbf{u}_{\beta} \right) + I_{\{|\alpha|=0\}} \mathbf{f} + \sum_{j,k} \sqrt{\alpha_{j}^{k}} \left(\left(\sigma^{k}, \nabla \right) \mathbf{u}_{\alpha^{-}(j,k)} + I_{\{|\alpha|=1\}} \mathbf{g}^{k} \right) m_{j}(t) \right), \ 0 < t \le T;$$

$$\mathbf{u}_{\alpha}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{u}_{0} I_{\{|\alpha|=0\}};$$
(13.7)

recall that the numbers $\Psi(\alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ are defined in (12.12).

One of the questions in the theory of the Navier–Stokes equation is computation of the mean value $\bar{\mathbf{u}} = \mathbb{E}\mathbf{u}$ of the solution. The traditional approach relies on the Reynolds equation for the mean

$$\partial_t \bar{\mathbf{u}} - \nu \Delta \bar{\mathbf{u}} + \overline{(\mathbf{u}, \nabla) \mathbf{u}} = 0, \qquad (13.8)$$

which is not really an equation with respect to $\bar{\mathbf{u}}$. Decoupling (13.8) has been an area of active research: Reynolds approximations, coupled equations for the moments, Gaussian closures, and so on (see, e.g., [36], [45] and the references therein)

Another way to compute $\bar{\mathbf{u}}(t, x)$ is to find the distribution of $\mathbf{v}(t, x)$ using the infinite-dimensional Kolmogorov equation associated with (13.2). The complexity of this Kolmogorov equation is prohibitive for any realistic application, at least for now.

The propagator provides a third way: expressing the mean and other statistical moments of \mathbf{u} in terms of \mathbf{u}_{α} . Indeed, by Cameron–Martin Theorem,

$$\mathbb{E}\mathbf{u}(t,x) = \mathbf{u}_0(t,x),$$
$$\mathbb{E}u^i(t,x)u^j(s,y) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} u^i_{\alpha}(t,x)u^j_{\alpha}(s,y).$$

If exist, the third- and fourth-order moments can be computed using (12.15) and (12.16).

The next theorem, proved in [31], shows that the existence of a solution of the propagator (13.7) is not only necessary but, to some extent, sufficient for the global existence of a probabilistically strong solution of the stochastic Navier–Stokes equation (13.2).

Theorem 13.3. Let **NS1** and **NS2** hold and $\mathbf{u}_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Assume that the propagator (13.7) has a solution $\{\mathbf{u}_{\alpha}(t, x), \alpha \in \mathcal{J}\}$ on the interval (0, T]such that, for every α , the process \mathbf{u}_{α} is weakly continuous in $L_2(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and the inequality

$$\sup_{t \le T} \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \|\mathbf{u}_{\alpha}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d};\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}(t) + \int_{0}^{T} \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \|\nabla \mathbf{u}_{\alpha}\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R}^{d};\mathbb{R}^{d\times d})}^{2}(t) \, dt < \infty$$
(13.9)

holds. If the process

$$\bar{\mathbf{U}}(t,x) := \sum_{\alpha \in \mathcal{J}} \mathbf{u}_{\alpha}(t,x) \,\xi_{\alpha} \tag{13.10}$$

is \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted, then it is a solution of (13.2). The process $\bar{\mathbf{U}}$ satisfies

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{s\leq T}\|\bar{\mathbf{U}}(s)\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 + \int_0^T \|\nabla\bar{\mathbf{U}}(s)\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d\times d)}^2 \, ds\right) < \infty$$

and, for every $\mathbf{v} \in \mathbf{L}_2(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)$, $\mathbb{E}(\bar{\mathbf{U}}, \mathbf{v})$ is a continuous function of t.

Since $\overline{\mathbf{U}}$ is constructed on a prescribed stochastic basis and over a prescribed time interval [0, T], this solution of (13.2) is strong in the probabilistic sense and is global in time. Being true in any space dimension d, Theorem 13.3 suggests another possible way to study equation (13.2) when $d \geq 3$. Unlike the propagator for the linear equation, the system (13.7) is not lower-triangular and not solvable by induction, so the analysis of (13.7) is an open problem.

14 First-Order Itô Equations

The objective of this section is to study the equation

$$du(t,x) = u_x(t,x)dw(t), \ t > 0, \ x \in \mathbb{R},$$
(14.1)

and its analog for $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$.

Equation (14.1) was first encountered in Example 6.2; see also [9]. With a non-random initial condition $u(0, x) = \varphi(x)$, direct computations show that, if exists, the Fourier transform $\hat{u} = \hat{u}(t, y)$ of the solution must satisfy

$$d\hat{u}(t,y) = \sqrt{-1}y\hat{u}(t,y)dw(t), \text{ or } \hat{u}(t,y) = \hat{\varphi}(y)e^{\sqrt{-1}yw(t) + \frac{1}{2}y^{2}t}.$$
 (14.2)

The last equality shows that the properties of the solution essentially depend on the initial condition, and, in general, the solution is not in $L_2(\mathbb{W})$.

The S-transformed equation, $v_t = h(t)v_x$, has a unique solution

$$v(t,x) = \varphi\left(x + \int_0^t h(s)ds\right), \ h(t) = \sum_{i=1}^N h_i m_i(t).$$

The results of Section 3 imply that a white noise solution of the equation can exist only if φ is a real analytic function. On the other hand, if φ is infinitely differentiable, then, by Theorem 8.2, the Wiener Chaos solution exists and can be recovered from v.

Theorem 14.1. Assume that the initial condition φ belongs to the Schwarz space $S = S(\mathbb{R})$ of tempered distributions. Then there exists a generalized random process $u = u(t, x), t \ge 0, x \in \mathbb{R}$, such that, for every $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ and T > 0, the process u is the unique $w(H_2^{\gamma}(\mathbb{R}), H_2^{\gamma-1}(\mathbb{R}))$ Wiener Chaos solution of equation (14.1).

Proof. The propagator for (14.1) is

$$u_{\alpha}(t,x) = \varphi(x)I(|\alpha| = 0) + \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{i} \sqrt{\alpha_{i}} (u_{\alpha^{-}(i)}(s,x))_{x} m_{i}(s) ds.$$
(14.3)

Even though Theorem 6.1 is not applicable, the system can be solved by induction if φ is sufficiently smooth. Denote by $C_{\varphi}(k)$, $k \geq 0$, the square of the $L_2(\mathbb{R})$ -norm of the k^{th} derivative of φ :

$$C_{\varphi}(k) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} |\varphi^{(k)}(x)|^2 dx.$$
 (14.4)

By Corollary 6.1, for every $k \ge 0$ and $n \ge 0$,

$$\sum_{|\alpha|=k} \|(u_{\alpha}^{(n)})_x\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R})}^2(t) = \frac{t^k C_{\varphi}(n+k)}{k!}.$$
(14.5)

The statement of the theorem now follows.

Remark 14.1 Once interpreted in a suitable sense, the Wiener Chaos solution of (14.1) is \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted and does not depend on the choice of the Cameron–Martin basis in $L_2(\mathbb{W})$. Indeed, choose the weight sequence so that

$$r_{\alpha}^2 = \frac{1}{1 + C_{\varphi}(|\alpha|)}.$$

By (14.5), we have $u \in \mathcal{R}L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2(\mathbb{R}))$. Next, define

$$\psi_N(x) = \frac{1}{\pi} \frac{\sin(Nx)}{x}.$$

Direct computations show that the Fourier transform of ψ_N is supported in [-N, N] and $\int_{\mathbb{R}} \psi_N(x) dx = 1$. Consider equation (14.1) with initial condition

$$\varphi_N(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \varphi(x-y)\psi_N(y)dy.$$

By (14.2), this equation has a unique solution u_N such that $u_N(t, \cdot)$ is in $L_2(\mathbb{W}; H_2^{\gamma}(\mathbb{R}))$ for every $t \geq 0, \gamma \in \mathbb{R}$. Relation (14.5) and the definition of u_N imply that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \sum_{|\alpha|=k} \|u_{\alpha} - u_{N,\alpha}\|_{L_2(\mathbb{R})}^2(t) = 0, \ t \ge 0, \ k \ge 0,$$

so that, by the Lebesgue dominated convergence theorem,

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \|u - u_N\|_{\mathcal{R}L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2(\mathbb{R}))}^2(t) = 0, \ t \ge 0.$$

In other words, the solution of the propagator (14.3) corresponding to any basis \mathfrak{m} in $L_2((0,T))$ is a limit in $\mathcal{R}L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2(\mathbb{R}))$ of the sequence $\{u_N, N \ge 1\}$ of \mathcal{F}_t^W -adapted processes.

The properties of the Wiener Chaos solution of (14.1) depend on the growth rate of the numbers $C_{\varphi}(n)$. In particular,

- If $C_{\varphi}(n) \leq C^n(n!)^{\gamma}$, C > 0, $0 \leq \gamma < 1$, then $u \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T); H_2^n(\mathbb{R})))$ for all T > 0 and every $n \geq 0$.
- If $C_{\varphi}(n) \leq C^n n!$, C > 0, then
 - for every $n \ge 0$, there is a T > 0 such that $u \in L_2(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0, T); H_2^n(\mathbb{R})))$. In other words, the square-integrable solution exists only for sufficiently small T.
 - for every $n \ge 0$ and every T > 0, there exists a number $\delta \in (0, 1)$ such that $u \in L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T); H_2^n(\mathbb{R})))$ with $Q = (\delta, \delta, \delta, \ldots)$.
- If the numbers $C_{\varphi}(n)$ grow as $C^n(n!)^{1+\rho}$, $\rho \ge 0$, then, for every T > 0, there exists a number $\gamma > 0$ such that

 $u \in (\mathcal{S})_{-\rho,-\gamma} (L_2(\mathbb{W}); L_2((0,T); H_2^n(\mathbb{R})))$. If $\rho > 0$, then this solution does not belong to any $L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W}; L_2((0,T); H_2^n(\mathbb{R})))$. If $\rho > 1$, then this solution does not have an S-transform.

- If the numbers $C_{\varphi}(n)$ grow faster than $C^n(n!)^b$ for any b, C > 0, then the Wiener Chaos solution of (14.1) does not belong to any
 - $(\mathcal{S})_{-\rho,-\gamma}(L_2((0,T);H_2^n(\mathbb{R}))), \rho, \gamma > 0, \text{ or } L_{2,Q}(\mathbb{W};L_2((0,T);H_2^n(\mathbb{R}))).$

To construct a function φ with the required rate of growth of $C_{\varphi}(n)$, consider

$$\varphi(x) = \int_0^\infty \cos(xy) e^{-g(y)} dy,$$

where g is a suitable positive, unbounded, even function. Note that, up to a multiplicative constant, the Fourier transform of φ is $e^{-g(y)}$, and so $C_{\varphi}(n)$ grows with n as $\int_{0}^{\infty} |y|^{2n} e^{-2g(y)} dy$.

A more general first-order equation can be considered:

$$du(t,x) = \sigma_{ik}(t,x)D_iu(t,x)dw_k(t), \ t > 0, \ x \in \mathbb{R}^d.$$
 (14.6)

Theorem 14.2. Assume that in equation (14.6) the initial condition u(0,x)belongs to $S(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and each σ_{ik} is infinitely differentiable with respect to x such that $\sup_{(t,x)} |D^n \sigma_{ik}(t,x)| \leq C_{ik}(n), n \geq 0$. Then there exists a generalized random process $u = u(t,x), t \geq 0, x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, such that, for every $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ and T > 0, the process u is the unique $w(H_2^{\gamma}(\mathbb{R}^d), H_2^{\gamma-1}(\mathbb{R}^d))$ Wiener Chaos solution of equation (14.1).

Proof. The arguments are identical to the proof of Theorem 14.1.

Note that the S-transformed equation (14.6) is $v_t = h_k \sigma_{ik} D_i v$ and has a unique solution if each σ_{ik} is a Lipschitz continuous function of x. Still, without additional smoothness, it is impossible to relate this solution to any generalized random process.

References

- Baxendale, P., Harris, T.E.: Isotropic stochastic flows. Annals of Probabability 14(4), 1155–1179 (1986)
- Budhiraja, A., Kallianpur, G: Approximations to the solution of the Zakai equations using multiple Wiener and Stratonovich integral expansions. Stochastics and Stochastics Reports 56(3–4), 271–315 (1996)
- Cameron, R.H., Martin, W.T.: The orthogonal development of nonlinear functionals in a series of Fourier–Hermite functions. Annals of Mathematics 48(2), 385–392 (1947)
- Deck, T., Potthoff, J.: On a class of stochastic partial differential equations related to turbulent transport. Probability Theory and Related Fields 111, 101– 122 (1998)
- E, W., Vanden Eijden, E.: Generalized flows, intrinsic stochasticity, and turbulent transport. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. 97(15), 8200–8205 (2000)
- 6. Eidelman, S.D.: Parabolic systems, Groningen, Wolters-Noordhoff 1969
- Freidlin, M.I.: Functional Integration and Partial Differential Equations. Princeton University Press 1985.
- Gawędzki, K., Vergassola, M.: Phase transition in the passive scalar advection. Physica D 138, 63–90 (2000)
- Gikhman, I.I., Mestechkina, T.M.: The Cauchy problem for stochastic first-order partial differential equations. Theory of Random Processes 11, 25–28 (1983)
- 10. Hida, T., Kuo, H-H., Potthoff, J., Sreit, L.: White Noise. Kluwer 1993
- Hille, E., Phillips, R.S.: Functional Analysis and Semigroups. Amer. Math. Soc. Colloq. Publ., Vol. XXXI 1957
- Holden, H., Øksendal, B., Ubøe, J., Zhang, T.: Stochastic Partial Differential Equations. Birkhäuser 1996
- 13. Ito, K.: Multiple Wiener integral. J. Math. Soc. Japan 3, 157-169 (1951)
- 14. Kallianpur, G.: Stochastic Filtering Theory. Springer 1980
- Karatzas, I., Shreve, S.: Brownian Motion and Stochastic Calculus, 2nd Ed. Springer 1991
- 16. Kato, T., Ponce, G.: On nonstationary flows of viscous and ideal fluids in $L_s^p(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Duke Mathematical Journal 55, 487–489 (1987)
- Kondratiev, Yu.G., Leukert, P., Potthoff, J., Streit, L., Westerkamp, W.: Generalized functionals in Gaussian spaces: the characterization theorem revisited. Journal of Functional Analysis 141(2), 301–318 (1996)
- Kraichnan, R.H.: Small-scale structure of a scalar field convected by turbulence. Phys. Fluids 11, 945–963 (1968)
- Krylov, N.V.: An analytic approach to SPDEs. In: Stochastic Partial Differential Equations. Six Perspectives. Eds. B. L. Rozovskii, R. Carmona, Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, AMS 185–242 (1999)
- Krylov, N.V., Veretennikov, A.J.: On explicit formula for solutions of stochastic equations. Mathematical USSR Sbornik 29(2), 239–256 (1976)
- Kunita, H.: Cauchy problem for stochastic partial differential equations arising in nonlinear filtering theory. System and Control Letters 1(1), 37–41 (1981)
- LeJan, Y., Raimond, O.: Integration of Brownian vector fields. Annals of Probability 30(2), 826–873 (2002)
- 23. Liptser, R.S., Shiryayev, A.N.: Theory of Martingales. Kluwer 1989
- 24. Liptser, R.S., Shiryaev, A.N.: Statistics of Random Processes. 2nd Ed. Springer 2001
- Lototsky, S.V., Mikulevicius, R., Rozovskii, B.L.: Nonlinear filtering revisited: a spectral approach. SIAM Journal on Control and Optimization 35(2) 435–461 (1997)
- Lototsky, S.V., Rozovskii, B.L.: Recursive multiple Wiener integral expansion for nonlinear filtering of diffusion processes. In: Stochastic Processes and Functional Analysis. Eds. J.A. Goldstein, N.E. Gretsky, and J.J. Uhl, Marsel Dekker 199–208 (1997)
- Lototsky, S.V., Rozovskii, B.L.: Recursive nonlinear filter for a continuous discrete time model: separation of parameters and observations. IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control 43(8), 1154–1158 (1998)
- Lototsky, S.V., Rozovskii, B.L.: Passive scalar equation in a turbulent incompressible Gaussian velocity field. To be published in Russian Mathematical Surveys
- 29. Lototsky, S.V., Rozovskii, B.L.: Wiener chaos solutions of linear stochastic evolution equations. Submitted to Annals of Probability
- Meyer, P-A.: Quantum Probability for Probabilists. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, 1538 (1993)

- 506 S. Lototsky and B. Rozovskii
- Mikulevicius, R., Rozovskii, B.L.: Global L₂-solutions of stochastic Navier– Stokes equations. To be published in Annals of Probability
- Mikulevicius, R., Rozovskii, B.L.: Separation of observations and parameters in nonlinear filtering. In: Proceedings of the 32nd IEEE Conference on Decision and Control 1564–1559 (1993)
- Mikulevicius, R., Rozovskii, B.L.: Linear parabolic stochastic PDE's and Wiener chaos. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis 29(2), 452–480 (1998)
- Mikulevicius, R., Rozovskii, B.L.: Stochastic Navier–Stokes equations. Propagation of chaos and statistical moments. In: Optimal Control and Partial Differential Equations. Eds. J.L. Menaldi, E. Rofman, and A. Sulem, IOS Press 258–267 (2001)
- Mikulevicius, R., Rozovskii, B.L.: Stochastic Navier–Stokes equations for turbulent flows. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis 35(5), 1250–1310 (2004)
- Monin, A.S., Yaglom, A.M.: Statistical Fluid Mechanics: Mechanics of Turbulence, Vol. 1. MIT Press 1971
- 37. Nualart, D: Malliavin Calculus and Related Topics. Springer 1995
- Nualart, D., Rozovskii, B.L.: Weighted stochastic Sobolev spaces and bilinear SPDE's driven by space-time white noise. Journal of Functional Analysis 149(1), 200–225 (1997)
- Ocone, D.: Multiple integral expansions for nonlinear filtering. Stochastics 10(1), 1–30 (1983)
- Potthoff, J., Våge, G., Watanabe, H.: Generalized solutions of linear parabolic stochastic partial differential equations. Applied Mathematics and Optimization 38, 95–107 (1998)
- 41. G. Da Prato, G., Zabczyk, J.: Stochastic Equations in Infinite Dimensions. Cambridge University Press 1992
- 42. Rozovskii, B.L.: Stochastic Evolution Systems. Kluwer 1990
- 43. Rudin, W.: Functional Analysis. McGraw-Hill 1973
- 44. Stroock, D.W., Varadhan, S.R.S.: Multidimensional Diffusion Processes. Springer 1979
- Vishik, M.I., Fursikov, A.V.: Mathematical Problems of Statistical Hydromechanics. Kluwer 1979
- Wong, E.: Explicit solutions to a class of nonlinear filtering problems. Stochastics 16(5), 311–321 (1981)